ANE CRISTINE FORTES DA SILVA

CARBON STOCK AND QUALITY IN FOREST AND AGRICULTURAL ENVIRONMENTS

RECIFE Pernambuco – Brazil February - 2020

ANE CRISTINE FORTES DA SILVA

CARBON STOCK AND QUALITY IN FOREST AND AGRICULTURAL ENVIRONMENTS

Dissertation submitted to the Graduate Program in Forest Sciences at the Federal Rural University of Pernambuco, as part of the requirements for obtaining the title of PhD in Forest Sciences.

Prof. Dr. Fernando José Freire – DCA/UFRPE Advisor

RECIFE Pernambuco – Brazil February – 2020

Dados Internacionais de Catalogação na Publicação (CIP) Sistema Integrado de Bibliotecas da UFRPE Biblioteca Central, Recife-PE, Brasil

٦

Г

S586c	Silva, Ane Cristine Fortes da Carbon stock and quality in forest and agricultural environments / Ane Cristine Fortes da Silva. – 2020. 136 f. : il.
	Orientador: Fernando José Freire Tese (Doutorado) – Universidade Federal Rural de Pernambuco, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ciências Florestais, Recife, BR-PE, 2020. Inclui referências.
	 Forests 2. Carbon 3. Soil organic matter 4. Carbon sequestration 5. Land use 6. Humic acid 7. Forest litter 8. Forest soils I. Freire, Fernando José, orient. II. Título
	CDD 634.9

ANE CRISTINE FORTES DA SILVA

CARBON STOCK AND QUALITY IN FOREST AND AGRICULTURAL ENVIRONMENTS

Committee

Prof. Dr. Jason B. West (Texas A&M University)

Profa. Dra. Maria Betânia Galvão dos Santos Freire (Departamento de Agronomia/UFRPE)

Prof. Dr. Luiz Guilherme Medeiros Pessoa (UFRPE/UAST)

Prof. Dr. José Antônio Aleixo da Silva (Departamento de Ciência Florestal /UFRPE)

Advisor

Prof. Dr. Fernando José Freire (Departamento de Ciência Florestal /UFRPE)

> RECIFE Pernambuco – Brazil February – 2020

To my parents, Eliane and Luiz Henrique (*in memoriam*) To my family in Texas, George and Monica Lyerly (*in memoriam*) *I DEDICATE*

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

The development of this doctoral dissertation had valuable support and encouragement, without which it would not be possible to become a reality and to which I will be forever grateful.

To God, for my life.

To Professor Doctor Fernando José Freire for the opportunity to develop this dissertation, for his incomparable guidance, support, availability, opinions, criticisms, and suggestions, for the knowledge transmitted and for all the words of encouragement.

My family, especially my mother, Eliane, a heroine who always supported and encouraged me, and my sister, Luiza, for the support and encouragement.

To my friends, César, Lyanne, Jordânia, Emmanoella, Gabriela, Nailson, Suellen, Anderson, Nélio, João, Fabiane, Paulo who participated in this journey with me and shared great moments.

I'm very grateful to Professor Jason B. West, for providing me an opportunity to conduct the sandwich program in his lab, his mentorship and support throughout the period I spent at TAMU, but mostly for your attention, trust and friendship.

I would like to thank Dr. Ayumi Hyodo and my Aggies' friends Harrison, Rachel, Nicole, Pedro, and Toby for the support and friendship.

I would like to thank the Ecosystem Science and Management Department, Texas A&M University (TAMU), for the opportunity and making my stay comfortable.

To the students and Professor Carlos Sanquetta, from the Biofix Laboratory at the Federal University of Paraná to Manu, Gabriel, and Neto for their valuable help in carrying out the analyzes.

To the researchers and students of the Soil Chemistry laboratory and Cenapesq, especially Hellen and Cássia, for their welcome, attention, and help in carrying out the analyzes. Special thanks to Clarissa Freire and Weydson for their valuable help in fieldwork.

FACEPE for granting the scholarship; the Graduate Program in Forest Sciences (PPGCF); to the Departments of Forest Science (DCFL) and Agronomy (DEPA) of the Federal Rural University of Pernambuco (UFRPE).

CAPES for granting the sandwich doctoral scholarship.

To all dear DCFL students, teachers, and staff.

To the Federal Rural University of Pernambuco, the Department of Forestry Science and the Graduate Program in Forestry Sciences, for the infrastructure and opportunity to carry out the doctoral course

Finally, I would like to thank everyone who directly or indirectly took part in my training, thank you very much.

SILVA, ANE CRISTINE FORTES DA. Carbon stock and quality in forest and agricultural environments. 2020. Advisor: Fernando José Freire.

ABSTRACT

The present study aimed (i) to quantify the carbon stocks (C) in the biomass, litter and soil reservoirs in forest and agricultural ecosystems, (ii) to quantify the stocks and carbon quality in the soil, (iii) to evaluate the effects of changes in land use in the C reservoirs, and (iv) to quantify and evaluate the seasonal variation of carbon flows through litter input in forest ecosystems in Dry Tropical Forest and Tropical Rainforest environments in Northeast Brazil. The biomass of leaves, wood/manioc/stem and total biomass of species with the highest absolute density in forest environments and in agricultural crops of cassava and sugarcane were estimated. In addition, the accumulated litter biomass in forest environments was estimated. Soil samples from six layers up to 1.0 m deep were collected to determine the carbon content and density of the soil and to estimate the soil's organic carbon stock. The carbon content and stocks of each compartment were determined by species and by the type of land use in each area. Deformed and undisturbed soil samples were collected at 0.00 - 0.05; 0.05 - 0.10; 0.10 - 0.20 m deep layers. The contents of total organic carbon, carbon of humic substances (fulvic acids, humic acids and humine), labile carbon and fractions of oxidizable carbon were estimated. Carbon stocks, as well as carbon recovery and depletion rates were calculated. Contribution of litter was evaluated using 20 collectors of 1.0 m², installed in the center of the plots. Material deposited in the collectors was taken at 45; 90; 135; 180; 225; 270 and 315 days after its installation in April 2017 and in April/2018, totaling 18 collections per area. The litter was separated into leaves, branches+bark and miscellaneous material. The dry and total litter biomass of each fraction was determined, as well as the carbon content. The land-use change in the dry and humid environment represented significant effects for the carbon stock in the soil up to 1.0 m deep. Conversion of forest to agricultural cultivation in the humid environment altered carbon content and stock in the soil, especially in the top layers, which was mainly related to a decrease in litter supply and agricultural cultivation practices. Changes in land use reduced the carbon recovery rate from fractions of fulvic acids, humic acids, humine and total humic substances in the surface layers in the dry environment. The leaf biomass contributed the most to total carbon in litter among years in the humid environment (~70% of the total C contributed). The largest contributions of C trough litter occurred during the period of water limitation and is related to the leaf senescence of Caatinga species. The peaks of C input through litter in the rainforest occured during winter and spring, the driest period.

Keywords: carbon *pools*, soil organic carbon, forest carbon sequestration, land-use change, humic fractions, oxidizable carbon, plant litter carbon.

SILVA, ANE CRISTINE FORTES DA. Estoque e qualidade do carbono em ambientes florestais e agrícolas de Pernambuco. 2020. Orientador: Fernando José Freire.

RESUMO

O presente estudo teve por objetivo quantificar os estoques de carbono (C) nos reservatórios da biomassa, serapilheira e solo em ecossistemas florestais e agrícolas, quantificar os estoques e qualidade do carbono no solo e avaliar os efeitos das mudanças do uso do solo nos reservatórios de C em e, por fim, quantificar e avaliar a variação sazonal dos fluxos de carbono via aporte de serapilheira nos ecossistemas florestais em Floresta Tropical Seca e Floresta Tropical Úmida no Nordeste do Brasil. Estimou-se a biomassa das folhas, lenho/maniva/colmo e total das espécies de maior densidade absoluta nos ambientes florestais e em cultivos agrícolas de mandioca e cana-de-acúcar. Estimou-se a biomassa acumulada de serapilheira nos ambientes florestais. Amostras de solo de seis camadas até 1,0 m de profundidade foram coletadas para determinações do teor de carbono e densidade do solo e estimativa do estoque de carbono orgânico do solo. Foram determinados os teores e estoques de carbono de cada compartimento por espécie, por área uso do solo. Amostras deformadas e indeformadas de solo foram coletadas nas camadas de 0,00 - 0,05; 0,05 - 0,10; 0,10 - 0,20 m. Foram estimados os teores de carbono orgânico total, carbono das substâncias húmicas (ácidos fúlvicos, ácidos húmicos e humina), carbono lábil e frações do carbono oxidável. Os estoques de carbono, assim como a taxa de recuperação e esgotamento do carbono foram calculadas. O aporte de serapilheira foi avaliado por meio de 20 coletores de 1,0 m², instalados no centro das parcelas. O material depositado nos coletores foi coletado aos 45; 90; 135; 180; 225; 270 e 315 dias após sua instalação em abril de 2017 e o ciclo de coletas foi repetido no ano seguinte (abril/2018), totalizando 18 coletas por área. A serapilheira aportada foi fracionada em folhas, galhos + cascas e miscelânea. A biomassa seca da serapilheira de cada fração e total foi determinada, assim como os teores de carbono. A mudança do uso do solo no ambiente seco e úmido representou efeitos significativos para o estoque de carbono no solo até 1,0 m de profundidade. A conversão floresta-cultivo agrícola no ambiente úmido altera o teor e estoque de carbono do solo, sobretudo na camada superficial do solo, relacionado principalmente a diminuição do aporte de serapilheira no solo e práticas de cultivo agrícola. A mudança do uso do solo reduziu a taxa de recuperação do carbono das frações ácidos fúlvicos, ácidos húmicos, humina e das substâncias húmicas totais nas camadas superficiais no ambiente seco. A biomassa foliar foi a que contribuiu mais para o total de carbono da serapilheira aportada entre os anos observados no ambiente úmido (~70% do C total aportado). Os maiores aportes de C via serapilheira ocorreram durante o período de limitação hídrica e está relacionado a senescência de folhas das espécies da Caatinga. Os picos de aporte de C via serapilheira na floresta úmida ocorrem durante o inverno e primavera, período mais seco.

Palavras-chave: *pools* de carbono, carbono orgânico do solo, sequestro florestal de carbono, mudança do uso do solo, frações húmicas, carbono oxidável, carbono da serapilheira.

ABSTRACT	7
RESUMO	8
1 GENERAL INTRODUCTION	11
2 LITERATURE REVIEW	13
2.1 Carbon stocks and flows in terrestrial ecosystems	13
2.2 Carbon stocks in the Tropical Dry Forest and Tropical Rainforests	16
2.3 Changes in land use and carbon stocks in the Tropical Dry Forest and Tropical Rainforests	19
2.4 Quality of carbon stored in the Tropical Dry Forest and Tropical Rainforests	23
CHAPTER I – STOCK AND CHANGES OF CARBON IN AGRICULT ECOSYSTEMS IN DRY AND HUMID ENVIRONMENTS	URAL
ABSTRACT	31
1 INTRODUCTION	
2 MATERIAL AND METHODS	34
2.1 Study area	34
2.2 Sampling	36
2.2.1 Agricultural crops	36
2.2.2 Forest fragments	37
2.3 Carbon stocks	
2.3.1 Aboveground biomass	
2.3.1.1 Agricultural crops	
2.3.1.2 Forest fragments	
2.3.2 Litter deposited and accumulated	40
2.3.3 Soil carbon stock	41
2.4 Statistical analysis	42
3.1 Carbon stocks	43
3.1.1 Dry environment	43
3.1.1.1 Aboveground biomass	43
3.1.1.2 Carbon content	44
3.1.1.3 Carbon stock	46
3.1.1.4 Litter accumulated on the forest floor	49
3.1.1.5 Soil	50
3.1.2 Humid environment	53
3.1.2.1 Aboveground biomass	53

TABLE OF CONTENTS

3.1.2.2 Carbon content	54
3.1.2.3 Carbon stock	55
3.1.2.4 Litter accumulated on the forest floor	59
3.1.2.5 Soil	59
3.2 Distribution of total carbon deposits in dry and humid environments	62
3.4 Losses of carbon stocks in forest-agriculture conversion in dry and humid envir	onments
	64
4 CONCLUSIONS	66
REFERENCES	67
CHAPTER II – SOIL CARBON QUALITY IN AGRICULTURAL AND ECOSYSTEMS IN A DRY AND HUMID ENVIRONMENT	FOREST 79
ABSTRACT	79
1 INTRODUCTION	80
2 MATERIAL AND METHODS	82
2.1 Study area	82
2.2 Sampling	
2.3 Carbon content determinations	85
2.3.1 TOC	
2.3.2 Carbon in humic substances	85
2.3.3 Fractions of oxidizable carbon	85
2.3.4 Labile carbon	
2.4 Carbon stocks	
2.5 Carbon recovery rate	
2.6 Carbon accumulation/depletion rate	
2.6 Statistical analysis	
3 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	90
3.1 Dry environment	90
3.1.1 Labile carbon and fractions of oxidizable carbon	90
3.1.2 Total carbon and carbon from humic soil fractions	93
3.2 Humid environment	100
3.2.1 Labile carbon and fractions of oxidizable carbon	100
3.2.2 Total carbon and carbon from humic soil fractions	103
3.3 Carbon recovery and depletion rate	108
3.3.1 Dry environment	108
3.3.2 Humid environment	109
4 CONCLUSIONS	111

REFERENCES	
CHAPTER III – CARBON FLUX THROUGH LITTERFALL IN FOREST AND TROPICAL RAINFOREST	A TROPICAL DRY 115
ABSTRACT	
1 INTRODUCTION	116
2 MATERIAL AND METHODS	
2.1 Study area	
2.2 Litterfall	
2.4 Carbon stock on litterfall	
2.5 Statistical analysis	
3 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	
4 CONCLUSIONS	
REFERENCES	

1 GENERAL INTRODUCTION

Land use changes affect vegetation and soil ecosystems and consequently change the quantity and quality of stored carbon per unit area. The magnitude of the impact of land-use change on carbon sequestration by vegetation and soil in moist tropical forests and dry and seasonally dry tropical forests has not been well explored, especially regarding the responses of links among net primary productivity, quantity and quality of soil carbon.

In general, studies on land use change in these environments suggest that management has major influence on carbon stocks in ecosystem deposits. There is a lack of research that explains the soil-forest relationship in tropical forests, mainly correlating to stocks and carbon levels in plant species, plant litter and soil.

Predicting how the Caatinga vegetation and the Atlantic Forest will behave in the face of predicted climate change contexts is essential to establish accurate management protocols and sustainable conservation strategies for forest ecosystems. Past, present and future carbon stocks in tropical forests are therefore relevant to global carbon budgets.

It is essential to demand greater effort in understanding the capacity of tropical forests to sequestrate or release carbon, as well as the reduction of uncertainties regarding the consequences of the replacement of forest ecosystems for carbon stocks in the scope of climate changes.

Due to the socioeconomic and environmental importance related to the extensive agricultural area of sugarcane in the domain of the Tropical Rainforest, and the agriculture and exploitation of forest resources in the domain of the Tropical Dry Forest, the present work aims to contribute to the knowledge of the effects of changes in land use and management on carbon dynamics.

This work has two hypotheses: 1) The change in use and cover of forest land for agricultural cultivation reduces the stocks, flows and distribution of carbon in reservoirs and decreases the quality of carbon stored in the ecosystem's soil. 2) The magnitude of the impacts of changing land use and forest cover for agricultural cultivation on stocks, flows and carbon distribution in reservoirs is greater in the Tropical Rainforest compared to the Tropical Dry Forest.

The content of this thesis was divided into a general introduction, followed by three chapters and general conclusions.

The chapter I, entitled STOCK AND CHANGES OF CARBON IN AGRICULTURAL ECOSYSTEMS IN DRY AND HUMID ENVIRONMENTS, aimed to quantify the carbon stocks in plant biomass, plant litter and soil in forest and agricultural ecosystems in the dry and rainforest environments and to evaluate the effects of land use changes in these deposits within and between these environments.

The chapter II, entitled SOIL CARBON QUALITY IN AGRICULTURAL AND FOREST ECOSYSTEMS IN DRY AND HUMID ENVIRONMENTS, aimed to quantify the stocks and quality of soil carbon in forest and agricultural ecosystems in the dry tropical forest and tropical rainforest, and to assess the effects of land use changes in these reservoirs within and between these environments.

Finally, the chapter III, entitled **CARBON FLUX THROUGH LITTERFALL IN A TROPICAL DRY FOREST AND TROPICAL RAINFOREST**, aimed to quantify and compare carbon fluxes through plant litter input in forest ecosystems in dry forest and tropical rainforest.

2 LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Carbon stocks and flows in terrestrial ecosystems

In nature, most of the stored carbon (C) is found in geological layers and ocean sediments (99.94%), and the remaining is in the atmosphere, oceans, plants and animals (BERNER; LASAGA 1989). Carbon pools are systems that can store or release C (QIN *et al.*, 2013). The main C pools comprise the atmosphere, the lithosphere, the oceans and the terrestrial ecosystems - which include soil, vegetation, animals and microorganisms.

Any movement of C between these pools is called a flow. In an integrated system, C reservoirs are connected by flows to create cycles. Thus, the main carbon pools and flows on Earth comprise the global C cycle.

The main human activities that release carbon into the atmosphere are deforestation, which includes changes in land use, forest or cultural waste burning and fossil fuels burning. Carbon stored in fossil fuels does not naturally participate in flows between carbon pools, only through human action (SCHIMEL, 1995).

In the last centuries, the concentration of C in the atmosphere has increased (~ 370 ppmv), mainly due to the acceleration of industrial activities and agricultural expansion, resulting from deforestation of forest areas (USSIRI; LAL, 2017). This increase in C, mainly in the form of carbon dioxide and other gases, has intensified the greenhouse effect and favoured global warming.

The concentration of carbon in the atmosphere, despite representing a small portion considering the other pools on the planet, is of fundamental importance in the global cycle of this element. Any change in this concentration has significant consequences for the overall flow of the system.

Fixation of carbon dioxide from the atmosphere to another pool can occur through phototrophic and chemolithotrophic organisms. Most organic compounds originate from the photosynthesis of terrestrial vegetables, cyanobacteria and various bacteria. Photosynthetic organisms remove CO₂ from the atmosphere, using water and solar energy to form their structural and functional molecules (DENARDIN *et al.*, 2014). Current estimates suggest that photosynthesis removes about 120 Pg C year⁻¹ from the atmosphere and 400 - 600 Pg C is stored in plant biomass (Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change - IPCC, 2007).

Through photosynthesis, bonds are formed between carbon atoms to originate organic molecules. These organic compounds (polysaccharides) can be combined into fats, waxes, hemicellulose, polyphenols, lignin, proteins, sugars, starches and cellulose. Part of these organic materials is temporarily stored as a constituent of biomass. For accumulation of organic compounds to occur, the photosynthesis rate must be higher than the respiratory rate, thus forming biomass.

The carbon dioxide fixed by the plants is then transferred to different C deposits in the biomass. Among various tissues produced by plants, the wood of trees has the capacity to store large amounts of carbon.

According to the IPCC (2007), there are five C deposits in terrestrial ecosystems involving phytomass: aboveground biomass, below-ground biomass, dead litter biomass, wood debris and soil organic matter (SOM). Any land-use change system such as forest degradation and deforestation have direct impact on the storage of C from these deposits in the ecosystem.

Tropical and subtropical forests are considered strategic environments for scientific studies of carbon sequestration. However, even so, they are the ecosystems most threatened by human pressure in the world. Pearson *et al.* (2017) estimated a total of 2.1 Gt CO₂ emitted by degradation of tropical and subtropical forests, including those in Brazil, and approximately 25% of this total is related to deforestation.

Carbon stored in the plant biomass can be returned to the atmosphere as CO_2 through plants respiration. In this process, cells use carbohydrates produced during photosynthesis to obtain energy, which occurs in both light and dark. Respiration returns about half of the carbon that is removed from the atmosphere by photosynthesis (60 Pg C year⁻¹) in the form of carbon dioxide (JANZEN, 2004).

Part of the carbon removed by photosynthesis is transferred to the higher animals through the food chain and then integrates its molecules. However, most of these organic materials are added to the soil as plant tissue, including the remains of roots (BRADY; WEIL, 2013).

The contribution of organic residues in the soil corresponds to the production of plant litter, which is one of the main pathways of carbon flow from plant biomass to the soil. An overall contribution of 60 Pg C year⁻¹ is estimated through litter (MARTINELLI *et al.*, 2009).

Plant litter is one of the most dynamic carbon deposits. This compartment corresponds to the layer of organic residues deposited on the soil surface that accumulates until its fragmentation and decomposition by biotic, physical and chemical processes. (ADUAN; VILELA; KLINK, 2003). The litter consists of leaves, branches, barks, stems, fruits, flowers and parts of animals such

as fecal material and other debris. The type of vegetation, the edaphoclimatic characteristics, the topography and the conservation levels will determine the quality and quantity of litter brought to the soil.

Once deposited on or in the soil, organic waste together with animal remains is metabolized by soil organisms, which gradually return C to the atmosphere as carbon dioxide (BRADY; WEIL, 2013) and part of the carbon is temporarily stored in the SOM as humified compounds.

According to Moreira and Siqueira (2006), these compounds are deposited on or in the soil and degraded by organisms that will regenerate CO_2 during respiratory oxidation reactions by using energy. Deposition and subsequent decomposition of phytomass is the main pathway for the transfer of C and nutrients from the plant to the soil (SCHUMACHER *et al.*, 2004).

It is estimated that the total amount of carbon accumulated in the world varies between 1500 - 2000 Pg in various organic forms, from freshly fallen litter to much older much humified compounds (AMUNDSON, 2001). On a global scale, soils stock at least twice as much C compared to the atmosphere (TRUMBORE; CAMARGO, 2009), and there are two to three times more C in soils compared to vegetation. About a third of the soil's organic C occurs in forests, another third is in pastures and savannas, and the remaining is in wetlands, cultivated land and other biomes (JANZEN, 2004).

The SOM mass is composed of approximately 58% by C (SILVA; MENDONÇA, 2007). Most soil organisms use organic compounds from SOM as a source of energy and nutrients to generate carbon transformations in the soil, including mineralization, immobilization and formation of humic substances (MOREIRA; SIQUEIRA, 2006).

In terrestrial ecosystems, the TOC stored varies due to edaphoclimatic characteristics, topography, forest typology, conservation status and area usage history. Soil C stocks fluctuate on a local scale due to factors such as topography and land management. On a regional scale, it happens due to the effects of soil source material and underlying geology (TRUMBORE; CAMARGO, 2009).

Tropical forests are known to play an important role in the global C cycle, storing approximately 46% of the world's terrestrial C reserve and approximately 12% of the soil's C reserve, acting as a C reservoir and functioning as a constant sink of atmospheric C (BROWN; LUGO, 1982; SOEPADMO, 1993; VASHUM; JAYAKUMAR, 2012).

Regarding agricultural areas, studies that assess the effects of land use change on COS storage generally find a decrease in stock over time (SCHULZ *et al.*, 2016; CONTI *et al.*, 2014;

MUÑOZ-ROJAS *et al.*, 2012). However, it can also be seen that adequate soil management is one of the main factors for maintaining the COS stock (POEPLAU; DON, 2013; MURTY *et al.*, 2002).

2.2 Carbon stocks in the Tropical Dry Forest and Tropical Rainforests

Dry tropical forests (DTF) or seasonally dry tropical forests (SDTF) cover approximately 42% of the area occupied by tropical forests (MEDVIGY *et al.*, 2017). Most DTF occur in America (~ 54%) (MILES *et al.*, 2006). These forests are among the most threatened ecosystems in the world as a result of intensive human disturbances (HOEKSTRA *et al.*, 2005; PORTILLO-QUINTERO; SÁNCHEZ-AZOFEIFA, 2010).

Intensification of the degradation of DTF by human activities reflects negatively in many aspects, mainly in the capture, storage and emissions of carbon (C). Tropical and subtropical forests are considered to be ecosystems of strategic interest for wide-ranging scientific studies, such as the sequestration of C. However, little attention has been given to the potential for C storage in DTF.

In general, the carbon stored in dry forests in aboveground biomass is lower than that reported in humid forests. In the Argentinian Chaco, Conti *et al.* (2014) estimated C stocks in the aboveground biomass of 34.43 Mg C ha⁻¹. Gasparri, Grau and Manghi (2008), also in Argentina, found stocks of aboveground biomass C of 78 Mg ha⁻¹ in a similar environment.

An inferior result was found in the Caatinga by Pereira Júnior *et al.* (2016), estimating 19.27 Mg C ha⁻¹. Moura *et al.* (2016) also found stocks of 27 Mg C ha⁻¹ in the Brazilian semiarid region. Similarly, Chen, Hutley and Eamus (2003) found a result of 41.20 Mg C ha⁻¹ in the Australian savanna.

The global average estimate of COS stock for the 1.0 m surface layer in deciduous tropical forests is 158 Mg ha⁻¹ (JOBBÁGY; JACKSON, 2000). Soil C stocks fluctuate on a local scale due to factors such as topography and land management. On a regional scale, it varies due to soil source material and the underlying geology (TRUMBORE; CAMARGO, 2009).

For this reason, C stocks in DTF vary widely across regions. In India, COS stocks are found in DTF between 7.7 and 369.0 Mg ha⁻¹ (CHHABRA; PALRIA; DADHWAL, 2003; MOHANRAJ; SARAVANAN; DHANAKUMAR, 2011). Chhabra, Palria and Dadhwal (2003) estimated COS stock ranging from 7.7 to 85.6 Mg ha⁻¹ in the first 50 cm of the soil, while in the 0.0 - 1.0 m layer stocks fluctuated between 18.5 and 147.7 Mg ha⁻¹.

Mohanraj, Saravanan and Dhanakumar (2011), also in dry deciduous forest in India, obtained a higher average estimate (246.02 Mg ha⁻¹) in the first 30 cm of the soil. Chaturvedi, Raghubanshi and Singh (2011), assessing organic carbon stocks in five DTF areas in the same country at different levels of anthropic disturbance, found an average of 21.8 Mg ha⁻¹. However, Ahirwal, Maiti and Singh (2017) estimated it to be 30.55 Mg ha⁻¹ in dry natural forest in the same country.

In South America, a total of 114 Mg ha⁻¹ of C stored in forest in the semi-arid Chaco region of Argentina was observed in the 1.0 m surface layer (VILLARINO *et al.*, 2016). In the same region, Conti *et al.* (2014) found lower results, even though they considered the first 200 cm of soil.

The C stored in a Mexican DTF soil was lower than that observed in the Argentine semiarid, varying from 20.1 to 75.2 Mg ha-1 (VARGAS; ALLEN; ALLEN, 2008). Jaramillo *et al.* (2003), in the same country, estimated COS stocks close to that found in the previous study (76.2 Mg ha⁻¹).

In dry tropical forests, Bailis and McCarthy (2011) found COS values stored at a depth of 0 - 30 cm of 67.8 Mg Mg C ha⁻¹ in Caatinga, but in a semiarid area with a predominance of mesquites in India they observed stocks of 24 , 9 Mg Mg C ha⁻¹. On the other hand, Correa *et al.* (2009) obtained carbon stocks lower than those observed by previous authors in the Brazilian semiarid with 23.18 Mg Mg C ha⁻¹.

Expanding the scale, it is observed that the variation of carbon in dry areas is more evident. In a dry environment in Argentina, Conti *et al.* (2014) found COS stocks higher than the aforementioned ones, with 73.07 Mg Mg C ha⁻¹. Gandhi *et al.* (2017) found in dry deciduous tropical forest in India stocks ranging between 16 and 47 Mg Mg C ha⁻¹, while Chen, Hutley and Eamus (2003) on savanna in Australia found higher results with 241.50 Mg C ha⁻¹.

On the African continent, specifically in Ethiopia, the estimated average C stock in dry natural forest was 225.03 Mg ha⁻¹ in the 0.0 - 1.0 m layer (ASSEFA *et al.*, 2017). Feyisa *et al.* (2017) estimated at 50.9 Mg C ha⁻¹ stored in the first 30 cm of the soil in a over 30 years old tropical savanna without disturbance located in southern Ethiopia. In Australia, Chen, Hutley and Eamus (2003) verified stocks of C in tropical eucalyptus savannah of 151 Mg ha⁻¹.

In Brazil, Menezes *et al.* (2012) indicated that in the Caatinga soils the carbon stock is 23.68 Mg ha⁻¹ on average. Schulz *et al.* (2016) estimated 7.02 and 15.82 Mg ha⁻¹ in the 0.0 - 0.05 m and 0.05 - 0.60 m layers, respectively. On the other hand, Moura *et al.* (2016) found superior results for the C stock (30.21 Mg ha⁻¹) in a regeneration area of the Caatinga with approximately 57 years.

Variations in COS stocks can be due to species composition, quality and quantity of organic matter, soil type, texture and soil chemistry (KALIES; HAUBENSAK; FINKRAL, 2016). Gandhi and Sundarapandian (2017) observed a significant positive correlation between COS stocks and some vegetation characteristics such as absolute density, arboreal basal area and richness of herbaceous species, while a significant negative correlation was observed with apparent density and soil pH.

As for the vertical distribution of the COS stock, Jobbágy and Jackson (2000) state that the amount of carbon stored in the first meter is significantly correlated with the climate and soil texture on a global scale, in addition to the greater amount of organic matter. As in other tropical forests, most studies in DTF have found that the largest amounts of C are stored in the superficial layers (SANTOS; LACERDA; ZINN, 2013; GANDHI; SUNDARAPANDIAN, 2017).

The climate can also affect carbon stocks in the soil, especially the humidity provided by gradients of average precipitation. Campo and Merino (2016) revealed an considerable increase in this storage of C in the soil with a decrease in the amount of precipitation: drier environments (~ 600 mm year⁻¹) sequestered twice C in organic layers than the more humid places (~ 1200 mm year⁻¹). In addition, C storage in mineral soil also increased with increasing drought along the gradient (approximately 2.6 times).

Similar results were observed by Cuevas *et al.* (2013). These authors found a substantial reduction in the concentration of C in the soil in mature SDTF with increased annual precipitation. Forest ecosystems located in environments with an average rainfall greater than 1,000 mm year⁻¹ obtained only 61% of the COS from forest stands that received less than 550 mm year⁻¹.

The results of these studies demonstrate that the carbon sequestration capacity of soils in dry and seasonally dry forests has not been well explored, especially regarding the responses of links between net primary productivity, the quantity and quality of soil carbon, and the climate.

DTFs are capable of sequestering considerable amounts of C in seasonal environmental conditions of water deficit. The stocks of C in DTF present variations in local, regional and continental scales related to the type of vegetation, characteristics of the soil, the climate and human disturbances.

Tropical forests that are always under humid conditions without no monthly precipitation with less than 100 mm are generally referred to as 'tropical rain forests'. Tropical rainforests are large carbon reservoirs (MALHI *et al.* 1999).

In a tropical rainforest, Razafindrakoto *et al.* (2018) found an aboveground biomass C stock of 30.91 Mg C ha⁻¹ in Madagascar. The degradation of a locally similar environment reduced that stock to 8.39 Mg C ha⁻¹. Azian *et al.* (2016) found stocks of 164.76 Mg C ha⁻¹ in a protected area of tropical rainforest in Malaysia. Orihuela-Belmonte *et al.* (2013) observed a decrease in the carbon stock in the aboveground living biomass in a secondary forest compared to the forest that was not disturbed in Mexico, respectively 59.29 and 104, 03 Mg C ha⁻¹.

Aboveground biomass C stocks can also vary with topographic and climatic gradients. For example, Selmants *et al.* (2014) observed a variation on C stock in the aboveground living biomass between 97 and 417 Mg C ha⁻¹ in humid forest environments with different annual average temperatures in Hawaii. In Atlantic Forest, Magnago *et al.* (2016) found that carbon stocks of tree biomass are negatively impacted by fragmentation through direct links with changes in microclimate and soil conditions.

Regarding carbon stored in litter in a tropical rainforest, Razafindrakoto *et al.* (2018) obtained an average C stock of 2,474 Mg C ha⁻¹ in litter in Madagascar, taking into account only the leaf litter. In Hawaii, Selmants *et al.* (2014) observed a stock of C in litter between 2.68 and $4.98 \text{ Mg C ha}^{-1}$.

In Brazil, the Atlantic Forest can have between 7 and 14 Pg C stored in its deposits. Most of the Atlantic Forest carbon stock has been removed in the last 150 years (DEAN, 1996).

Ferez *et al.* (2015) estimated the C stored in litter in the Atlantic Forest as 4 Mg ha⁻¹. In a dry tropical forest, Conti *et al.* (2014) estimated the litter stock in the Argentine Chaco to be 3.98 Mg C ha⁻¹. On the other hand, Gasparri, Grau and Manghi (2008) found 2.30 Mg C ha⁻¹ in the litter in similar vegetation in Argentina.

According to the literature, average stocks are found in the first 30 centimetres of soil in natural ecosystems in tropical rainforests, ranging from 18.60 to 194 Mg C ha⁻¹. Gasparri, Grau and Manghi (2008) evaluated the carbon stored in the soil in the Atlantic Forest of Argentina and observed an average COS stock of 54.60 Mg C ha⁻¹. On the other hand, Ferez *et al.* (2015) studying the Atlantic Forest in Brazil found lower stocks (35.50 Mg C ha⁻¹).

2.3 Changes in land use and carbon stocks in the Tropical Dry Forest and Tropical Rainforests

Nutrient cycling in forest ecosystems refers to the rate of minerals absorption by plants, the internal translocation between plant tissues and the transfer of these elements, their accumulation

in plant biomass, and their return to the soil, atmosphere and hydrosphere, becoming available for reabsorption (ANDRADE; CABALLERO; FARIA, 1999). Nutrient cycles in agricultural ecosystems differs from natural ecosystems because they are more open. The losses and gains are greater and the trajectories of each nutrient that enters or is removed in the crops constitute a larger and continuous drain in the nutrients' reservoir available to the soil (TIVY, 1987).

Global expansion of agricultural crops has drawn more attention to the potential impacts on the environment resulting from changes in land use. In the past five decades, nutrient cycling in agricultural environments has been rapidly modified by the rapid increase in synthetic fertilizer applications. This is because most of agricultural production systems that depend on fertilizers are designed to optimize productivity in increasingly shorter periods (TULLY; RYALS, 2017).

There is a need for food production to meet the increasing demand generated by the population increase on the planet. Thus, investing in sustainable management practices of natural resources so that they can improve productivity and minimize losses to the environment is essential.

That said, it is essential to understand and study nutrients cycling in natural environments and in areas with agricultural production in order to understand the processes that affect their balance, in order to verify the direction and magnitude of ecosystem responses to anthropogenic disturbances. It is assumed that this knowledge can also be incorporated into environmental planning, which is necessary for the management, conservation and prevention of possible impacts of climate change.

The Atlantic Forest is a complex of ecosystems with great importance for the maintenance of biodiversity, that is, a biodiversity hotspot. It is one of the richest biomes in the world, with high levels of endemism and threats to its integrity (MITTERMEIER *et al.*, 2011). Due to intense degradation caused by deforestation since the 16th century, only a small portion of the original cover of the Atlantic Forest remains. These remnants are distributed mainly in small fragments (< 50 ha), distant from each other (RIBEIRO, *et al.*, 2009).

One of the main causes of degradation of Atlantic Forest areas is due to changes in land use, which was intensified during the 20th century through the expansion of the sugar cane industry. The ecological consequences of these changes in the landscape and other anthropogenic disturbances are worrying, such as loss of a considerable part of biodiversity and of ecosystem functions (SILVA; TABARELLI, 2000) such as nutrients cycling.

According to data from CONAB (2015), the area of sugarcane cultivation expanded 3.2 Mha between 2005 and 2015 in Brazil, totalling approximately 9.1 Mha. The projection is a further increase in this expansion to supply production demand until 2021. In Northeast Brazil, sugarcane crop planted area was 1,038,627 ha in 2017, representing 9.41% of the total in the country (IBGE, 2017). This increase also reflects an increase in demand for fertilizers. This replacement of forests by agricultural cultivation is negatively reflected in many aspects, mainly in nutrients cycling.

In the Brazilian semiarid region, the Caatinga native vegetation originally used to occupy about one million square kilometres, and almost half of it was deforested according to data from the Brazilian Forest Service - Ministry of the Environment - SFB / MMA (2013). The main causes for degradation of dry Caatinga forests involve deforestation for agricultural production systems such as cuts and burns and firewood production. Often, vegetation is cut in areas that are not suitable for agriculture (ALTHOFF *et al.*, 2016). Other activities such as mineral exploration also contribute to the current degradation state of the Caatinga biome.

In addition, the inadequate management of vegetation and soil in the semiarid region has contributed to increasing the region's susceptibility to desertification, which has negative environmental, social and economic consequences for the region. The situation in the Caatinga seems to be even more complex than in the Atlantic Forest region, since the soil in this case can also be completely unprotected and its organic matter exposed to significant losses of nutrients. In all these cases it is important to know how nutrient cycling works in these environments.

Studies on biogeochemical cycles in natural ecosystems are important to better understand the response of vegetation to climate change and anthropogenic disturbances such as deforestation for firewood production, agricultural activities and mineral exploitation. Predicting how the Caatinga vegetation and the Atlantic Forest will behave in the face of predicted climate change contexts is essential to establish accurate management protocols and sustainable conservation strategies for forest ecosystems.

Studies on carbon stocks and flows are important both for preserving natural ecosystems and their sustainability, and for assessing impacts caused to the environment. Understanding these processes in natural ecosystems can provide important information for soil management and to sustain its fertility in agricultural areas.

One consequence of the replacement of forest by agriculture is the disappearance of the litter layer, with a consequent reduction in the abundance and diversity of soil organisms and in the protection of the soil against erosion and other nutrient losses. Moreover, in some agricultural systems such as conventional tillage farmers use bare fallow, changing the carbon input to the soil. In addition to spontaneous weed growth, bare fallow excludes the energy source for the soil biota. The soil's organic matter is further degraded, and the lack of cover can result in severe erosion and runoff by rain and wind (BOT; BENITES, 2005).

Intensive cultivation of the soil with harrowing and ploughing makes it susceptible to erosive processes as organic matter is lost through increased soil oxidation and compaction and loss of the surface layer, that can be leached more easily thus increasing nutrient outputs of cycles.

Leifeld, Bassin and Fuhrer (2005) found that about 16% of the COS stock in Switzerland has historically been lost due to cultivation, urbanization and deforestation.

Conti *et al.* (2014) observed COS stocks in a potato cultivation area in Argentina of 68.68 Mg C ha⁻¹ in the Chaco forest region, representing a reduction of approximately 6% compared to the environment in equilibrium. Poeplau and Don (2013) observed that the balance of the COS stock in land use changes in Europe was positive when considering the change in area from agricultural cultivation to forest.

In an agricultural area in a dry forest region of Argentina, Conti *et al.* (2014) estimated 0.44 Mg C ha⁻¹ in potato cultivation biomass aboveground.

Results found by Guo and Gifford (2002) indicate that stocks of soil C decrease after the soil use changes from pasture to agricultural cultivation (-10%), from native forest to agricultural cultivation (-13%), from native forest to harvest (-42%) and from pasture to secondary forest (-59%).

Muñoz-Rojas *et al.* (2012), by studying the impacts of land use changes and land cover on organic carbon stocks in Mediterranean soils between 1956 and 2007, observed that changes resulted in losses of C in all types of soils evaluated. The authors found that forests showed a significant increase (25.4%) in COS compared to other uses.

In Costa Rica, Chacón *et al.* (2015) evaluated the COS stock in four forest types and agricultural systems, including a Pacific Dry Forest environment where between 76–165 Mg C ha⁻¹ was estimated. The authors found that land use had significant effects on COS concentrations and stocks only in the dry forest environment.

Rezende (2017) observed a reduction in the COT in a cassava cultivation and in a degraded area of Caatinga of 10 and 21% in relation to the preserved area, respectively. The author attributes this result to the soil preparation that exposed SOM to weathering, to the reduced plant residues due to the low density of vegetation in the degraded area and to the failure to adopt conservationist practices in cassava cultivation.

Bessah *et al.* (2016) found no significant differences for the carbon stock between different types of land use at the three depths assessed, despite areas originally occupied by DTF in Ghana showing the highest C stock values. These authors also related these results to the soil management practices such as cover crops, return of waste compounds to the field, moisture management and tree introduction.

Návar, Estrada-Salvador and Estrada-Castrillón (2010) found that between 1950 to 2000, land use change in dry tropical forest for agriculture in Mexico contributed to carbon emissions of 7.03 (\pm 4.8) Tg C, of which the permanent biomass was on average 66% and the organic carbon of the soil on average was 34%.

Araújo Filho *et al.* (2018) showed that C stocks and microbiological activity were strongly influenced by the cutting times of a dry Caatinga forest, reflecting significant C losses associated with this type of management. In that study, the average C stock in the depth range from 0 to 20 cm for the most recent cut area was 27.57 Mg ha⁻¹, compared to 45.21 Mg ha⁻¹ with undisturbed vegetation. The authors concluded that forest management practices with 15-year cycles are not enough to recover COS. The estimated recovery time for C indicates that it would take at least six decades between cutting cycles to achieve almost stable conditions, similar to forests that have not been cut. Even to achieve 50% recovery, it would take at least 33 years between cut times.

Deterioration of soil quality resulting from successive cultivation can decrease nutrient reserves through harvesting and increase losses due to volatilization, ash burning and production, and soil erosion and leaching depending on the management (FÖLSTER; KHANNA, 1997).

In general, studies on land use changes in these environments suggest that management has greater influence on soil C stocks. There is a lack of research that explains the relationship between soil and forest in DTF, mainly correlating species composition, quality and quantity of litter and soil carbon.

Considering the need for forecasting future climate scenarios, it is essential to demand greater effort in understanding the capacity of tropical forests to sequester or release carbon, as well as improving management to recover soil carbon stocks in these environments.

2.4 Quality of carbon stored in the Tropical Dry Forest and Tropical Rainforests

The entry of carbon into the soil is mainly related to the contribution of plant residues such as aerial parts and roots, release of root exudates, washing of soluble constituents of the plant by rainwater and transformation of these carbonated materials by macro and microorganisms in the soil (MOREIRA; SIQUEIRA, 2006).

In the decomposition of SOM, the large organic molecules are fragmented and transformed into smaller and simpler molecules. Carbon transformations in the soil mainly cover the phases of carbon fixing into carbon dioxide (C-CO₂) in the atmosphere and of regeneration. These phases are regulated by carbon oxidation processes, which regulate CO_2 flows to organic compounds and these to CO_2 and methane (CH₄), determining carbon inputs and outputs of the system (MOREIRA; SIQUEIRA, 2006).

The decomposition process can be characterized by decomposition of hydrosoluble compounds (amino acids, organic acids and sugars), that are readily decomposable and thus characterize the labile carbon which will return to the atmosphere quickly by microbial action. Increase in easily decomposable compounds in the soil stimulates the metabolic activity of soil microorganisms, favouring the release of carbon dioxide through microbial respiration. As microorganisms multiply, there is an increase in microbial biomass that synthesizes new organic compounds outside their cells (BRADY; WEIL, 2013).

The intense microbial activity can even favour the breakdown of more resistant organic matter, a phenomenon called priming effect. In this way, easily decomposable compounds are reduced, leaving the most resistant compounds that require specific organisms to degrade it. Reduction in nutrients supply and in energy causes death to much of the microbial biomass, that is then incorporated to the decomposing SOM and, consequently, causes reduction on microbial activity and C losses (BRADY; WEIL, 2013).

Subsequently, there is the degradation of structural components that are more resistant or recalcitrant and of the new dead biomass, depending on its chemical nature, which can take years (MOREIRA; SIQUEIRA, 2006). Throughout this process, SOM mineralization occurs. The mineralization of SOM involves the action of extracellular enzymes on macromolecules that causes release of low molecular weight substances during decomposition, which are absorbed and metabolized by microbial cells, converting them into inorganic forms. (MOREIRA; SIQUEIRA, 2006).

It is emphasized that when carbon losses are reduced by respiration or by leaching and erosion, the original residual SOM persists, especially as small particles that begin to be stabilized. (SOLLINS; HOMANN; CALDWELL, 1996). The mechanisms of chemical or colloidal, physical

and biochemical stabilization prevent the access of microorganisms and their enzymatic systems to SOM.

Physical stabilization comprises the accommodation of residual particles within soil micropores that are too small for most organisms to access (BRADY; WEIL, 2013). This form of stabilization is considered a non-selective protection (CHENU *et al.*, 2000), as it can harbour labile SOM compounds inside the microaggregates (EDWARDS; BREMNER, 1967) in inaccessible micropores (LADD; FOSTER; SKJEMSTAD, 1993) or within stable macro-aggregates (ELLIOTT, 1986).

The time that SOM remains physically protected is directly linked to aggregates' stability and their binding agents. Tisdall and Oades (1982) indicate that the macroaggregates stability depends on the action of roots and fungi hyphae. However, in microaggregates binding agents are persistent and include organo-mineral complexes. These agents provide high stability, making them resistant to environmental changes.

Chemical or colloidal protection is understood as the association of carbon present in SOM residues with silt and clay fractions of the soil, culminating in the conversion to humus. Thus, adsorbed SOM is protected from microbial attack and its extracellular enzymes (SOLLINS, HOMANN; CADWELL, 1996). Clays, including layer aluminosilicates, amorphous aluminosilicates, and sesquioxides (oxides, hydroxides, and Al and Fe oxyhydroxides), provide the vast majority of the absorbent surface area in the soil. Clays alter microbial metabolism and the decomposition environment, in addition to binding extracellular enzymes, modifying their activity. They are also related to sorption and aggregation (SOLLINS, HOMANN; CADWELL, 1996).

Humus, a dark coloured and high molecular weight material, is highly resistant to decomposition and may be protected by stable bonds with clay particles, forming clay-organic compounds and constituting the stable soil SOM stock and an important soil carbon reservoir (BRADY; WEIL, 2013; SILVA; MENDONÇA, 2007).

The cycle time of microbial biomass is estimated at 2.5 years for temperate climate and 0.25 years for tropical climate. The labile fraction is cycled in approximately 20 years for temperate climates and 5 years for tropical climates. The cycling of chemically protected organic matter depends on mineralogy and can reach 1000 years, while for physically protected organic matter it depends on soil management (SILVA; MENDONÇA, 2007).

The processes that SOM is subjected to, such as interactions with clays in the soil and microbial digestion, produce more stable organic materials that increase carbon residence time in

the soil before it returns to the atmosphere as CO₂ (SILVA; MENDONÇA, 2007). The cycling time in compartments varies from years to millennia, and the control of the compartment size depends on several factors (SILVA; MENDONÇA, 2007).

Humus is formed by humic and non-humic substances. Non-humic substances are less complex and less resistant to microbial action, compared to the humic fraction. Part of the non-humic substances are compounds from plants that have been altered by microbial activity, while another part originates from the synthesis of soil microorganisms. Non-humic substances can reach 10-15% of the total organic carbon in the soil (BRADY; WEIL, 2013; SILVA; MENDONÇA, 2007).

Humic substances, in turn, consist of amorphous humic macromolecules, ranging from yellow to brown, formed from oxidation and subsequent polymerization of OM (STEVENSON, 1994). These make up about 85-90% of total organic carbon of the soil (SILVA; MENDONÇA, 2007).

The formation of these substances occurs through a process called humification. There are at least four main routes by which humic substances can be formed during the decomposition of organic matter, from the classic theory that considers humic substances to be formed from modified lignin to the most accepted theory nowadays, the polyphenol route (Figure 1).

The theory of formation of humic substances (HS) from the reduction of sugars (route 1, FIGURE 1) is probably the oldest, postulated by Maillard in 1916. According to this theory, HS are exclusively products of a chemical reaction between reducing sugars and amino acids (originated from microbial metabolism) that undergo non-enzymatic polymerization (reaction and Maillard), forming nitrogenous polymers (SILVA; MENDONÇA, 2013).

Routes 2 and 3 (FIGURE 1) are the basis of polyphenol theory and are very similar, differing only in the source of polyphenols. On route 2, polyphenols come from carbon sources that do not contain lignin such as cellulose or synthesized by specific microorganisms such as some fungi. Some soil fungi can use simple carbohydrates in their metabolism and then produce aromatic substances, as in the decomposition of cellulose and other organic constituents and synthesis of macromolecules of dark coloured phenols (SILVA; MENDONÇA, 2013).

On route 3, lignin is believed to be degraded by microorganisms, releasing phenolic acids and aldehydes which are converted into quinones by enzymatic action. These quinones polymerize in the presence or absence of amine compounds, originating humic macromolecules. On route 4, it is proposed that humic substances are exclusively residual products of lignin degradation. In this process, lignin would only be partially degraded by microorganisms, thus integrating HS. Thus, changes in lignin would occur with loss of –OCH₃ groups and formation of o-hydroxyphenols, in addition to oxidizing aliphatic chains to form –COOH groups.

As humic substances are considered polymers, the initial product formed through this humification route would be humine, which after oxidation and fragmentation would originate humic acids, which in turn would also undergo additional fragmentation and oxidation of side chains to originate fulvic acids (SILVA; MENDONÇA, 2013).

HS can also differentiate in relation to solubility in aqueous medium. Fulvic acids correspond to the soluble fraction in alkaline and acidic media, while humic acids are soluble in alkaline media and insoluble in acidic media. Humine is insoluble in any pH condition.

As seen earlier, organic carbon in the soil is composed by different types of organic materials with different chemical and physical properties. Soil organic carbon is often divided into relatively labile and stable organic fractions that vary in their vulnerability to decomposition.

The labile organic carbon is decomposed relatively quickly (days to years), that is, it is easily mineralized by the microbiota. This is partly composed of different compartments discussed above such as macro-organic matter, including newly deposited residues and roots (particulate organic matter), C associated with living organisms, remnants of dead organisms (microbial biomass) and non-humic substances in unstable forms (SILVA; MENDONÇA, 2013).

Labile fractions of soil organic carbon serve as an energy source readily available to soil organisms and they significantly increase nutrient cycling in the soil. Labile organic carbon is directly linked to soil quality and it supports the formation of soil aggregates that improve soil structure for better infiltration and water retention (SPACCINI *et al.*, 2000).

More stable fractions of organic carbon in the soil take longer to decompose (years, decades, centuries). This includes organic matter in particles of finer size that are physically protected (mineral-protected clay or inserted in soil aggregates) or chemically persistent in the soil.

Small changes in total soil C can hardly be detected in a short-term scale, mainly due to its high natural variability in the soil (ANDRADE; OLIVEIRA; CERRI, 2005). Thus, the quality of soil C, assessed through fractions of soil organic matter that are more sensitive to environmental changes, can be used as an indicator of changes in the dynamics of the organic compartment.

In DTF, studies involving the fractionation of C in SOM are still rare. In most of them, fractionation is used to characterize the effects of land use change or the recovery level of an

28

ecosystem (CAMPANHA et al., 2009; ASSIS et al., 2010; CUEVAS et al., 2013; CONTI et al., 2014; FERREIRA et al., 2016; AHIRWAL; MAITI; SRIVASTAVA et al., 2017; ARAÚJO FILHO et al., 2018;).

In Brazilian DTF, a study developed by Araújo *et al.* (2018) can be highlighted. The authors found that microbial biomass carbon (MBC) concentrations were significantly reduced by degradation, demonstrating MBC's sensitivity to changes in the soil caused by cutting the forest. In India, Ahirwal *et al.* (2017) found a 40% increase in MBC between revegetated areas in the DTF region afer 7 and 11 years.

On the other hand, Cuevas *et al.* (2013) evaluated C in SOM fractions in a DTF precipitation gradient in Mexico. MBC varied among the precipitation gradient, with the highest concentrations in the driest region and the lowest concentrations in the soils of the most humid region during the dry season.

Araújo Filho *et al.* (2018) found that the light fraction of organic matter increased with cutting time and was the lowest in the most recently cut area in the Caatinga. Cuevas *et al.* (2003) also found that C concentration in SOM fractions represented between 6 and 12% of the total soil carbon. In addition, the C concentrations in the fractions increased in the following order: C heavy fraction <C intermediate fraction <C light fraction.

This behaviour demonstrates that most of the C is bioavailable, being composed of plant residues from the plant cover which can be lost more easily by decomposition. The carbon in heavier fractions is more stabilized and decomposes more slowly. Similar results are found in studies of carbon fractionation in disturbed DTF environments (CAMPANHA *et al.*, 2009; MARTINS *et al.*, 2015).

Humus corresponds to the compartment that includes humic and non-humic substances. Non-humic substances can contribute with 10 to 15% of TOC in mineral soils, being composed of carbohydrates, lignins, lipids, organic acids, polyphenols, among others (SILVA; MENDONÇA, 2007).

Campo and Merino (2016) evaluated the quality of SOM in the soil in a DTF precipitation gradient, in relation to characterization of non-humic substances. The authors concluded that increased C storage in the soil in the driest locations was also related to greater chemical recalcitrance of litter related to cellulose and hemicellulose, in addition to the presence of coal in several locations, suggesting an important indirect influence of the climate on C sequestration.

Humic substances (HS), on the other hand, comprise about 85 - 90% of the total TOC. (SILVA; MENDONÇA, 2007). HS are generally amorphous, dark in color and complex. Due to this complexity, this material is highly resistant to microbial attack, taking decades or centuries to decompose (BRADY; WEIL, 2013). For this reason, this compartment consists of a large organic reserve of C in soil.

In a precipitation gradient in the semi-arid region of Chaco in Argentina, Abril, Merlo and Noe (2013) estimated 20% of total SOM represented by humic substances. In general, HS did not demonstrate a pattern for the precipitation gradient evaluated in this study. The authors concluded that in drier areas there was a predominance of SOM fractions that were not humidified, when compared to the more humid places, which represents a risk of C losses under these climatic conditions.

In the Brazilian semiarid region, Assis *et al.* (2010) evaluated C in humic substances (fulvic acids, humic acids and humine) in irrigated fruit crops and in areas of native Caatinga vegetation as a reference. The results showed, in general, a decrease in C stocks of the fulvic acid fraction (CFA) with the cultivations in the superficial layers. The authors related these results to the high lability of this fraction, which favors its use by microbial biomass as a result of the wetter conditions and milder soil temperatures in irrigated crops when compared to the reference ecosystem. In that study, it was also observed that soil management did not affect the content of humic acids in the 0 - 5 cm layer. In addition, it was found that the humine fraction was the one that most contributed to the C stock among the evaluated fractions.

Martins *et al.* (2015) evaluated SOM fractions in soil profiles located in the semiarid region of the north of the State of Minas Gerais. The authors found that the C content in humic fractions also showed a wide variation between the studied horizons, with CFA varying between 0.6 and 3.67 g kg⁻¹, C in the Humic Acid (CHA) fraction from 0.3 to 5, 8 g kg⁻¹ and the C in the Humine fraction (CH) from 3.0 to 40.8 g kg⁻¹, the latter being the predominant fraction, corresponding on average to 65% of the TOC. The authors also found that the CHA/CFA ratios were greater than 1.0 for most of the studied horizons, indicating predominance of humic acids in the different types of soil under the evaluated vegetation, which may demonstrate a more significant conversion of insoluble organic carbon in the soil into soluble fractions.

Similar results are observed by Martins *et al.* (2015) and were verified by Araújo *et al.* (2018) in a Caatinga area managed in different cutting cycles, with humine containing most of the

C stock accumulated in the soil. The authors related this to a possible greater recalcitrance of this fraction in soils which become concentrated in clay, where they form organic mineral complexes.

Rezende (2017) found that land management in a Caatinga environment decreased the CHA levels in the superficial layer in the cassava cultivation and degraded area environments. According to the author, the management that protects the soil cover favors the polymerization of humic substances, resulting in an increase of CHA levels in detriment of carbon in the CFA fulvic acid fraction.

Regarding recovery time of humic fractions in the soil, Araújo *et al.* (2018) found in a Caatinga environment that when vegetation is cut at intervals of 20 years, C concentrations in humic fractions can recover to only about 32% of their original levels. To achieve maximum recovery, an average interval of about 65 years between cuts would be required.

CHAPTER I – STOCK AND CHANGES OF CARBON IN AGRICULTURAL ECOSYSTEMS IN DRY AND HUMID ENVIRONMENTS

ABSTRACT

Changes in land use, especially in tropical forests, is among the main causes of increases in CO₂ emissions to the atmosphere, intensifying the greenhouse effect and contributing to climate change scenarios. In order to obtain a better understanding of C stock and balance and its effects on land use change in tropical forests, the aim of this work was to quantify the C stocks in the biomass, litter and soil reservoirs in forest and agricultural ecosystems in dry and tropical rainforest areas in northeastern Brazil. This study was developed in four different types of forest and agricultural ecosystems, located in two areas originally occupied by Tropical Dry Forest and Tropical Rainforest, in the states of Pernambuco and Paraíba. For this, biomasses of leaves, wood/manioc/stem and all species with the highest absolute density in forest environments and in agricultural crops of cassava and sugarcane were estimated. The accumulated litter biomass in forest environments was also determined. The carbon content and stocks of each compartment were determined by species for each type of land use area. Soil samples from six layers up to 1.0 m deep were collected to determine carbon content and soil density and to estimate the soil's organic carbon stock. The leaf carbon content varied between 44.80 and 45.43% of species in the dry environment, with the highest in Guapira opposita and the lowest in Metrodorea mollis. The carbon content in the wood or stem in the humid environment varied between 45.17 and 45.68%. Cassava obtained the lowest averages for carbon stock in leaves, in seed and for total stock. In leaves, wood and total stock, the highest carbon stocks were observed in C. limae and M. mollis species in the dry environment and in D. guianensis in the humid environment. Land-use change in the dry environment did not have significant effects on carbon stock in the soil up to 1.0 m depth. Conversion of forest-agricultural cultivation in the humid environment alters carbon content and stock of the soil, especially in the top layer, mainly related to decrease in litter supply in the soil and agricultural cultivation practices. Humid environments store more carbon in the aboveground biomass and in the accumulated litter when compared to dry environments. Changes in land use has been shown to have a negative impact on carbon storage in humid and dry environments.

Keywords: carbon *pools*, soil organic carbon, carbon forest sequestration, land use change, tropical rainforest, tropical dry forest.

1 INTRODUCTION

The replacement of forests by areas of agricultural crops and pasture has been the main reason for the increase in CO₂ release to the atmosphere in recent decades. Net annual CO₂ emissions resulting from land use change due to anthropogenic activities averaged 0.9 ± 0.2 Gt C year⁻¹ from 2002 to 2011 (IPCC, 2013).

Tropical and subtropical forests are considered ecosystems of strategic interest for wideranging scientific studies such as the sequestration of C. In contradiction, they are the most threatened ecosystems by human actions in the world. Pearson *et al.* (2017) estimated a total of 2.1 Gt CO₂ emitted in 2016 by the degradation of tropical and subtropical forests in 74 countries including Brazil, and approximately 25% of this that is related to deforestation.

In Brazil, the intense forest degradation caused by anthropic disturbances reduced the Atlantic Forest to 16% of its original size, and most of it is now distributed in small fragments (<50 ha) distant from each other (RIBEIRO *et al.*, 2009). The Atlantic Forest was greatly impacted by the expansion of sugar cane cultivation in the late 20th century (RIBEIRO *et al.*, 2009; COSTA *et al.*, 2015). This replacement of forest by agricultural cultivation negatively reflects in many aspects, mainly in capture and emissions of CO_2 and in storage of C.

Magnago *et al.* (2016), studying forest fragmentation and its interference in C stocks, concluded that the C stocks of tree biomass are negatively impacted by fragmentation due to changes in microclimate and soil conditions in forest environments. On the other hand, Oliveira Filho, Pereira and Aquino (2017) demonstrated that the cultivation of sugar cane for nine years, without the practice of straw burning in during pre-harvest, increased the total organic carbon content (TOC) in the superficial layers of the soil.

In the dry tropical forest of Caatinga, natural vegetation has been degraded for many decades by excessive cutting for wood use and/or for subsistence agricultural crops, mainly cassava (MOURA *et al.*, 2016). The percentage of tree cover and other vegetation cover in Caatinga was reduced to 16.9% of its original size in 1990, increasing to 46.3% in 2010 according to a study by Beuchle *et al.* (2015).

Deforestation of Caatinga was accentuated in the Brazilian semiarid due to increase in cassava cultivation to meet the demand of small industries producing flour. In the region of Araripe with intense mineral exploration, deforestation in the Caatinga was also accentuated due to the use of wood as an energy source for calcination of mineral gypsum. Plaster mining is a fast-developing

economic activity in the region. However, its energy matrix contributes to degradation of vegetation and consequently of the soil. In this case, CO_2 capture and C storage in Caatinga of the Araripe region have been compromised. The soil becomes completely unprotected and its organic matter exposed to significant losses of C. Recovery of C stocks in these soils is difficult and require longterm strategies as long forest management plans.

Recovery of C stocks in deforested Caatinga soils requires at least 60 years, and C sequestration in these forests should require longer periods than in the humid tropical forests (ARAÚJO FILHO *et al.*, 2018). According to a study by Althoff *et al.* (2016), if climate changes predictions happen, the biomass of native Caatinga vegetation and the soil TOC stock will decrease throughout this century, even without the loss of vegetation due to cutting.

It is therefore essential to quantify C stocks in biomass, litter and soil in areas of dry tropical forest and tropical rainforest in order to understand the processes that affect their balance, aiming to identify the magnitude of impacts on forest ecosystems and changes land use due to human disturbances, in addition to climate change. It is assumed that this knowledge can also be incorporated into environmental planning and forest management to assist in mitigating these anthropic and/or natural processes.

If a considerable part of the dry or rainforest has been replaced by agricultural crops, the C reservoirs in forests and agricultural areas must be quantified to try to answer the following questions: what are the patterns of C allocation in forests and agricultural crops? Do these C allocation patterns vary between tropical dry and rainforests? What are the variations in C stock among species? What are the effects of changing the vegetation cover on vegetation and soil C reservoirs in dry and humid forest environments, compared to agricultural ecosystems?

To answer these questions, a better understanding of the C stock and balance is necessary, in order to understand and mitigate its negative effects of land use change. Thus, the aim of this study was to quantify C stocks in the biomass, litter and soil reservoirs in forest and agricultural ecosystems in dry and humid tropical forest environments in Northeast Brazil.

2 MATERIAL AND METHODS

2.1 Study area

The study was developed in four different types of forest and agricultural ecosystems, located in two environments originally occupied by dry tropical forest (Caatinga) and tropical rainforest (Atlantic Forest), located in the states of Pernambuco and Paraíba. The first refers to the area covered by the Caatinga dry tropical forest, where a Caatinga forest area and an agricultural area with cassava cultivation were selected, which are equivalent to the types of land uses that are most used in the study region. The second environment is in an area of dense lowland tropical rainforest, where an Atlantic Forest area and an agricultural area with sugarcane cultivation were selected (Figure 1).



Figure 1 – Study sites location in Tropical Dry Forest and Tropical Rainforest, Northeast, Brazil. A) Brazil in South America; B) Northeast region from Brazil; C) Sugarcane site in Paraiba State, Brazil; D) Atlantic Forest site in Pernambuco State, Brazil; E) Caatinga site in Pernambuco, State; F) Cassava site in Pernambuco State, Brazil.

The edaphoclimatic characterization and geographical location of the study areas are summarized in Table 1.

Soil use	Tropical Dry Forest	Cassava	Tropical Rainforest	Sugarcane
Location	Chapada do Araripe, Pernambuco	Chapada do Araripe, Pernambuco	Recife, Pernambuco	Rio Tinto, Paraíba
	(7°25'S - 40°26'W)		(8°04'S - 34°57'W)	(6°54'S - 35°04'W)
		$(7^{\circ}25^{\circ}S - 40^{\circ}26^{\circ}W)$		
Area size	~13 ha	~31 ha	~28 ha	~12 ha
Altitude	838 m	828 m	38 m	76 m
Topography	Predominantly flat	Predominantly flat	Predominantly flat	Predominantly flat
Climate classification	BSh	BSh	Am	As
	Dry Semi-arid low latitude and altitude ^a	Dry Semi-arid low latitude and altitude ^a	Tropical monsoon ^a	Tropical with dry summer ^a
Precipitation	<700 mm ano ^{-1 b}	<700 mm ano ^{-1 b}	~1500 mm ano ^{-1 b}	~1500 mm ano ^{-1 c}
Temperature	27 °C ^b	27 °C ^b	25.8 °C ^b	26 °C°
Forest Domain	Tropical Dry Forest - Caatinga	-	Dense lowland tropica rainforest	-
Plant variety	-	Pernambucana	-	RB92579
Cultivation cycle	-	First cycle ^g	-	First cycle ^h
Absolute density	1294 ind ha ⁻¹	6250 ind. ha ⁻¹	970 ind ha ⁻¹	20416 ind. ha ⁻¹
Soil classification	Dystrophic Yellow Latosol (Oxisol) ^d	Dystrophic Yellow Latosol (Oxisol) ^d	Dystrophic Yellow Latosol (Oxisol) ^e	Dystrophic Yellow Argissol ^f

Table 1 – Study site location and characteristics in Tropical Dry Forest and Tropical Rainforest, Northeast, Brazil

^aAlvares *et al.* (2014). ^bAPAC (2019). ^cAESA (2019) e Francisco e Santos (2017). ^d Agricultural exploration in the area began in 1995 with the removal of native vegetation. The cassava cutting cycle is 18 months. ^e Agricultural exploration has been occurring for at least 50 years with burning straw at harvest. The sugarcane cutting cycle is 12 months. ^f Santos *et al.* (2018).
2.2 Sampling

2.2.1 Agricultural crops

To assess the biomass of sugarcane and cassava plants, a 100 m x 100 m quadrat was launched in the cultivation area, at least 100 m from the edge of the vegetation (Figure 3).



Figure 3 – Plants sampling design for biomass estimation and soil sampling in agricultural sites.

Ten plants were sampled randomly within the quadrat. Sugar cane plants were separated into fractions (pointer + leaves) and stem, being (pointer + leaves) constituted by the cartridge, leaves and sheath. Dry and green leaves were considered from the (+1) leaf and the rest was considered stem. The biomass assessments took place in the 12th month of sugarcane cultivation during the first growing cycle (cane-plant), when the crop yield reached the maximum biomass.

For cassava cultivation, each plant was separated into leaves and manioc, with the leaves component including all green and dry leaves and the manioc fraction including all stems of the plant. Assessments of cassava biomass took place in the 18th month after planting, corresponding to the end of the cultivation cycle, when the productivity of the cultivation reached the maximum biomass.

The wet weight of each ten plants was determined in the field with a digital scale with a precision of two decimal digits. After weighing the compartments in the field, samples of ~

300 g were stored in paper bags for drying in a forced air oven at 65 °C until constant weight. The dry mass was determined on an analytical balance with an accuracy of 0.01 gram.

The biomass of each fraction (leaves, stems, manioc) and the total biomass per plant were estimated. To extrapolate the dry mass per hectare, the average biomass of sampled plants was multiplied by the number of plants estimated according to the crop spacing.

2.2.2 Forest fragments

In each forest environment, species with the highest absolute density were selected based on floristic and phytosociological survey of adult individuals, which was previously carried out by Espig *et al.* (2008) in the rainforest and by Santos (2018) in the dry forest. In the dry forest, nine species with the highest absolute density were selected (Table 2), representing approximately 87% of the absolute density of the forest fragment evaluated. In the rainforest, ten species with the highest absolute density were selected (Table 2), which represented 58% of the absolute density of the forest fragment.

	Species	AD ³	Ht ⁴	DBH ⁵	p ⁶
Dry forest ¹	Guapira opposita (Vell.) Reitz	312	3.97	5.49	0.68
	Croton limae A.P. Gomes. M.F. Sales P.E. Berry	236	4.30	4.11	0.73
	Metrodorea mollis Taub.	232	3.89	4.46	0.82
	Annona leptopetala (R.E.Fr.) H.Rainer	106	4.68	4.69	0.52
	Pilocarpus spicatus A.StHil.	104	3.79	4.05	0.83
	Senegalia langsdorffii (Benth.) Seigler & Ebinger	50	5.64	5.03	1.07
	Zanthoxylum hamadryadicum Pirani	36	4.55	4.81	0.71
	Erythroxylum sp	24	4.07	5.92	0.73
	Byrsonima vacciniifolia A.Juss.	24	4.67	5.83	0.74
Rainforest ²	Helicostylis tomentosa (Poepp & Endl.) J.F.Macbr.	104	13.31	10.89	0.62
	Mabea occidentalis (Benth.) Müll. Arg.	95	9.09	12.32	0.81
	Brosimum guianense (Aubl.) Huber	77	13.88	13.41	0.82
	Parkia pendula (Willd) Benth. ex Walpers	62	12.63	12.00	0.71
	Thyrsodium schomburgkianum Benth.	45	10.46	11.18	0.69
	Protium heptaphyllum (Aubl.) Marchand.	26	11.60	13.54	0.68
	Brosimum conduru Standl	25	10.41	11.16	0.86
	Tapirira guianensis Aubl.	21	27.92	22.10	0.51
	Dialium guianensis (Aublet.) Sandw.	20	19.15	28.46	0.93
	Pouteria grandiflora (A.DC.) Baehni	19	9.04	8.86	0.79

Table 2 – Absolute density, average height, diameter at breast height and wood basic density in the forest sites

¹Santos (2018). ²Espig *et al.* (2008). ³Absolute density (ind. ha⁻¹). ⁴Total height (m). ⁵Diameter at breast height (cm). ⁶Wood basic density (g cm⁻³).

The biomass of leaves, wood and total aerial parts per plant in forest ecosystems were estimated for each species from the averages of wood density (p), diameter at breast height (DBH) and height (Ht) of all individuals of the species selected using the bellow equations (Table 3).

		Function	Author
Dry forest	Leaves	$\hat{B} = 0.1900 \text{ x } \text{DBH}^{2.0515}$	Silva and Sampaio (2008)
	Stem $(1.1 \le \text{DBH} \le 5.0 \text{ cm})$	$\hat{B} = 0.5737 \text{ x DBH}^{1.6847}$	
	Stem $(5.0 < DBH \le 10.0 \text{ cm})$	$\hat{B} = 0.1331 \text{ x DBH}^{1.5784}$	
	Stem (DBH > 10.0 cm)	$\hat{B} = 0.0082 \text{ x } \text{DBH}^{2.8151}$	
Rainforest	Total aboveground biomass Leaves Stem	$\hat{B} = 0.0673 \text{ x} (p \text{ x DBH}^2 \text{ x Ht})^{0.976}$ 5% of total AGB ^a 95% of total AGB ^a	Chave <i>et al.</i> (2014)

Table 3 – Equations used for tree biomass estimation

^a Aboveground biomass proportion suggested by Chave *et al.* (2014). B: biomass (kg); DBH: Diameter at breast height (cm); *p*: Wood basic density (g cm⁻³); Ht: Total height (m).

The estimate biomass of leaf, wood and total aerial part for each species per hectare was obtained using the following equation:

$$Ba_{kg ha^{-1}} = B_{kg ind.^{-1}} \times DA_{ind. ha^{-1}}$$
(1)

In which Ba: biomass per area; B: average biomass per individual of species; DA: absolute density of species.

2.3 Carbon stocks

2.3.1 Aboveground biomass

2.3.1.1 Agricultural crops

In sugar cane and cassava, fractions of dry biomass were randomly sampled. These materials were ground in a Willey-type mill. Samples were weighed and transferred to porcelain crucibles, and then taken to the analysis of C levels by dry combustion in a equipment by LECO (model C-144) at the BioFix Laboratory of the Federal University of Paraná.

The C stock per plant was calculated by multiplying the average C content by the average dry biomass of each compartment of each individual by species. The C stock per area

(hectare) was obtained by multiplying the average C stock of each species by the number of individuals per hectare.

2.3.1.2 Forest fragments

In the forest fragments, 20 plots of 10 m x 25 m (250 m^2) were distributed systematically (Figure 4), from where individuals were selected for sampling. The biomass of leaf and wood compartments of each species was used to determine the C content.



Figure 4 – Biomass, litter and soil sampling design for carbon content determination in forest sites.

To determine the C content in plant biomass in forest ecosystems, four healthy individuals were selected from each species, similar in size and vegetative development. These were selected based on their Ht and DBH values, representing the average of the other individuals. Of these, healthy and freshly ripe leaves located at the four cardinal points (north, south, east and west) of the upper middle third of the treetops were sampled, as well as wood samples using the non-destructive method using an auger and a steel fast drill.

Samples were ground in a Willey-type mill and analysed for C levels by dry combustion. C stock per plant was calculated by multiplying the average C content by the average dry biomass of each compartment of each individual by species. C stock per area (hectare) and per species was obtained by multiplying the average C content of each species by the respective absolute density (ind. ha⁻¹).

2.3.2 Litter deposited and accumulated

The litter accumulated on the soil was determined in forest environments. Harvest in sugar cane cultivation is carried out by straw burning, which does not allow the accumulation of this material on the soil. In cassava cultivation, the culture remains are used as forage in animal feeding, so the organic layer does not remain on the soil. Therefore, it was not possible to evaluate the litter accumulated in agricultural environments.

The litter accumulated in the forest environments was quantified using iron templates measuring 0.5 m x 0.5 m randomly placed in the center of each plot in the forest ecosystems, totalling 20 samples in each environment (Figure 4).

Sampling took place at the beginning of the dry period when most of the senescent materials of the deciduous and semi-deciduous species are brought over the soil in the dry forest. Quantification took place by collecting all plant material circumscribed by the template (Figure 5).



Figure 5 - Iron template used for soil litter accumulation evaluation in the rainforest (A) and dry forest (B).

The material was dried in an oven with forced air circulation at 65 °C until constant weight, and the dry weight was then determined. After, samples were ground in a Willey-type mill. Ground samples were analysed for C levels by dry combustion. The accumulated litter C stock was estimated by multiplying the average C content and the average litter biomass accumulated in the templates. Subsequently, the template areas were extrapolated to hectare.

Total organic carbon in the soil (TOC) was estimated in soil samples in layers of 0.00 - 10.05; 0.05 - 10.10; 0.10 - 10.20; 0.20 - 10.40; 0.40 - 10.60 and 0.60 - 11.00 m in four trenches randomly arranged in the quadrat demarcated in agricultural cultivation areas (Figure 2) and in four other trenches located in the central plots in forest environments (Figure 3).

Samples were passed through a 60-mesh sieve and weighed in porcelain crucibles and analysed for C levels by dry combustion in LECO equipment (model C-144).

To estimate the carbon stock in each layer, non-deformed samples were collected with volumetric rings with dimensions of 5.0 cm in diameter and 5.0 cm in height in four repetitions per depth. TOC stock in each layer was estimated using the average TOC content and the equivalent mass procedures described by Wendt and Hauser (2013), according to equations 2 and 3:

$$M_{soil} = \frac{M_{sample}}{\pi \left(\frac{D}{2}\right)^2} \times 10000$$
(2)

In which:

M_{soil} is the mass of soil in each layer (Mg ha⁻¹);

 $M_{\mbox{ sample}}$ is the dry mass of soil sampled in the field in each layer (g) and;

D is the diameter of the soil sampling ring (mm);

$$M_{ETOC} = M_{soil} \quad x \ C_{TOC} \tag{3}$$

In which:

 M_{ETOC} is the carbon stock in each layer (kg ha⁻¹)

M soil is the mass of soil in each layer (Mg ha⁻¹);

 C_{TOC} is the carbon content in each layer (g kg⁻¹);

The TOC stock (0-1.00 m) was obtained by adding the stocks of each layer of soil. The TOC stocks correction in agricultural areas was carried out by subtracting the estimated carbon

stock error acquired by soil compaction in these areas. The estimated carbon stock error in agricultural crops was calculated using equation 4, adapted from Wendt and Hauser (2013).

$$M_{EETOC} = (\rho_{agr} - \rho_{ref}) \times z \times C_{ref} \times 100$$
(4)

In which:

 M_{EECOT} is the soil stock error correction in each depth layer (kg ha⁻¹) ρ_{agr} is the soil density in the crop area in each depth layer (g cm⁻³); ρ_{ref} is the soil density in the reference area (native vegetation) in each depth layer (g cm⁻³); z is the depth layer thickness (cm);

 C_{ref} is the carbon content in each depth layer of the reference area (g kg⁻¹);

Therefore, the corrected C stock will be: M_{ECOT} - M_{EECOT} . This procedure corrects the soil C stock when the change in land-use increases the soil density and consequently overestimates the C stock.

2.4 Statistical analysis

Data were tested for normality and homoscedasticity as assumptions required for analysis of variance (ANOVA). For this, the Shapiro-Wilk (SHAPIRO; WILK, 1965) and Levene (BROWN; FORSYTHE, 1974) tests were used, respectively (both at the 5% significance level).

Data from the biomass and carbon stocks of the leaves and wood/manioc/stem compartments and total biomass between land-uses in the dry or humid environment were analysed using a T test at the level of 5% significance with four replications for the forest and ten for agricultural areas.

Data from the C content and stocks of the leaves and wood/manioc/stem compartments between species in the dry or humid environment were analysed using ANOVA, with a F test at the 5% p significance level. When significant, averages were compared using a Scott-Knott test at the level of 5% significance.

Data from the C stock of the total aboveground biomass, litter layer, and soil between the tropical dry forest and tropical rainforest environments were analysed using ANOVA, with a F test at the 5% significance level. When significant, averages were compared using a Scott-Knott test at the level of 5% significance.

3 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

3.1 Carbon stocks

3.1.1 Dry environment

3.1.1.1 Aboveground biomass

Guapira opposita exhibited the highest leaf, wood and total biomass per hectare among forest species (Table 4).

Table 4 - Leaves, stem and total biomass of the dry forest and cassava by specie

Species	Leaves	Stem	Total	
	Mg ha-1			
Forest species				
Guapira opposita (Vell.) Reitz	4.05	6.13	10.18	
Croton limae A.P. Gomes. M.F. Sales P.E. Berry	1.41	2.48	3.89	
Metrodorea mollis Taub.	2.67	4.48	7.15	
Annona leptopetala (R.E.Fr.) H.Rainer	0.90	1.49	2.39	
Pilocarpus spicatus A.StHil.	0.59	1.04	1.63	
Senegalia langsdorffii (Benth.) Seigler & Ebinger	1.63	2.58	4.21	
Zanthoxylum hamadryadicum Pirani	0.22	0.36	0.58	
Erythroxylum sp	0.48	0.59	1.16	
Byrsonima vacciniifolia A.Juss.	0.63	0.92	1.55	
Total	12.58 a	20.07 a	32.74 a	
Crop species				
Manihot esculenta	1.49 b	5.91 b	7.40 b	

¹Different lowercase letters indicate significant difference (P < 0.05; T test) in the same column among different land-use sites.

The total biomass and average wood per hectare of forest species (3.64 and 2.23 Mg ha⁻¹) were lower than those of cassava (Table 4).

The leaf, wood/manioc and total biomass compartments per hectare were significantly different between land uses (p < 0.01; Table 4). The land-use change between dry forest and cassava cultivation represents a ~ 88% reduction in phytomass (t = 10.22; p < 0.01), ~ 71% in wood/manioc biomass (t = 12.65, p < 0.01) and to ~ 77% (t = 11.40; p < 0.01) for total biomass.

The estimated total phytomass for the forest fragment (12.58 Mg ha⁻¹) is within the range observed in the literature for Caatinga environments (SCHACHT *et al.*, 1989; COSTA *et al.*, 2002; DRUMMOND *et al.*, 2008).

The total aboveground biomass estimated in this study (32.74 Mg ha⁻¹) for the dry forest is lower than the range obtained by Becknell, Kucek and Powers (2012) in a literature review of 40 articles on biomass studies in seasonally dry tropical forests (39–334 Mg ha⁻¹). In this study, data were collected from ten studies in South America, where three of them carried out

in dry forest in the Brazilian semiarid region. Factors such as soil fertility, climatic conditions, conservation, successional stage, history of use and species composition may explain this divergence.

3.1.1.2 Carbon content

Regarding C content by species, it was found that there was a difference in leaf C content between species. It varied between 448.0 and 454.3 g kg⁻¹, with *Guapira opposita* presenting the highest C content and *Metrodorea mollis* the lowest (Figure 6).



Figure 6 – Species carbon content in leaves (A) and stem (B) in the dry forest site. ¹Different lowercase letters indicate significant difference (P < 0.05; Scott Knott) among different species.

The average levels of C in the leaves of forest species are lower than those verified by Vieira *et al.* (2009) for Caatinga species (473.9 g kg⁻¹). The ten species studied by this author are different from the species in this study, and the different edaphoclimatic conditions in the study area (State of Bahia) may explain the variability of the observed levels.

The IPCC suggests that a fixed value of 50% (500 g kg⁻¹) should be considered for C content in plant tissues (PENMAN *et al.*, 2003), which may overestimate the C stocks in dry tropical forests.

C content in wood varied between 451.4 and 453.1 g kg⁻¹ (Figure 6). There was no difference in the C content among species. However, in general, the species *Annona leptopetala* tends to have the highest C content, and *Croton limae* the lowest (Figure 6).

These results are lower to those observed by Vieira *et al.* (2009) for stems of ten species of Caatinga, which were different from species evaluated in this study. Carbon fixation in plants varies according to environmental conditions and to intrinsic morphophysiological characteristics. Thus, conditions of the area where individual's occur and the type of species influence the carbon allocation. Plants with similar ecophysiological characteristics are expected to have a similar internal behavior during the carbon allocation process (WRIGHT *et al.*, 2006).

3.1.1.3 Carbon stock

Differences were observed in C stock of all compartments between forest species per hectare (Figure 7).



Figure 7 – Carbon stocks by species in leaves (A), stem (B) and total aboveground biomass (C) in the dry forest site.

¹Different lowercase letters indicate significant difference (P < 0.05; Scott Knott) among different species.

G. opposita showed higher C stocks in the aboveground biomass compartments, representing ~ 36% of the total C stock considering all evaluated species.

M. mollis and *C. limae* had the second and third highest C stock in this environment respectively (Figure 7). These results are mainly related to the high densities of these species in the studied dry forest fragment (Table 2).

The total C stock stored by these three species represents 70% of the total carbon. For this reason, *G. opposita*, *M. mollis* and *C. limae* are key species in C sequestration studies in this dry tropical forest ecosystem, and the importance of conserving these species is emphasized by the significant amounts of carbon fixed in their biomass.

C stocks in all aboveground biomass compartments of species in the dry forest were higher than that of cassava cultivation (Figure 8). Reductions in carbon stored in leaf and wood biomass varied between 74 and 80%, respectively (Figure 8). These results demonstrate the negative effects of replacing the dry forest for cultivation of cassava for carbon storage in aboveground biomass in the studied region.

The C stock in the aboveground biomass in the dry tropical forest was 16.41 Mg C ha⁻¹, higher than that of cassava cultivation, which reached 3.34 Mg C ha⁻¹. Conversion from forest to cassava cultivation in the dry tropical forest environment represented a reduction of 80% of total aboveground biomass C stock (Figure 8). It is noteworthy that this decrease represents only the carbon stored by the nine most abundant species in the studied dry forest, so the reduction in carbon in the entire population of the fragment can reach even greater proportions.

Slightly lower carbon stocks than that observed in the studied dry forest fragment was found by Santos *et al.* (2016) in a fragment of regenerated Caatinga after 20 years of total suppression of vegetation in Caicó, Rio Grande do Norte (5.7 Mg ha⁻¹).

On the other hand, a much higher stock was found in the Caatinga by Pereira Júnior *et al.* (2016) (19.27 Mg C ha⁻¹) and Moura *et al.* (2016) (27 Mg C ha⁻¹), also in a Brazilian dry forest.

In other dry forest formations in the world, C stock results have high variability. Greater results than found in this study was reported by Chen, Hutley and Eamus (2003) in Australian dry forest, which they estimated at 41.20 Mg C ha⁻¹.



Figure 8 – Carbon stocks in leaves (A), stem (B), and total aboveground biomass (C) in the dry forest and cassava sites.

¹Different lowercase letters indicate significant difference (P < 0.01; T test) among different land-use sites.

Chaturvedi *et al.* (2012) observed lower results than the present study, with C stocks in dry forest at different levels of conservation ranging from 0.6 to 3.6 Mg C ha⁻¹. On the other hand, results verified by Srinivas and Sundarapandian (2018) in young populations of dry forest in India encompass the results of this study (4.68-6.70 Mg C ha⁻¹).

These differences can be related to different characteristics of the vegetation such as size, floristic composition, density, successional stage, edaphoclimatic conditions and intensity of anthropic pressure.

In a dry agricultural area in Argentina, Conti *et al.* (2014) estimated 0.44 Mg ha⁻¹ of C stored in aboveground biomass in potato cultivation.

3.1.1.4 Litter accumulated on the forest floor

A consequence of the replacement of the forest by agriculture is the disappearance of the litter layer. The average litter biomass accumulated under the forest floor at the DTF was 5.68 Mg ha^{-1} . The average carbon content observed for this fraction was 453.2 g kg^{-1} (Table 5).

Table 5 – Biomass, carbon content, and carbon stocks in the litter layer of the dry forest site

	Average	Minimum	Maximum
Litter layer biomass (Mg ha ⁻¹)	5.68 ± 3.65	2.41	18.02
Litter carbon content (g kg ⁻¹)	453.20 ± 0.17	449.50	455.40
Litter carbon stocks (Mg ha-1)	2.58 ± 1.66	1.09	8.18

Lower results were verified by Pereira Júnior *et al.* (2016) in a regenerating dry tropical forest in Brazil. Different successional stages, in addition to factors such as floristic composition, edaphoclimatic conditions and degree of anthropism, may explain the variability of litter biomass.

The carbon stock in the litter was 2.58 Mg ha⁻¹. The result found in this study corroborates the observed in studies in Dry Forests. Solomon *et al.* (2018) found carbon stock in the 2.25 Mg ha⁻¹ litter in an area of dense dry tropical forest in Ethiopia.

In a dry tropical forest, Conti *et al.* (2014) estimated the stock in the litter from the Argentine Chaco at 3.98 Mg C ha⁻¹. On the other hand, Gasparri, Grau and Manghi (2008) found 2.30 Mg C ha⁻¹ in the litter from a similar vegetation in Argentina. While Motaharfard *et al.* (2019) found that carbon stocks in forest litter from the semi-arid region of Iran ranged between 0.01 and 2.12 Mg ha⁻¹.

The soil density varied between 1.25 and 1.49 g cm⁻³ in the forest fragment, with an average of 1.38 g cm⁻³, whereas in cassava cultivation it varied from 1.34 to 1.62 g cm⁻³ with an average of 1.51 g cm⁻³. These results are in agreement with Kiehl (1979), who states that soil density must remain between 1.1 to 1.6 g cm⁻³ in mineral soils, assuming values above 1.6 g cm⁻³ in sandy soils.

Soil density differed between land uses for all evaluated layers, except for the 5-10 cm layer (Table 6). In general, soil densities in cassava cultivation were higher than in the dry forest. Soil compaction in the agricultural area due to the use of machinery for soil preparation can explain these results. In soil compaction, there is an increase in mass per unit volume, resulting in an increase in density and favoring the linear reduction of total porosity and macroporosity and physically degrading the soil (BEUTLER *et al.*, 2005).

Average carbon content was not significantly different between different uses of the soil in the evaluated depths (Table 6). However, in general, the carbon content in the layers comprised in the first 20 cm of the soil tends to be higher in the soil under the forest (Table 6).

The carbon content in the cultivated area was higher in the layers between 20 - 40 cm and 40 - 60 cm, (Table 6). These results may be related to the carbon input from the root development of cassava and the release of exudates from the roots.

The carbon content decreased with depth in the forest. This behavior is common under native vegetation, since the contribution of plant residues occurs on the surface where there is a greater concentration of soil organisms that decompose this material, which ensures the continuous incorporation of SOM.

The land-use change did not affect soil carbon stocks in the evaluated layers (p > 0.05, Table 6). However, in general, forest carbon stocks tend to be higher than that of cassava in the first 20 cm. However, it is observed that in the 20-40 cm and 40-60 cm layer, carbon stocks in cassava exceed those in the dry forest (Table 6).

Soil depth	Soil density	Carbon content	Soil mass	Soil Carbon stock	Corrected Soil	Carbon accumulated
(cm)	(g cm ⁻³)	(g kg ⁻¹)	(Mg ha ⁻¹)	(Mg ha ⁻¹)	Carbon stock	(Mg ha ⁻¹)
					(Mg ha ⁻¹)	
			Tropical D	Dry Forest		
0-5	1.25 ± 0.09	23.42 ± 5.46	627.35 ± 46.74	14.69 ± 3.48	14.69 ± 3.48	14.69 ± 3.48
5 - 10	1.29 ± 0.07	17.02 ± 1.94	644.47 ± 37.85	10.97 ± 1.06	10.97 ± 1.06	25.66 ± 3.49
10 - 20	1.34 ± 0.03	14.50 ± 3.88	1340.72 ± 33.41	19.44 ± 5.30	19.44 ± 5.30	45.10 ± 6.31
20 - 40	1.40 ± 0.05	10.19 ± 2.33	2794.84 ± 90.03	28.48 ± 6.03	28.48 ± 6.03	73.58 ± 10.15
40 - 60	1.48 ± 0.02	7.88 ± 2.56	2959.88 ± 43.22	23.32 ± 7.60	23.32 ± 7.60	96.91 ± 15.75
60 - 100	1.49 ± 0.02	7.98 ± 0.81	5959.76 ± 98.03	47.56 ± 5.34	47.56 ± 5.34	144.46 ± 20.03
Average	1.38	13.50	2387.84	24.07	24.07	-
			Cassav	a crop		
0-5	1.42 ± 0.03	17.54 ± 2.31	634.99 ± 7.06	11.14 ± 1.29	9.15 ± 1.17	9.15 ± 1.17
5 - 10	1.34 ± 0.01	15.07 ± 1.53	668.73 ± 4.80	10.08 ± 0.97	9.65 ± 0.93	18.80 ± 0.75
10 - 20	1.60 ± 0.03	14.17 ± 1.61	1593.20 ± 26.80	22.58 ± 2.25	18.81 ± 2.19	37.61 ± 2.20
20 - 40	1.62 ± 0.02	12.06 ± 1.92	3234.92 ± 41.16	39.01 ± 6.02	34.53 ± 5.80	72.14 ± 7.54
40 - 60	1.54 ± 0.02	8.19 ± 1.86	3084.88 ± 30.06	25.27 ± 5.54	24.32 ± 5.36	96.46 ± 12.25
60 - 100	1.52 ± 0.07	6.49 ± 1.41	6059.76 ± 285.72	39.33 ± 9.43	38.37 ± 9.42	134.84 ± 20.45
Average	1.51	12.25	2546.08	24.56	22.47	_

Table 6 – Soil density, carbon content, and carbon stocks in the dry forest and cassava sites

¹Different lowercase letters indicate significant difference (P < 0.05; T test) in the same column among different land-use sites.

The carbon stock accumulated in the first 20 cm in the forest environment was 45.10 Mg C ha⁻¹ and in the cultivated area it was 37.61 Mg C ha⁻¹ (Table 6), which are close to that observed by Araújo Filho *et al.* (2018) in an undisturbed Caatinga area (45.21 Mg ha⁻¹) and less than the results found by Maia *et al.* (2007) in soils cultivated in Ceará (48.37 Mg C ha⁻¹).

Only the carbon accumulated up to the second layer differed significantly between land uses (Table 6), being 27% lower in cassava. According to Oliveira *et al.* (2008), the superficial layers of the soil are the most sensitive to variations in C stock, because the action of microorganisms in the SOM is greater in the superficial layers where there is accumulation of organic material providing ideal habitat and nutritional conditions for the biota .

The carbon stored in the superficial layers of the soil is the most affected by the landuse change (ASSIS *et al.*, 2016). These authors, evaluating the changes in the SOM resulting from changes in land use in the Brazilian semiarid region, observed that carbon stocks and levels decreased in the first 15 cm of soil, demonstrating a general tendency to decrease with depth.

Assefa *et al.* (2017) found changes in carbon storage between different land use systems. In this study, forest ecosystems found medium C stocks higher than other uses, following the decreasing order: forest> eucalyptus plantations> pasture> agricultural cultivation.

Studies show that soil carbon stocks in the 0 - 20 cm layer of soil in a dry tropical forest in Brazil vary between 17.84 and 69.16 Mg C ha⁻¹ (KAUFFMANN *et al.*, 1993; TIESSEN *et al.*, 1998; BERNARDI *et al.*, 2007; MAIA *et al.*, 2007; AMORIM, 2009; FRACETTO *et al.*, 2012; MOREIRA, 2013; AQUINO, 2015; MOURA, 2016; ARAÚJO FILHO *et al.*, 2018). Therefore, the results in the present study are within the average found in other studies in Brazilian dry forests.

The carbon stock in the soil considering the first 100 cm was 144.46 and 134.84 Mg C ha^{-1} in the forest and in the area cultivated with cassava, respectively (Table 6). However, there was no significant difference between the land uses for the total C stock in the 100 cm of soil (p> 0.05).

Intensive cultivation of the soil with harrowing and ploughing makes the soil susceptible to erosive processes, as organic matter is lost through increased soil oxidation, compaction and consequently the loose surface layer can be leached more easily, increasing the outputs in nutrient cycles (SILVA; MENDONÇA, 2013).

3.1.2 Humid environment

3.1.2.1 Aboveground biomass

The species *D. guianensis* exhibited the highest biomass per hectare considering forest species, representing ~ 28% of the total biomass considering forest species (Table 7). However, individually, the average biomass per hectare of forest species compartments was lower than that of sugarcane (Table 7).

Table 7 - Leaves, stem and total aboveground biomass of the rainforest and sugarcane by specie

Species	Leaves	Stem	Total
Forest species		Mg ha ⁻¹	
Helicostylis tomentosa (Poepp & Endl.) J.F.Macbr.	0.82	15.49	16.31
Mabea occidentalis (Benth.) Müll. Arg.	0.36	6.75	7.11
Brosimum guianense (Aubl.) Huber	0.75	14.31	15.06
Parkia pendula (Willd) Benth. ex Walpers	1.15	21.87	23.02
Thyrsodium schomburgkianum Benth.	0.25	4.77	5.03
Dialium guianensis (Aublet.) Sandw.	1.73	32.95	34.69
Pouteria grandiflora (A.DC.) Baehni	0.08	1.58	1.67
Tapirira guianensis Aubl.	0.64	12.14	12.78
Protium heptaphyllum (Aubl.) Marchand.	0.25	4.79	5.04
Brosimum conduru Standl	0.15	2.80	2.95
Total	6.18 b	117.45 a	123.66 a
Crop species			
Saccharum officinarum	23.89 a	87.79 b	111.68 b

¹Different lowercase letters indicate significant difference (P < 0.05; T test) in the same column among different land-use sites.

This result can be explained by the difference between the absolute density of forest species (between 25 and 104 ind. ha⁻¹) compared to sugarcane (20416 ind. ha⁻¹).

There was a statistical difference in leaf biomass per hectare between the rainforest and the area cultivated with sugarcane (t = 7.94; p < 0.01; Table 7), with the highest leaf biomass per hectare in sugarcane. For the wood/stem biomass, the rainforest exhibited 34% higher biomass when compared to cultivation (t = 8.01; p < 0.01). On the other hand, changes in land use represented 10% reduction in total biomass per hectare (t = 9.88; p < 0.01).

The total biomass of the rainforest considering the nine species with the highest density in the fragment was 123.66 Mg ha⁻¹. This result is within the range found in the literature for estimating biomass in forest fragments at different levels of conservation and phytophysiognomy of the Atlantic Forest (BURGER, 2005; ROLIM *et al.*, 2005; LIMA *et al.*, 2006; CUNHA *et al.*, 2009). It is worth mentioning that this value represents only 58% of the individuals existing in the fragment, thus when considering all individuals this estimate would be much higher.

The results of biomass per hectare of leaves and stem compartments are similar to those found by De Oliveira, Braga and Santos (2014) in a study of biomass production in irrigated sugarcane in the São Francisco Valley. These results corroborate with Trivelin *et al.* (1996), that indicate that the amount of straw in crops without burning varies from 10 to 30 t ha⁻¹.

3.1.2.2 Carbon content

The carbon contentin leaves and wood varied between species, with *B. guianense* presenting the highest average leaf content (456.7 g kg⁻¹) and *M. occidentalis*, the lowest (452.0 g kg⁻¹, Figure 9).



Figure 9 – Species carbon content in leaves (A) and stem (B) in the rainforest site. ¹Different lowercase letters indicate significant difference (P < 0.05; Scott Knott) among different species.

The carbon content in wood varied between 451.7 and 456.8 g kg⁻¹. *P. heptaphyllum* and *M. occidentalis* had the highest and lowest levels, respectively. According to Hoppe (2003), different concentrations of carbon are related to soil conditions and the capacity that each plant must fix this component through the biochemical cycle.

Watzlawick *et al.* (2012) and Watzlawick *et al.* (2014) observed lower average carbon contentin tree species in Mixed Ombrophilous Forest than this study. Mello Cunha *et al.* (2009) found an average of 443 g kg⁻¹ of carbon content in leaves and 453 g kg⁻¹ in branches of species from the Atlantic Forest in Rio de Janeiro. Results similar to this study were found by Vieira *et al.* (2011) in Atlantic Forest in Rio de Janeiro, with values ranging between 450 and 459 g kg⁻¹. The species evaluated by these authors are different from the species in this study, and the different edaphoclimatic and morphophysiological conditions may explain the different levels observed.

3.1.2.3 Carbon stock

Carbon stocks in the leaf, wood and total compartments varied significantly among species. For leaves, wood and total C stocks, the largest carbon stock per plant was observed in *D. guianensis* (Figure 10).

The group formed by *D. guianensis*, *P. pendula*, *H. tomentosa*, *B. guianense* and *T. guianensis* represents the species that store more carbon in the studied area, equivalent to 82% of the carbon in the aboveground biomass in the ten species with higher density in the studied fragment. The results of carbon content and stocks by species indicate that those that fix more carbon in their biomass and can be recommended in studies for carbon sequestration and should be prioritized in conservation studies.



Figure 10 – Carbon stocks by species in leaves (A), stem (B) and total aboveground biomass (C) in the rainforest site.

¹Different lowercase letters indicate significant difference (P < 0.05; Scott Knott) among different species.

Sugarcane obtained the highest averages for the carbon stock in the leaves, having approximately 3.5 times more carbon stored in the leaf biomass than in the forest fragment (Figure 11).

On the other hand, for the wood/stem and total compartments, the carbon stock in the forest was higher (p <0.01, Figure 11). The carbon reduction of these fractions represents 32% considering the carbon stored in the wood.

The average carbon stock in the aboveground biomass in the rainforest considering the ten species with highest density was 61.59 Mg C ha⁻¹, higher than that of the area cultivated with sugarcane, which obtained 50.54 Mg C ha⁻¹. The land-use change from the rainforest to sugarcane would represent a ~18% reduction in total carbon stock of the aboveground biomass. These results demonstrate that the land-use change can significantly affect the aboveground biomass carbon stocks in the studied Tropical Rain Forest (Figure 11).

Ferez *et al.* (2015) observed carbon stock in the aboveground biomass in a remnant of mature Atlantic Forest of 148.70 Mg C ha⁻¹. Vieira *et al.* (2011) found carbon stocks in aboveground biomass ranging from 94.28 to 126.72 Mg C ha⁻¹ in coastal Atlantic Forest in São Paulo.

These differences may be related to the different conservation status of the forest and topographic and climatic gradients that have a direct influence on the aboveground biomass carbon stocks.

In a tropical rainforest, Razafindrakoto *et al.* (2018) found an aboveground biomass C stock of 30.91 Mg C ha⁻¹ in Madagascar, and the degradation of a locally similar environment reduced that stock to 8.39 Mg C ha⁻¹. Azian *et al.* (2016) found stocks of 164.76 Mg C ha⁻¹ in a protected area of tropical rainforest in Malaysia. Orihuela-Belmonte *et al.* (2013) observed a decrease in the carbon stock in the aboveground living biomass in a secondary forest compared to a forest that was not disturbed in Mexico, with 59.29 and 104, 03 Mg C ha⁻¹ respectively.





¹Different lowercase letters indicate significant difference (P < 0.01; T test) among different land-use sites.

3.1.2.4 Litter accumulated on the forest floor

The average litter biomass accumulated under the forest floor in the TRF was 10.74 Mg ha⁻¹. The average carbon content observed for this fraction was 453.2 g kg⁻¹ (Table 5). The carbon stored in the litter biomass accumulated on the rainforest floor contributed less than 1.5% to the total carbon stock of the ecosystem (Table 8).

	Average	Minimum	Maximum
Litter layer biomass (Mg ha ⁻¹)	10.74 ± 3.78	3.84	17.68
Litter carbon content (g kg ⁻¹)	456.90 ± 0.42	450.50	464.20
Litter carbon stocks (Mg ha-1)	4.91 ± 1.74	1.77	8.19

Table 8 - Biomass carbon content and carbon stocks in the litter layer of the rainforest site

The carbon stored in this compartment was an average of 4.91 Mg C ha⁻¹. This result is in line with values found in the literature for the Brazilian Atlantic Forest. Ferez et al. (2015) estimated the carbon stored in litter in the Atlantic Forest at 4.00 Mg ha⁻¹. Meanwhile, Vieira et al. (2011) observed a variation of 2.64 and 4.00 Mg C ha⁻¹ in an altitudinal gradient of an ombrophilous forest in São Paulo.

Lower results were observed by Doetterl et al. (2015) in tropical lowland rainforest in Africa, with average litter biomass between 4.8 - 4.9 Mg ha⁻¹ with carbon stocks between 1.8 -2.0 Mg C ha⁻¹.

3.1.2.5 Soil

Soil density was significantly different between the forest and the cultivated area in all evaluated layers, with the highest estimated densities for the agricultural area (Table 9). The average density for the forest was 1.47 g cm⁻³, while in sugarcane the estimated average soil density was 1.71 g cm⁻³.

The use and management systems of an area have a great influence on the physical quality of the soil, especially in superficial layers where soil compaction is more intensified, resulting in the degradation of the physical quality of the soil (ARAÚJO; GOEDERT; LACERDA, 2007).

Depth	Soil density	Carbon content	Soil mass	Carbon stocks	Corrected C stocks	Carbon accumulation
	(g cm ⁻³)	(g kg ⁻¹)	(g)	(Mg ha ⁻¹)	(Mg ha ⁻¹)	(Mg ha ⁻¹)
			Tropical Ra	ainforest		
0-5	1.27 ± 0.01	19.58 ± 2.07	707.86 ± 15.54	13.85 ± 1.40	13.85 ± 1.40	13.85 ± 1.40
5 - 10	1.28 ± 0.02	16.38 ± 3.32	638.60 ± 1.71	10.46 ± 2.14	10.46 ± 2.14	24.31 ± 3.27
10 - 20	1.49 ± 0.01	13.45 ± 3.33	1488.97 ± 1.18	20.03 ± 4.92	20.03 ± 4.92	44.34 ± 8.16
20 - 40	1.58 ± 0.01	11.19 ± 5.50	3164.86 ± 19.11	35.41 ± 17.46	35.41 ± 17.46	79.75 ± 24.32
40 - 60	1.57 ± 0.04	9.69 ± 4.54	3129.87 ± 87.12	30.33 ± 14.62	30.33 ± 14.62	110.08 ± 38.86
60 - 100	1.65 ± 0.03	6.88 ± 2.36	6599.85 ± 138.55	45.41 ± 29.69	45.41 ± 29.69	155.49 ± 67.99
Average	1.47	12.86	2636.02	25.92	25.92	-
			Sugarcan	e crop		
0-5	1.60 ± 0.01	12.01 ± 1.42	845.96 ± 1.15	10.16 ± 1.21	7.27 ± 0.95	7.27 ± 0.95
5 - 10	1.69 ± 0.01	12.16 ± 0.97	842.48 ± 0.65	10.24 ± 0.82	6.89 ± 1.23	14.16 ± 1.33
10 - 20	1.79 ± 0.03	9.94 ± 1.91	1782.96 ± 8.91	17.72 ± 3.37	13.67 ± 3.48	27.83 ± 3.38
20 - 40	1.77 ± 0.02	8.27 ± 2.46	3539.90 ± 36.56	29.27 ± 8.44	25.18 ± 9.17	53.01 ± 10.00
40 - 60	1.75 ± 0.05	7.15 ± 0.95	3489.89 ± 101.29	24.95 ± 3.40	21.67 ± 3.02	74.68 ± 10.46
60 - 100	1.72 ± 0.01	7.41 ± 0.68	6869.88 ± 20.17	50.91 ± 4.57	49.00 ± 4.57	123.68 ± 14.43
Average	1.72	9.49	2895.20	23.88	20.61	-

Table 9 – Soil density, carbon content, and carbon stocks in the rainforest and sugarcane sites

¹Different lowercase letters indicate significant difference (P < 0.05; T test) in the same column among different land-use sites.

The average carbon content in the soil had a decreasing vertical distribution in the forest (Table 9). In the first 5 cm, the carbon content in the forest was higher than that of sugar cane cultivation (p < 0.05; Table 9). In general, carbon content up to 60 cm deep was higher in the rainforest compared to the cultivation of sugarcane (Table 9).

This condition is probably due to high deposition of litter, and in the sugarcane evaluated there is straw burning before manual harvesting, which further contributes to the reduction of the soil's carbon content, especially in the superficial layers.

The first 40 cm of soil depth accounted for ~51 and 43% of the total soil carbon stock in the rainforest and sugarcane cultivation, respectively (Table 9). Comparing the two land uses, a greater accumulated carbon stock was found in the rainforest up to 20 cm deep (p < 0.05, Table 9).

After 20 cm of depth, the accumulated carbon stock does not differ between land uses (Table 9), however, the rainforest has higher stocks than sugarcane. Reduction of carbon stocks after land-use change, especially in the superficial layers, is mainly associated with changes in the local microclimate that favor the mineralization of organic compounds and with decrease in the deposition of organic residues, which occurs in natural vegetation. The use of fire further also contributes to these reductions.

According to Guimarães *et al.* (2018), land-use change to sugarcane decreases the content and the stabilization of carbon in superficial layers of the soil. These authors observed a 65% decrease in the carbon stored in the soil after changing its use from native Cerrado vegetation to burning sugarcane.

In general, C stocks in the rainforest tend to be higher than that of sugar cane up to 60 cm. In the 60-100 cm layer, the carbon stock of the cultivated area exceeds that of the rainforest (Table 9).

According to Conti *et al.* (2014), the process of carbon reduction through forest removal, whether through forest management or simple deforestation, is usually accompanied by the direct loss of carbon from the soil surface. This is due to reduced physical protection and increased soil temperature in the short term, as well as reduced litter accumulation in the long term. For Ferreira *et al.* (2016), lower COS stocks in lands cultivated in agriculture can be explained by inadequate soil management.

In general, studies that assess the effects of land use change on COS storage show a decrease in stock over time (SCHULZ *et al.*, 2016; CONTI *et al.*, 2014; MUÑOZ-ROJAS *et al.*, 2012). However, it also turns out that adequate soil management is one of the main factors

for maintaining the COS stock (POEPLAU; DON, 2013; MURTY et al., 2002).

3.2 Distribution of total carbon deposits in dry and humid environments

Total carbon stocks ranged from ~138 - 222 Mg C ha⁻¹ between forest and agricultural environments (Figure 12). The total carbon stocks in the environments followed the following order: rainforest > sugarcane > dry forest > cassava (Figure 12).



□ Total aboveground biomass □ Soil (0 - 100 cm) □ Litter layer

Figure 12 – Carbon stocks proportion distribution in the study sites.

The rainforest stores 40% more carbon than the dry forest (Figure 12), while the area cultivated with sugar cane stores 26% more carbon than the area cultivated with cassava (Table 10). The results indicate that the studied humid environments store more carbon than the dry environments, and that changes in land use reduces the total carbon stocks of ecosystems in dry and humid environments.

Regarding the carbon stored in the aboveground biomass, there were differences between environments (Table 10), with the rainforest having the largest stock, followed by the area cultivated with sugarcane.

¥	Dry forest	Cassava	Rainforest	Sugarcane		
		Mg ha ⁻¹				
Total aboveground biomass	$16.41 \pm 2.32 c^1$	3.34±0.62 d	61.59±5.87 a	50.54±2.11 b		
Litter layer	$2.58 \pm 1.66 \ b^2$	-	4.91 ± 1.74 a	-		
Soil (0 – 100 cm)	144.46 ± 20.03^{1}	134.84 ± 20.45	155.49 ± 68.00	123.68 ± 14.44		
Total ecosystem	163.45	138.18	221.99	174.22		

Table 10 -Total above ground biomass, litter layer, soil and total ecosystem carbon stocks in the study sites

¹Different lowercase letters indicate significant difference (P < 0.05; Scott Knott) in the same layer among different land-use sites.

The rainforest stored about 3.8 times more carbon in the aboveground biomass compared to the dry forest. While in agricultural crops, the carbon stored in the cassava area represents ~15 times less aboveground biomass C stock than sugarcane (Table 10). In general, the dry environment stores 82% less carbon than the humid environment.

For litter accumulated on the forest floor, it was found that in the rainforest litter stores 90% more carbon than the dry forest (Table 10). These results are related to the increase in biomass in tropical forests along the precipitation gradients (MALHI *et al.*, 2006). In very humid forests, nutrients and light are limiting factors for growth and storage of carbon in biomass (CLEVELAND *et al.*, 2011), while dry forests have less nutrient leaching and frequent periods of water restriction, with intense and prolonged constraints on growth (EAMUS, 1999) and consequently on primary productivity and carbon storage.

Carbon deposits in the soil were the largest compartments in all environments, ranging from \sim 123 - 156 Mg C ha⁻¹. There was no significant difference for soil carbon stock between environments. However, the environments under forests reached the highest carbon stocks in the soil (Table 10).

The global average estimate of COS stock for the 1.0 m surface layer in deciduous tropical forests is 158 Mg ha⁻¹ (JOBBÁGY; JACKSON, 2000). Soil C stocks fluctuate on a local scale due to factors such as topography and land management, already on a regional scale, due to the effect of the soil source material and the underlying geology (TRUMBORE; CAMARGO, 2009).

The soil carbon constituted the highest percentage of the total carbon of the evaluated areas, representing on average 82% (Figure 13). In general, in dry environments 93% of the ecosystem's carbon is stored in the soil on average. However, in the humid environment this proportion is reduced to 71% (Figure 13).



Figure 13 – Relative carbon distribution in the study sites.

The biomass of wood, manioc or stem was the second compartment that most stores carbon in the studied ecosystems (Figure 16). Meanwhile, leaf biomass contributed less than 4% to the total carbon stock in dry environments, while in humid environments the proportion varied between 1 - 7%. In the rainforest, approximately 27% of the total carbon is stored in the aboveground biomass (Figure 13).

3.4 Losses of carbon stocks in forest-agriculture conversion in dry and humid environments

The previous results demonstrated that the replacement of a forest by agricultural areas in environments of Tropical Dry and Tropical Rainforest has a direct impact on carbon storage in the evaluated C deposits. In general, there is a reduction in carbon stocks, resulting in a deficit in these environments which contributes to increases in C concentrations in the atmosphere.

In the conversion of a rainforest to a sugar cane cultivation, there is a decrease of $\sim 18\%$ of carbon stock considering the aboveground biomass. Considering the change from dry forest to cassava, reduction in carbon stock is $\sim 80\%$ (Figure 14).



Figure 14 – Relative carbon stocks losses in carbon deposits by land-use change in the dry and rainforest ecosystems.

The replacement of a forest by agriculture reduces the supply of organic residues in the soil, consequently inducing the disappearance of the organic layer, which is one of the main pathways of the carbon flux from plant biomass to the soil.

In addition, in the agricultural areas evaluated, there is no incorporation of harvest residues into the soil. In sugarcane, waste is burned during harvest. In cassava, the residues are used to feed goats. In both environments evaluated, the carbon losses from the deposit of the litter layer with conversion to agricultural activity were 100% (Figure 14).

Considering the carbon stocks in the soil, there is a $\sim 21\%$ reduction in the change from rainforest to sugarcane. On the other hand, the substitution of dry forest for the cultivation of cassava promoted a decrease of $\sim 7\%$ in the carbon stock in the soil.

Finally, the total carbon stock of carbon in forest ecosystems is in general reduced (Figure 14). In the TRF, there is a loss of ~22% of the carbon stored in the forest/agriculture conversion. While in DTF, the proportion is lower, with about 16% of carbon loss (Figure 14).

4 CONCLUSIONS

The species *G. opposita*, *M. mollis* and *C. limae* in the studied dry forest are key species in C sequestration studies and should be considered when planning conservation studies and carbon sequestration programs and policies.

The aboveground and litter biomass carbon stocks are most affected by the land-use change in the dry environment than in the humid environment.

In the rainforest, the species *D. guianensis*, *P. pendula*, *H. tomentosa*, *B. guianense* and *T. guianensis* store more carbon in their biomass aboveground and can be recommended in studies for carbon sequestration, and also should be prioritized in studies conservation.

The land-use change caused a reduction in the carbon stock in the soil up to 1.0 m deep in the dry and humid environments.

The conversion of forest to agricultural cultivation in the humid environment alters the carbon content and stock of the soil, especially in the top layers, mainly related to decrease in litter supply and to agricultural cultivation practices.

The biomass compartments of wood/manioc/stem and soil are the main carbon reservoirs in dry and humid environments.

The land-use change (forest to agriculture) has been shown to have a negative impact on carbon storage in humid and dry environments, promoting a massive reduction in stored carbon.

REFERENCES

ABRIL, A.; MERLO, C.; NOE, L. Realistic soil C sink estimate in dry forests of western Argentina based on humic substance content. **Journal of Arid Environments**, v. 91, p. 113-118, 2013.

ADUAN, E. A.; VILELA, M. F.; KLINK, C. A. Ciclagem de carbono em ecossistemas terrestres: O caso do cerrado brasileiro. Planaltina, DF, Embrapa Cerrados, 2003.

AHIRWAL, J.; MAITI, S. K.; SINGH, A. K. Changes in ecosystem carbon pool and soil CO₂ flux following post-mine reclamation in dry tropical environment, India. **Science of The Total Environment**, v. 583, p. 153-162, 2017.

ALTHOFF, T.D.; MENEZES, R.S.C.; CARVALHO, A.L.; PINTO, A.S.; SANTIAGO, G.A.C.; OMETTO, J.P.H.B.; RANDOW, C.; SAMPAIO, E.V.S.B. Climate change impacts on the sustainability of the firewood harvest and vegetation and soil carbon stocks in a tropical dry forest in Santa Teresinha Municipality, Northeast Brazil. **Forest Ecology and Management**, v. 360, p. 367-375, 2016.https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2015.10.001.

ALVARES, C. A.; STAPE, J. L.; SENTELHAS, P. C.; GONÇALVES, J. L. de M.; SPAROVEK, G. Köppen's climate classification map for Brazil. **Meteorologische Zeitschrift**, v.22, p.1-18, 2013. DOI: 10.1127/0941-2948/2013/0507.

AMORIM, L.B. **Caracterização da serrapilheira em caatinga preservada e mudanças no carbono do solo após o desmatamento sem queima**. 2009. 76 f. Dissertação – Universidade Federal Rural de Pernambuco. Recife, 2009.

AMUNDSON, Ronald. The carbon budget in soils. **Annual Review of Earth and Planetary Sciences**, v. 29, n. 1, p. 535-562, 2001.

ANDRADE, A.G.; CABALLERO, S.S.U.; FARIA, A.M. Ciclagem denutrientes em ecossistemas florestais. Rio de Janeiro: Embrapa Solos, 1999. 22p. (Documentos, 13).

ANDRADE, C. A.; OLIVEIRA, C.; CERRI, C. C. Qualidade da matéria orgânica e estoques de carbono e nitrogênio em latossolo tratado com biossólido e cultivado com eucalipto. **Revista Brasileira de Ciência do Solo**, v. 29, n. 5, p. 803-816, 2005.

ARAÚJO FILHO, R. N.; DOS SANTOS FREIRE, M. B. G.; WILCOX, B. P.; WEST, J. B.; FREIRE, F. J.; MARQUES, F. A. Recovery of carbon stocks in deforested caatinga dry forest soils requires at least 60 years. **Forest Ecology and Management**, v. 407, p. 210-220, 2018. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2017.10.002.

ARAUJO, Ricardo; GOEDERT, Wenceslau J.; LACERDA, Marilusa Pinto Coelho. Qualidade de um solo sob diferentes usos e sob Cerrado nativo. **Revista Brasileira de Ciência do Solo**, Viçosa, v. 31, n. 5, p. 1099-1108, Oct. 2007 . Available from <http://www.scielo.br/scielo.php?script=sci_arttext&pid=S0100-06832007000500025&lng=en&nrm=iso>. access on 08 Feb. 2020. http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/S0100-06832007000500025.

ARYAL, D. R.; JONG, B. H. J. DE; OCHOA-GAONA, S.; ESPARZA-OLGUIN, L.; VEGA, J. M. Carbon stocks and changes in tropical secondary forests of southern Mexico. **Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment**, v. 195, p. 220–230, 2014. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2014.06.005. ASSEFA, D.; REWALD, B.; SANDEN, H.; ROSINGER, C.; ABIYU, A.; YITAFERU, B.; GODBOLD, D. L. Deforestation and land use strongly effect soil organic carbon and nitrogen stock in Northwest Ethiopia. **Catena**, v. 153, p. 89-99, 2017.

ASSIS, C. P.; OLIVEIRA, T. S.; NÓBREGA DANTAS, J. D. A.; SÁ MENDONÇA, E. Organic matter and phosphorus fractions in irrigated agroecosystems in a semi-arid region of Northeastern Brazil. **Agriculture, ecosystems & environment**, v. 138, n. 1, p. 74-82, 2010.

AZIAN, M. *et al.* Assessment of carbon pools in production forest, Pahang, Malaysia. In: **AIP Conference Proceedings. AIP Publishing**, 2016.

BAILIS, R. O. B.; MCCARTHY, HEATHER. Carbon impacts of direct land use change in semiarid woodlands converted to biofuel plantations in India and Brazil. **GCB Bioenergy**, v. 3, n. 6, p. 449-460, 2011.

BERNARDI, A. B. C. *et al.* Carbon and nitrogen stocks of an Arenosol under irrigated fruit orchards in semiarid Brazil. **Scientia Agricola**, v. 64, n. 2, p. 169-175, 2007.

BERNER, Robert A.; LASAGA, Antonio C. Modeling the geochemical carbon cycle. **Scientific American**, v. 260, n. 3, p. 74-81, 1989.

BESSAH, E.; BALA, A.; AGODZO, S. K.; OKHIMAMHE, A. A. Dynamics of soil organic carbon stocks in the Guinea savanna and transition agro-ecology under different land-use systems in Ghana. **Cogent Geoscience**, v. 2, n. 1, p. 1140319, 2016.

BEUCHLÉ, R.; GRECCHI, R. C.; SHIMABUKURO, Y. E.; SELIGER, R.; EVA, H. D.; SANO, E. E.; ACHARD, F. Land cover changes in the Brazilian Cerrado and Caatinga biomes from 1990 to 2010 based on a systematic remote sensing sampling approach. **Applied Geography**, v. 58, p. 116-127, 2015. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.apgeog.2015.01.017</u>.

Beutler, A. N.; Centurion, J. F.; Roque, C. G.; Ferraz, M. V. Densidade relativa ótima de Latossolos Vermelhos para a produtividade de soja. **Revista Brasileira de Ciência do Solo**, v.29, p.843-849, 2005.

BEZERRA NETO, E; BARRETO, L. P. **Métodos de análises químicas em plantas**. Recife: Imprensa Universitária da UFRPE, 2004.

BOT, A.; BENITES, J. The importance of soil organic matter: Key to drought-resistant soil and sustained food production. Food & Agriculture Org., 2005.

BROWN, Morton B.; FORSYTHE, Alan B. Robust tests for the equality of variances. **Journal of the American Statistical Association**, v. 69, n. 346, p. 364-367, 1974.

BROWN, S.; LUGO, A. E. The storage and production of organic matter in tropical forests and their role in the global carbon cycle. **Biotropica**, v. 14, p. 161-187, 1982.

BRADY, N. C.; WEIL, R. R. **Elementos da natureza e propriedades dos solos.** Tradução técnica: Igo Fernando Lepsch. Dados eletrônicos. 2013.

BURGER, D. Modelos alométricos para a estimativa da fitomassa de Mata Atlântica na Serra do Mar. 2005. Tese (Doutorado) - Universidade de São Paulo, São Paulo.

CAMPANHA, M. M.; NOGUEIRA, R. D. S.; DE OLIVEIRA, T. S.; TEIXEIRA, A. D. S.; ROMERO, R. E. **Teores e estoques de carbono no solo de sistemas agroflorestais e tradicionais no semiárido brasileiro**. Embrapa Caprinos e Ovinos-Circular Técnica (INFOTECA-E), 2009. CAMPO, J.; MERINO, A. Variations in soil carbon sequestration and their determinants along a precipitation gradient in seasonally dry tropical forest ecosystems. **Global Change Biology**, v. 22, n. 5, p. 1942-1956, 2016.

CHACÓN, P.; LORENZ, K.; LAL, R.; CALHOUN, F. G.; FAUSEY, N. Soil organic carbon in some land uses of Costa Rica. Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica, Section B—Soil & Plant Science, v. 65, n. 4, p. 310-320, 2015.

CHATURVEDI, R.K.; RAGHUBANSHI, A.S.; SINGH, J.S. Carbon density and accumulation in woody species of tropical dry forest in India. **Forest Ecology and Management**, v. 262, n. 8, p. 1576-1588, 2011.

CHAVE, J.;RÉJOU-MÉCHAIN, M.; BÚRQUEZ, A.; CHIDUMAYO, E.; COLGAN, M. S.; DELITTI, W. B.C.; DUQUE, A.; EID, T;, FEARNSIDE, P. M.; GOODMAN, R. C.; HENRY, M., MARTÍNEZ-YRÍZAR, A.; MUGASHA, W. A.; MULLER-LANDAU, H. C.; MENCUCCINI, M.; NELSON, B. W.; NGOMANDA, A.; NOGUEIRA, E. M.; ORTIZ-MALAVASSI, E.; PÉLISSIER, R.; PLOTON, P.; RYAN, C. M.; SALDARRIAGA, J. G; VIEILLEDENT, G.; Improved allometric models to estimate the aboveground biomass of tropical trees. **Global Change Biology**, v.20, n.10, p.3177-3190, 2014.doi:10.1111/gcb.12629.

CHEN, X.; HUTLEY, L.B.; EAMUS, D. Carbon balance of a tropical savanna of Northern Australia. **Oecologia**, v. 137, p. 405-416, 2003. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00442-003-1358-5.

CHENU, C.; HASSINK, J. BLOEM, J. Long-term changes in the spacial distribution of microorganisms in soil aggregates as affected by glucose addition. **Biology Fertility Soils**, v. 34, p. 349-356, 2001.

CHHABRA, A.; PALRIA, S.; DADHWAL, V. K. Soil organic carbon pool in Indian forests. **Forest Ecology and Management**, v. 173, n. 1, p. 187-199, 2003.

CLEVELAND, Cory C. *et al.* Relationships among net primary productivity, nutrients and climate in tropical rain forest: a pan-tropical analysis. **Ecology letters**, v. 14, n. 9, p. 939-947, 2011.

COMPANHIA NACIONAL DE ABASTECIMENTO — CONAB, 2015. Acompanhamento da safra brasileira de cana-de-açúcar, Segundo Levantamento – Safra 2015/2016. Brasília. pp. 1–33 (2015. Disponível em: http://conab.gov.br/OlalaCMS/uploads/arquivos/15_09_11_10_51_14_boletim_cana_portugues_-_20_lev_-_15-16.pdf. Acessado em: 28 de novembro de 2017.

CONTI, G.; PÉREZ-HARGUINDEGUY, N.; QUÈTIER, F.; GORNÉ, L. D.; JAUREGUIBERRY, P.; BERTONE, G. A.; DÍAZ, S. Large changes in carbon storage under different land-use regimes in subtropical seasonally dry forests of southern South America. **Agriculture, ecosystems & environment**, v. 197, p. 68-76, 2014.https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2014.07.025.

CORRÊA, R. M., DOS SANTOS FREIRE, M. B. G., FERREIRA, R. L. C., FREIRE, F. J., PESSOA, L. G. M., MIRANDA, M. A., DE MELO, D. V. M. Atributos químicos de solos sob diferentes usos em perímetro irrigado no semiárido de Pernambuco. **Revista Brasileira de Ciência do Solo**, v. 33, n. 2, p. 305-314, 2009.

COSTA, A.S.; MALHADO, A.C.M.; BRAGAGNOLO, C.; CORREIA, R.A.; LADLE, R.J. Ecological outcomes of Atlantic Forest restoration initiatives by sugarcane producers. Land Use Policy, v. 52, p. 345-352, 2015. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2015.12.025</u>.

COSTA, T. C. C.; ACCIOLY, L. J. O.; OLIVEIRA, M. A. J.; BURGOS, N.; SILVA, F. H. B. B. Phytomass mapping of the "Seridó caatinga" vegetation by the plant area and the normalized difference vegetation indeces. **Scientia Agricola**, v. 59, n. 4, p. 707-715, 2002.

CUEVAS, R. M.; HIDALGO, C.; PAYÁN, F.; ETCHEVERS, J. D.; CAMPO, J. Precipitation influences on active fractions of soil organic matter in seasonally dry tropical forests of the Yucatan: regional and seasonal patterns. **European journal of forest research**, v. 132, n. 5-6, p. 667-677, 2013.

CUNHA, Gláucio de Mello *et al.* Biomassa e estoque de carbono e nutrientes em florestas montanas da Mata Atlântica na região norte do estado do Rio de Janeiro. **Revista Brasileira de Ciência do Solo**, v. 33, n. 5, p. 1175-1185, 2009.

DEAN, W. With broadax and firebrand: the destruction of the Brazilian Atlantic Forest. Univ of California Press, 1996.

DELITTI, W.B.C, MEGURO, M.; PAUSAS, J. Biomass and mineral mass estimates in a cerrado ecosystem. **Revista Brasileira de Botânica**, São Paulo, v.29, n.4, p.531-540, 2006. http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/S0100-84042006000400003.

DENARDIN, R.B.N. *et al.* Estoque de C no solo sob diferentes formações florestais. Ciência Florestal, v.24, n.1, p. 59 - 69, 2014.

DE OLIVEIRA, Anderson Ramos; BRAGA, Marcos Brandão; SANTOS, Bruno Leonardo Santana. Produção de biomassa de cana-de-açúcar no vale do São Francisco. **Energia na agricultura**, v. 29, n. 1, p. 27-38, 2014.

DOETTERL, Sebastian *et al.* Aboveground vs. belowground carbon stocks in African tropical lowland rainforest: drivers and implications. **PloS one**, v. 10, n. 11, p. e0143209, 2015.

DRUMOND, Marcos Antônio *et al*. Produção e distribuição de biomassa de espécies arbóreas no semi-árido brasileiro. **Revista Árvore**, Viçosa, v. 32, n. 4, p. 665-669, Aug. 2008. Available from http://www.scielo.br/scielo.php?script=sci_arttext&pid=S0100-67622008000400007&lng=en&nrm=iso. access on 06 Feb. 2020. http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/S0100-67622008000400007.

EAMUS, Derek. Ecophysiological traits of deciduous and evergreen woody species in the seasonally dry tropics. **Trends in Ecology & Evolution**, v. 14, n. 1, p. 11-16, 1999.

EDWARDS, A.P.; BREMNER, J.M. Microaggregates in soils. Journal of Soil Science, v. 18, p. 64-73, 1967.

ELLIOTT, E. T. Aggregates structure and carbono, nitrogen, and phosphorus in native and cultivated soils. **Soil Science Society American Journal, Madison**, v. 50, p.627-633, 1986.

ESPIG, S. A., FREIRE, F. J., MARANGON, L. C., FERREIRA, R. L. C., FREIRE, M. B. G. D. S., ESPIG, D. B. Composição e eficiência da utilização biológica de nutrientes em fragmento de Mata Atlântica em Pernambuco. **Ciência Florestal**, v. 18, n. 3, p. 307-314, 2008.

FEREZ, A. P. C.; CAMPOE, O. C.; MENDES, J. C. T.; STAPE, J. L. Silvicultural opportunities for increasing carbon stock in restoration of Atlantic forests in Brazil. **Forest Ecology and Management**, v. 350, p. 40-45, 2015. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2015.04.015.

FERREIRA, A. C. C.; LEITE, L. F. C.; ARAÚJO, A. S. F.; EISENHAUER, N. Effects on Soil Organic Carbon and Microbial Properties in a Semi-arid Region of Northeast Brazil. Land Degradation & Development, v. 27, n. 2, p. 171-178, 2016.

FEYISA, K.; BEYENE, S.; ANGASSA, A.; SAID, M.Y.; LEEUW, J.; ABEBE, A.; MEGERSA, B. Effects of enclosure management on carbon sequestration, soil properties and vegetation attributes in east African rangelands. **Catena**, v. 159, p. 9–19, 2017.

FÖLSTER, H.; KHANNA, P.K. Dynamics of nutrient supply in plantation soils. In: SADANADAN NAMBIAR, E. K. AND BROWN, A. G. **Managment of Soil, Nutrients and Water in Tropical Plantation Forests**. ACIAR Monograph No. 43, 1997. 571p.

FRACETTO, F. J. F. *et al.* Estoques de carbono e nitrogênio no solo cultivado com mamona na Caatinga. **Revista Brasileira de Ciência do Solo**, v. 36, n. 5, 2012.

FRANCISCO, P. R. M.; SANTOS, D. **Climatologia do estado da Paraíba.** Campina Grande: EDUFCG, 2017a. 75p, 2017.

GANDHI, D. S.; SUNDARAPANDIAN, S. Large-scale carbon stock assessment of woody vegetation in tropical dry deciduous forest of Sathanur reserve forest, Eastern Ghats, India. **Environmental Monitoring and Assessment**, v. 189, 2017. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10661-017-5899-1.

GASPARRI, N. Ignacio; GRAU, H. Ricardo; MANGHI, Eduardo. Carbon pools and emissions from deforestation in extra-tropical forests of northern Argentina between 1900 and 2005. **Ecosystems**, v. 11, n. 8, p. 1247-1261, 2008. Doi:10.1007/s10021-008-9190-8.

GUIMARAES, MARIA DE FÁTIMA *et al*. Soil aggregation and carbon stabilization in burn and no-burn sugarcane management systems. **Anais da Academia Brasileira de Ciências**, Rio de Janeiro, v. 90, n. 2, supl. 1, p. 2459-2467, Aug. 2018. Available from <http://www.scielo.br/scielo.php?script=sci_arttext&pid=S0001-37652018000502459&lng=en&nrm=iso>. access on 08 Feb. 2020. Epub June 25, 2018. http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/0001-3765201820170772.

GUO, L. B.; GIFFORD, R. M. Soil carbon stocks and land use change: a meta analysis. **Global change biology**, v. 8, n. 4, p. 345-360, 2002.

HOEKSTRA, J.; BOUCHER, T.; RICKETTS, T.; ROBERTS, C. Confronting a biome crisis: global disparities of habitat loss and protection. **Ecology Letters**, v.8, p. 23-29, 2005.

HOPPE, J. M. Biomassa e nutrientes em Platanus x acerifolia (Aiton) Willd. estabelecido no município de Dom Feliciano – RS. Tese (Doutorado em Engenharia Florestal) – Universidade de Santa Maria, Santa Maria, 2003.

IPCC. Good Practice Guidance for Land Use, Land-Use Change and Forestry. 2003.

IPCC, 2013. Summary for Policymakers. In: Stocker, T.F., Qin, D., Plattner, G.-K., Tignor, M., Allen, S.K., Boschung, J., Nauels, A., Xia, Y., Bex, V., Midgley, P.M. (Eds.), Contribution of Working Groups I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental
Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, USA, pp. 27.

JANZEN, H. H. Carbon cycling in earth systems—a soil science perspective. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, v. 104, n. 3, p. 399-417, 2004.

JARAMILLO, V. J.; KAUFFMAN, J. B.; RENTERÍA-RODRÍGUEZ, L.; CUMMINGS, D. L.; ELLINGSON, L. J. Biomass, carbon, and nitrogen pools in Mexican tropical dry forest landscapes. **Ecosystems**, v. 6, n. 7, p. 609-629, 2003.

JOBBÁGY, E. G.; JACKSON, R. B. The vertical distribution of soil organic carbon and its relation to climate and vegetation. Ecological applications, v. 10, n. 2, p. 423-436, 2000.

KALIES, E.L.; HAUBENSAK, K.A.; FINKRAL, A.J. A meta-analysis of management effects on forest carbono storage. **Journal of Sustainable Forestry**, v.35, n.5, p. 311-323, 2016.

KAUFFMAN, J. B. *et al.* Biomass and nutrient dynamics associated with slash fires in neotropical dry forests. **Ecology**, v. 74, n. 1, p. 140-151, 1993.

Kiehl, E. J. Manual de edafologia. São Paulo: Agronômica Ceres, 1979. 262p

LADD, J.N.; FOSTER, R.C.; SKJEMSTAD, J.O. Soil structure: carbon and nitrogen metabolism. **Geoderma**, Amsterdam, v.56, p.401-434, 1993.

LE, K.N.; JHA, M.K.; REYES, M.R.; JEONG, J.; DORO, L.; GASSMAN, P.W.; HOK, L.; DE MORAES SÁ, J.C.; BOULAKIA, S. Evaluating carbon sequestration for conservation agriculture and tillage systems in Cambodia using the epic model. **Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment**, v. 251, p. 37-47, 2018. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2017.09.009.

LEIFELD, J.; BASSIN, S.; FUHRER, J. Carbon stocks in Swiss agricultural soils predicted by land-use, soil characteristics, and altitude. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, v. 105, n. 1, p. 255-266, 2005.

LEWIS T, SMITH T.E, HOGG B, SWIFT S., VERSTRATEN L., BRYANT P., WEHR J.B., NEIL T., MENZIES N., DALAL R.C. Conversion of sub-tropical native vegetation to introduced conifer forest: Impacts on below-ground and aboveground carbon pools. **Forest Ecology and Management**, v. 370, p. 65-75, 2016.

LIMA, J. A. S.; KINDEL, A.; CARMO, C. A. F. S.; MOTTA, P. E. F. Composição, estrutura e biomassa de fragmentos florestais. In: CARMO, C.A.F.S. (Ed.). Seqüestro de Carbono: Quantificação em seringais de cultivo e na vegetação natural. Viçosa: EMBRAPA SOLOS, 2006.

MAGNAGO, L.F.S., MAGRACH, A., BARLOW, J., SCHAEFER, C.E.G.R., LAURENCE, W.F., MARTINS, S.V., EDWARDS, D.P. Do fragment size and edge effects predict carbono stocks in trees and lianas in tropical forests? **Functional Ecology**, v. 31, p. 542–552, 2016. Doi:10.1111/1365-2435.12752.

MAIA, S. M. F.; XAVIER, F.A.S.; OLIVEIRA, T.S.; MENDONÇA, E.S.; ARAÚJO-FILHO, J.A. Organic carbon pools in a Luvisol under agroforestry and conventional farming systems in the semi-arid region of Ceará, Brazil. **Agroforestry systems**, v. 71, n. 2, p. 127-138, 2007.

MALHI, Yadvinder *et al.* The regional variation of aboveground live biomass in old-growth Amazonian forests. **Global Change Biology**, v. 12, n. 7, p. 1107-1138, 2006.

MARTINELLI, L.A.; OMETTO, J.P.H.B.; FERRAZ, E.S.; VICTORIA, R.L.; CAMARGO, P.B.C.; MOREIRA, Z. Desvendando questões ambientais com isótopos estáveis. São Paulo, Oficina de Textos, 2009.

MARTINS, C. M.; COSTA, L.M.; GONÇALVES, C.E.; SCHAEFER, R.; SOARES, E.M.B.; SANTOS, S.R. Frações da matéria orgânica em solos sob formações deciduais no norte de Minas Gerais. **Revista Caatinga**, v. 28, n. 4, 2015.

MEDVIGY, D.; WARING, B.; VARGAS, G.; XU, X.; SMITH, C.; BECKNELL, J.; POWERS, J. Extrapolating carbon dynamics of tropical dry forests into future climates: improving simulation models with empirical observations. In: **EGU General Assembly Conference Abstracts**. 2017. p. 9544.

MELLO CUNHA, G., GAMA-RODRIGUES, A. C., GAMA-RODRIGUES, E. F., VELLOSO, A. C. X. Biomassa e estoque de carbono e nutrientes em florestas montanas da mata atlântica na região norte do estado do Rio de Janeiro. **Revista Brasileira de Ciência do Solo**, v. 33, n. 5, p. 1175-1185, 2009.

MENEZES, R.S.C.; SAMPAIO, E.V.S.B.; GIONGO, V; PÉREZ-MARIN, A.M. Biogeochemical cycling in terrestrial ecosystems of the Caatinga Biome. **Braz. J. Biol**., São Carlos, v. 72, n. 3, supl. p. 643-653, 2012.

MITTERMEIER, R. A.; TURNER, W. R.; LARSEN, F. W.; BROOKS, T. M.; GASCON, C. Global biodiversity conservation: the critical role of hotspots. In: ZACHOS, F.E.; HABEL, J.C. (Eds.). **Biodiversity hotspots** Springer Berlin Heidelberg p. 3-22, 2011.

MOHANRAJ, R.; SARAVANAN, J.; DHANAKUMAR, S. Carbon stock in Kolli forests, Eastern Ghats (India) with emphasis on aboveground biomass, litter, woody debris and soils. **iForest-Biogeosciences and Forestry**, v. 4, n. 2, p. 61, 2011.

MOREIRA, M.M. **Estoque de carbono e nitrogênio em áreas de vegetação nativa e antropizada no município de Irecê**. 2013, Dissertação – Universidade Federal do Reconcavo da Bahia, Cruz das Almas, 2013.

MOREIRA, F.M.S.; SIQUEIRA, J.O. **Microbiologia e bioquímica do solo**. 2..ed. Lavras: Ed. UFLA, 2006.

MOTAHARFARD, E., MAHDAVI, A., IRANMANESH, Y., JAFARZADEH, A. A. Effect of Land Uses on Aboveground Biomass and Carbon Pools in Zagros Forests, Iran. **Ecopersia**, v. 7, n. 2, p. 105-114, 2019.

MOURA, P. M., ALTHOFF, T. D., OLIVEIRA, R. A., SOUTO, J. S., SOUTO, P. C., MENEZES, R. S., SAMPAIO, E. V. Carbon and nutrient fluxes through litterfall at four succession stages of Caatinga dry forest in Northeastern Brazil. **Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems**, v. 105, n. 1, p 25-38, 2016. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10705-016-9771-4.

MOTAHARFARD, E.; MAHDAVI, A.; IRANMANESH, Y.;JAFARZADEH, A. A. Effects of Land Uses on Aboveground Biomass and Carbon Pools in Zagros Forests, Iran. **ECOPERSIA**, v. 7, n. 2, p. 105-114, 2019.

MUÑOZ-ROJAS, M. *et al.* Impact of land use and land cover changes on organic carbon stocks in Mediterranean soils (1956–2007). Land degradation & development, v. 26, n. 2, p. 168-179, 2012.

MURTY, D. *et al.* Does conversion of forest to agricultural land change soil carbon and nitrogen? A review of the literature. **Global Change Biology**, v. 8, n. 2, p. 105-123, 2002.

NÁVAR, J.; ESTRADA-SALVADOR, A.; ESTRADA-CASTRILLÓN, E. The effect of landuse change in the tropical dry forests of Morelos, Mexico on carbon stocks and fluxes. **Journal of Tropical Forest Science**, p. 295-307, 2010.

NGO, K.M.; TURNER, B.L.; MULLER-LANDAU, H.C.; DAVIES, S.J.; LARJAVAARA, M.; HASSAN, N.F.N.; LUM, S. Carbon stocks in primary and secondary tropical forests in Singapore. **Forest Ecology and Management**, v. 296, p. 81-89, 2013. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2013.02.004.

OLIVEIRA FILHO, J.S.; PEREIRA, M.G.; AQUINO, B.F. Organic matter labile fractions and carbon stocks in a typic quartzipsamment cultivated with sugarcane harvested without burning. **Revista Caatinga**, v. 30, n. 1, p. 24-31, 2017. <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1590/1983-21252017v30n103rc</u>.

OLIVEIRA, Jacson Tavares de *et al*. Características físicas e carbono orgânico de solos sob diferentes tipos de uso da terra. **Revista Brasileira de Ciência do Solo**, v. 32, n. SPE, p. 2821-2829, 2008.

ORIHUELA-BELMONTE, D.E.; JONG, B.H.J.; MENDONZA-VEJA, J.; VAN DER WAL, J.; PAZ-PELLAT, F.; SOTO-PINTO, L.; FLAMENCO-SANDOVAL, A. 2013. Carbon stocks and accumulation rates in tropical secondary forests at the scale of community, landscape and forest type. **Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment**, v. 171, p. 72-84, 2013. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2013.03.012.

PEARSON, T.R.H.; BROWN, S.; MURRAY, L.; SIDMAN, G. Greenhouse gas emissions form tropical forest degradation: an underestimated source. **Carbon Balance Management**, v.12, n. 3, p. 1-11, 2017. Doi: 10.1186/s13021-017-0072-2.

PENMAN, Jim *et al.* Good practice guidance for land use, land-use change and forestry. **Good practice guidance for land use, land-use change and forestry.**, 2003.

PEREIRA JÚNIOR, L.R. *et al.* Carbon stocks in a tropical dry forest in Brazil. Revista Ciência Agronômica, v. 47, n. 1, p. 32-40, 2016.

POEPLAU, C.; DON, A. Sensitivity of soil organic carbon stocks and fractions to different land-use changes across Europe. **Geoderma**, v. 192, p. 189-201, 2013.

PORTILLO-QUINTERO, C.A.; SÁNCHEZ-AZOFEIFA, G.A. Extent and conservation of tropical dry forests in the Americas. Biological Conservation, v.143, p. 144-155, 2010.

QIN, D. *et al.* Summary for policymakers. Climate change 2013: the physical science basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the fifth assessment report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. 2013.

RAZAFINDRAKOTO, Mieja *et al.* Organic Carbon Stocks in all Pools Following Land Cover Change in the Rainforest of Madagascar. In: **Soil Management and Climate Change**. 2018. p. 25-37.

REZENDE, J.S. Qualidade de Latossolos na chapada do Araripe sob diferentes coberturas vegetais. Dissertação. Universidade Federal Rural de Pernambuco, Recife, 2017.

RIBEIRO, M.C.; METZGER, J.P.; MARTENSEN, A.C.; PONZONI, F.J.; HIROTA, M.M. The Brazilian Atlantic Forest: How much is left, and how is the remaining forest distributed? Implications for conservation. **Biological Conservation**, v. 142, p. 1141-11530, 2009. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2009.02.021.

ROLIM S. G.; JESUS R. M.; NASCIMENTO H. E. M; COUTO H. T. Z.; CHAMBERS J. Q. Biomass change in an Atlantic tropical moist forest: the ENSO effect in permanent sample plots over a 22-year period. **Oecologia**, v. 142, n. 2, p. 238-246, 2005.

SANTOS, W.B. Vegetação lenhosa em altitudes no semiárido pernambucano: estrutura, potencial energético e fatores ambientais. 2018, Tese – Universidade Federal Rural de Pernambuco, Recife, 2018.

SANTOS, R. C., CASTRO, R. V. O., CARNEIRO, A. D. C. O., CASTRO, A. F. N. M., PIMENTA, A. S., PINTO, E. M., MARINHO, I. V. Estoques de volume, biomassa e carbono na madeira de espécies da Caatinga em Caicó, RN. **Pesquisa Florestal Brasileira**, v. 36, n. 85, p. 1-7, 2016.

SANTOS, L.L.; LACERDA, J.J.; ZINN, Y.L. Partição de substâncias húmicas em solos brasileiros. **Revista Brasileira de Ciência do Solo**, v. 37, n. 4, 2013.

SCHULZ, K.; VOIGT, K.; BEUSCH, C.; ALMEIDA-CORTEZ, J. S.; KOWARIK, I.; WALZ, A.; CIERJACKS, A. Grazing deteriorates the soil carbon stocks of Caatinga forest ecosystems in Brazil. **Forest Ecology and Management**, v. 367, p. 62-70, 2016.

SCHUMACHER, M. V. *et al.* Produção de serapilheira em uma floresta de Araucária angustifolia (Bertol) Kuntze no município de Pinhal Grande-RS. **Revista Árvore**, v.28, p.29-37, 2004.

SCHACHT, W. H.; MESQUITA, R. C. M.; MALECHEK, J. C.; KIRMSE, R. D. Response of caatinga vegetation to decreasing levels of canopy cover. **Pesquisa Agropecuária Brasileira**, v. 24, n. 11, p. 1421-1426, 1989.

SERVIÇO FLORESTAL BRASILEIRO – SFB. **Florestas do Brasil em resumo: dados de 2007 a 2012**. Brasília: SFB; 2013.

SILVA, G. C.; SAMPAIO, E. V. S. B. Biomassas de partes aéreas em plantas da caatinga. **Revista Árvore**, v. 32, n. 3, p. 567-575, 2008.

SILVA, J.M.C.; TABARELLI, M. Tree species impoverishment and the future flora of the Atlantic forest of northeast Brazil. **Nature**, v. 404, n. 6773, p. 72-74, 2000.

SRINIVAS K.; SUNDARAPANDIAN, S. Biomass and carbon stocks of trees in tropical dry forest of East Godavari region, Andhra Pradesh, India. **Geology, Ecology, and Landscapes**, p. 114-122, 2018. DOI: 10.1080/24749508.2018.152283-7

SRIVASTAVA, Pratap *et al.* Soil carbon dynamics under changing climate—a research transition from absolute to relative roles of inorganic nitrogen pools and associated microbial processes: a review. **Pedosphere**, v. 27, n. 5, p. 792-806, 2017.

SOEPADMO, E. Tropical rain forests as carbon sinks. **Chemosphere**, v.27, p.1025–1039, 1993.

SOLLINS, P.; HOMMAN, P.; CALDWELL, B.A. Stabilization and destabilization of soil organic matter: Mechanisms and controls. **Geoderma**, Amsterdam, v. 74, p. 65-105, 1996.

SANTOS, R. C.; CASTRO, R. V. O.; CARNEIRO, A. C. O; CASTRO, A. F. N. M.; PIMENTA, A. S.; PINTO, E. M.; MARINHO, I. V. Estoques de volume, biomassa e carbono na madeira de espécies da Caatinga em Caicó, RN. **Pesquisa Florestal Brasileira**, v. 36, n. 85, p. 1-7, 2016. https://doi.org/10.4336/2016.pfb.36.85.772.

SELMANTS, P.C.; LITTON, C.M.; GIARDINA, C.P.; ASNER, G.P.; 2014. Ecosystem carbon storage does not vary with mean annual temperature in Hawaiian tropical montane wet forests. **Global Change Biology**, v. 20, p. 2927–2937. Doi:10.1111/gcb.12636.

SHAPIRO, Samuel Sanford; WILK, Martin B. An analysis of variance test for normality (complete samples). **Biometrika**, v. 52, n. 3/4, p. 591-611, 1965.

SILVA, G.C.; SAMPAIO, E.V.S.B. Biomassas de partes aéreas em plantas da Caatinga. **Revista Árvore,** v. 32, n. 3, p. 567-575. http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/S0100-67622008000300017.

SILVA, I. R.; MENDONÇA, E. S. Matéria orgânica do solo. In: NOVAIS, R. F.; ALVAREZ V. V. H.; BARROS, N. F.; FONTES, R. L. F.; CANTARUTTI, R. B.; NEVES, J. C. L. (Ed.). **Fertilidade do solo**. Viçosa: Sociedade Brasileira de Ciência do Solo, 2007, cap 6, p. 275-374.

SOLOMON, N.; PABI, O.; ANNANG, T.; ASANTE, I. K.; BIRHANE, E. The effects of land cover change on carbon stock dynamics in a dry Afromontane forest in northern Ethiopia. **Carbon balance and management**, v. 13, n. 1, p. 14, 2018. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13021-018-0103-7

SPACCINI, R. *et al.* Transformation of organic matter from maize residues into labile and humic fractions of three European soils as revealed by 13C distribution and CPMAS-NMR spectra. **European Journal of Soil Science**, v. 51, n. 4, p. 583-594, 2000.

STEVENSON, Frank J. Humus chemistry: genesis, composition, reactions. John Wiley & Sons, 1994.

TIESSEN, H. *et al.* Carbon sequestration and turnover in semiarid savannas and dry forest. **Climatic change**, v. 40, n. 1, p. 105-117, 1998.

TISDALL, J. M.; OADES, J. M. Organic matter and water-stable aggregates in soils. Jornal of Soil Science, v. 33, p. 141-163, 1982.

TIVY, J. Nutrient cycling in agro-ecosystems. Applied Geography, v. 7, p.93-113, 1987.

TRIVELIN, P. C. O.; RODRIGUES, J. C. S.; VICTORIA, R. L. Utilização por soqueira de canade-açúcar de início de safra do nitrogênio da aquamônia-15N e uréia-15N aplicado ao solo em complemento a vinhaça. **Pesquisa Agropecuária Brasileira**, Brasília, DF, v. 31, n. 2, p. 89-99, 1996.

TRUMBORE, S.; CAMARGO, P. B. Soil carbon dynamics. Washington DC American Geophysical Union **Geophysical Monograph Series**, v. 186, p. 451-462, 2009.

TULLY, K.; RYALS, R. Nutrient cycling in agroecosystems: Balancing food and environmental objectives. **Agroecology and Sustainable Food Systems**, 2017 http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/21683565.2017.1336149.

USSIRI, D.A.N.; LAL, R. Introduction to Global Carbon Cycling: An Overview of the Global Carbon Cycle. In: **Carbon Sequestration for Climate Change Mitigation and Adaptation**. Springer International Publishing, 2017. p. 61-76.

VARGAS, R.; ALLEN, M. F.; ALLEN, E. B. Biomass and carbon accumulation in a fire chronosequence of a seasonally dry tropical forest. **Global Change Biology**, v. 14, n. 1, p. 109-124, 2008.

VASHUM, K. T.; JAYAKUMAR, S. Methods to estimate aboveground biomass and carbon stock in natural forests-a review. Journal of Ecosystem & Ecography, v.2, n. 4; p.116-123, 2012.

VELDKAMP, Edzo. Organic carbon turnover in three tropical soils under pasture after deforestation. **Soil Science Society of America Journal**, v. 58, n. 1, p. 175-180, 1994.

VIEIRA, Simone A. *et al.* Stocks of carbon and nitrogen and partitioning between above-and belowground pools in the Brazilian coastal Atlantic Forest elevation range. **Ecology and Evolution**, v. 1, n. 3, p. 421-434, 2011.

VIEIRA, G.; SANQUETTA, C. R.; KLÜPPEL, M. L. W.; BARBEIRO, L. D. S. S. Teores de carbono em espécies vegetais da caatinga e do cerrado. **Revista Acadêmica Ciência Animal**, v. 7, n. 2, p. 145-155, 2009.

VILLARINO, S.H.; STUDDERT, G.A.; BALDASSINI, P.; CENDOYA, M.G.; CIUFFOLI, L.; MASTRÁNGELO, M.; PIÑEIRO, G. Deforestation impacts on soil organic carbon stocks in the Semiarid Chaco Region, Argentina. **Science of the Total Environment**, v. 575, p. 1056-1065, 2016. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.09.175.

WAGNER, B.; LIANG, E. I. X.; DULAMSUREN, C.; LEUSCHNER, C.; HAUCK, M. Carbon pools of semi-arid Picea crassifolia forests in the Qilian Mountains (north-eastern Tibetan Plateau). **Forest Ecology and Management**, v. 343, p. 136-143, 2015. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2015.02.001.

WANG, X., ZHOU, M., LI, T., KE, Y., ZHU, B., 2017. Land use change effects on ecosystem carbon budget in the Sichuan Basin of Southwest China: Conversion of cropland to forest ecosystem. **Science of the Total Environment**, v. 609, p. 556-562, 2017. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.07.167.

WATZLAWICK, L. F.; MARTINS, P. J.; RODRIGUES, A. L.; EBLING, Â. A.; BALBINOT, R.; LUSTOSA, S. B. C. Teores de carbono em espécies da Floresta ombrófila mista e efeito do grupo ecológico. **CERNE**, v. 20, n. 4, p. 613-620, 2014.

WATZLAVICK, L. F.; EBLING, Â. A.; RODRIGUES, A. L.; VERES, Q. J. I.; LIMA, A. M. D. Variação nos teores de carbono orgânico em espécies arbóreas da floresta ombrófila mista. **Floresta e Ambiente**, v. 18, n. 3, p. 248-258, 2012.

WENDT, J. W.; HAUSER, S. An equivalent soil mass procedure for monitoring soil organic carbon in multiple soil layers. **European Journal of Soil Science**, v. 64, n. 1, p. 58-65, 2013. doi: 10.1111/ejss.12002

WRIGHT, J. P.; NAEEM, S.; HECTOR, A.; LEHMAN, C.; REICH, P. B.; SCHMID, B.; TILMAN, D. Conventional functional classification schemes underestimate the relationship with ecosystem functioning. **Ecology Letters**, Oxford, v. 9, p. 111-120, 2006.

CHAPTER II – SOIL CARBON QUALITY IN AGRICULTURAL AND FOREST ECOSYSTEMS IN A DRY AND HUMID ENVIRONMENT

ABSTRACT

Land-use change affects soil C content and stocks, significantly altering the dynamics of soil organic matter. Small changes in the total soil C can be hardly detectable in the short term, consequently, so it is essential to evaluate the soil C quality through the soil organic matter (SOM), fractions that are more sensitive to environmental changes. To obtain a better understanding of the C stock and quality and its effects on land-use change of tropical forests in Northeast Brazil, the aimed of this study was to quantify the soil C stocks and quality in forestry and agricultural ecosystems of dry and humid environments and evaluate the effects of land-use changes in their C reservoirs. The study was developed in four different forest and agricultural environments, located in sites originally occupied by the Tropical Dry Forest and Tropical Rain Forest, Pernambuco and Paraíba States, Brazil. We collected soil samples in the 0.00 - 0.05 m; 0.05 - 0.10 m; 0.10 - 0.20 m layers. The total soil C contents, humic substances carbon (fulvic acids, humic acids, and humin), labile carbon and oxidizable carbon were estimated. We calculated the carbon stocks, as well as the carbon recovery rate, carbon accumulation, and carbon depletion. In the FTS, there was a reduction of 25% and 11% of the COT under cassava cultivation in layers 0 - 5 cm and 5 - 10 cm respectively. The levels of C-HU were higher than the levels of C-AF and C-AH in the dry environment. In the 0-5 cm layer, the change in land-use reduced the COT stock by ~ 60%. The TOC stock accumulated in the 20 cm of soil ranged between ~ 37.61 and 45.10 Mg ha⁻¹ between the uses of the soil in the dry environment. The land-use change reduced the total organic carbon content of the soil by ~ 39% in the first 5 cm in the humid environment. In the 10-20 cm layer, a 50% increase in carbon content in this fraction was observed in sugarcane. The relations between labile carbon and recalcitrant carbon were higher in the soil under cassava cultivation. The F1 fraction in the rainforest was 80% higher than in the sugarcane in the 0-5 cm layer and 74% higher in the 5-10 cm layer. The non-labile carbon was 48 and 58% higher in the soil under rainforest in layers 0-5 cm and 10-20 cm. The land-use change promoted the reduction of non-labile carbon stocks in the evaluated layers. The land-use change reduced the carbon recovery rate of fulvic acids, humic acids, humin, and total humic substances in the surface layers of the dry environment. The land-use change reduced the carbon recovery rate of non-humic substances in the surface layer. The carbon depletion rate in humid environment was higher in the surface layers.

Keywords: humic fractions, oxidable carbon, labile carbon, soil carbon sequestration, land use change, croplands, Atlantic forest, Caatinga

1 INTRODUCTION

Tropical forests are considered strategic environments for studies on carbon sequestration. Contrastingly, they are the most threatened ecosystems by human pressure in the world. In the last decades, the replacement of forests by areas of agricultural crops and pasture has been the main reason for the acceleration of the global release of carbon dioxide to the atmosphere (USSIRI; LAL, 2017).

In Brazil, the Atlantic Forest and the Caatinga have been intensively degraded through agricultural expansion. In the rainforest, changes in land use intensified during the 20th century through the expansion of the sugarcane industry, and ecological consequences of these changes such as considerable loss of biodiversity and ecosystem functioning such as carbon sequestration are worrying (SILVA; TABARELLI, 2000).

In the dry forest, almost half of the original Caatinga area was deforested, according to data from the Brazilian Forest Service - Ministry of the Environment - SFB/MMA (2013). The main causes of this degradation involve deforestation for agricultural production systems and firewood extraction. The situation in the Caatinga seems to be even more complex than in the Atlantic Forest region, since the soil in this case can also be completely unprotected and its organic matter exposed to significant carbon losses.

Changes in land use affect stocks and content of carbon in the soil, significantly altering the dynamics of SOM. Studies that assess the effects of land use change on COS storage normally find a decrease in stock over time (SCHULZ *et al.*, 2016; CONTI *et al.*, 2014; MUÑOZ-ROJAS *et al.*, 2012).

The losses of C are promoted by revolving the soil, changes in temperature, humidity and aeration, aggregates breakdown, decrease in input and fractionation of vegetal residues and soil exposure that directly affects the quantity and activity of soil microorganisms and consequently the decomposition of SOM (BOT; BENITES, 2005). In general, studies on land use changes in these environments suggest that management has a greater influence on soil C stocks (POEPLAU; DON, 2013; MURTY *et al.*, 2002).

Small changes in the total soil C can hardly be detected in the short term, mainly due to its high natural variability in the soil (ANDRADE; OLIVEIRA; CERRI, 2005). The quality of soil C, assessed through fractions of soil organic matter that are more sensitive to environmental changes, can be used as an indicator of changes in the dynamics of the organic compartment.

The C fractions used as indicators of changes in the quality of SOM include relatively labile organic and stable fractions that vary in their vulnerability to decomposition, including: labile carbon, fulvic acids, humic acids and humine.

The labile fractions of soil organic carbon serve as a source of energy readily available to soil organisms. The more stable fractions of organic carbon in the soil take longer to decompose (years, decades, centuries). This stable fraction includes organic matter in particles of finer size that is physically protected (mineral-protected clay or inserted in soil aggregates) or chemically persistent in the soil.

Quantification and continuous monitoring of changes in flows and stocks of total carbon and their fractions in the Tropical Dry Forest and Tropical Rainforest are essential to elucidate the effects of changes in land use on the functioning of ecosystems and to limit emissions of greenhouse gases. Thus, the aim of the present study was to quantify the stocks and quality of carbon in the soil in forest and agricultural ecosystems in dry and humid environments and to evaluate the effects of changes in land use in these reservoirs in these environments.

2 MATERIAL AND METHODS

2.1 Study area

The study was developed in four different types of forest and agricultural ecosystems, located in two environments originally occupied by the Dry Tropical Forest and Tropical Rainforest, located in the states of Pernambuco and Paraíba. The first refers to the area covered by the Caatinga dry tropical forest, where a Caatinga forest ecosystem and an agricultural area with cassava cultivation were selected, which are equivalent to the most common types of land use in the study region. The second environment relates to the domain area of the dense lowland tropical rainforest, where an Atlantic Forest ecosystem and an agricultural area with sugarcane cultivation were selected (Figure 1).



Figure 1 - Study sites location in Tropical Dry Forest and Tropical Rainforest, Northeast, Brazil.

The edaphoclimatic characterization and geographical location of the study areas are summarized in Table 1.

Soil use	Tropical dry forest	Cassava	Tropical rainforest	Sugarcane
Location	Chapada do Araripe, Pernambuco	Chapada do Araripe, Pernambuco	Recife, Pernambuco	Rio Tinto, Paraíba
	(7°25'S - 40°26'W)	(7°25'S - 40°26'W)	(8°04'S - 34°57'W)	(6°54'S - 35°04'W)
Area size	~13 há	~31 ha	~28 ha	~12 ha
Altitude	838 m	828 m	38 m	76 m
Topography	Predominantly flat	Predominantly flat	Predominantly flat	Predominantly flat
Climate classification	BSh	BSh	Am	As
	Dry Semi-arid low latitude and altitude ^a	Dry Semi-arid low latitude and altitude ^a	Tropical monsoon ^a	Tropical with dry summer ^a
Precipitation	<700 mm ano ^{-1 b}	<700 mm ano ^{-1 b}	~1500 mm ano ^{-1 b}	~1500 mm ano ^{-1 c}
Temperature	27 °C ^b	27 °C ^b	25.8 °C ^b	26 °C °
Forest Domain	Tropical Dry Forest - Caatinga	-	Dense lowland tropica rainforest	-
Plant variety	-	Pernambucana	-	RB92579
Cultivation cycle	-	First cycle d	-	First cycle e
Absolute density	1294 ind ha ⁻¹	6250 ind. ha ⁻¹	970 ind ha ⁻¹	20416 ind. ha ⁻¹
Soil classification	Dystrophic Yellow Latosol (Oxisol) ^f	Dystrophic Yellow Latosol (Oxisol) ^f	Dystrophic Yellow Latosol (Oxisol) ^f	Dystrophic Yellow Argissol (Oxisol - Kandic) ^f

Table 1 – Study site location and characteristics in Tropical Dry Forest and Tropical Rainforest, Northeast, Brazil

^aAlvares *et al.* (2014); ^bAPAC (2019); ^cAESA (2019) and Francisco and Santos (2017); ^dAgricultural exploration in the area began in 1995 with the removal of native vegetation. The cassava cutting cycle is 18 months. ^eAgricultural exploration has been occurring for at least 50 years with burning straw at harvest. The sugarcane cutting cycle is 12 months; ^fSantos *et al.* (2018) and Soil Survey Staff (2014)

In the forest fragments, four central plots of the 20 plots of 10 m x 25 m (250 m²) were selected, as used in a phytosociological survey by Santos (2018) (Figure 2), where four trenches with dimensions 1.0 m x 1.0 m x 1.0 m were open for collecting soil samples.



Figure 2 – Soil sampling design for carbon content determination in forest sites.

In agricultural ecosystems, a polygon with an area of 1.0 ha was designed, where four trenches were randomly opened with dimensions 1.0 m x 1.0 m and 1.0 m for collection of soil samples (Figure 3).



Figure 3 – Soil sampling design for carbon content determination in agricultural sites.

In each trench, approximately 500g of simple deformed soil samples were collected in the layers between 0.00 -{ 0.05; 0.05 -{ 0.10; 0.10 -} 0.20 m in March 2017 for determination of total organic carbon, carbon of humic substances, labile carbon and oxidizable fractions of carbon, with 4 repetitions per layer, totalling 12 samples per area.

2.3 Carbon content determinations

2.3.1 TOC

Deformed samples were air dried, ground and passed through a 2.00 mm mesh sieve to obtain the air-dried fine soil (ADFS). Analysis of the TOC content was carried out by dry combustion in a LECO equipment (model C-144) at the Biofix Laboratory at the Federal University of Paraná.

2.3.2 Carbon in humic substances

For chemical fractionation of the soil organic matter, a differential solubility technique was used (SWIFT, 1996), obtaining the fractions of fulvic acids (C-FA), humic acids (C-HA) and humine (C-HU). After separating the fractions, the organic carbon content of each fraction was estimated by wet oxidation with sulfuric acid by the method of Yeomans and Bremner (1988).

2.3.3 Fractions of oxidizable carbon

The levels of oxidizable carbon were obtained using different concentrations of H_2SO_4 according to the method adapted by Chan, Bowman and Oates (2001) for the separation of TOC into four oxidizable fractions: very labile carbon (F1), labile carbon (F2), less labile carbon (F3) and non-labile carbon (F4). The levels of organic carbon were quantified by wet oxidation with sulfuric acid in the presence of potassium dichromate without external heating, according to Yeomans and Bremner (1988).

Fractions of oxidizable carbon were estimated using 2.5, 5.0 and 10 mL of concentrated sulfuric acid resulting in three proportions of acid-aqueous solution: 0.25:1.0; 0.50:1.0 and 1.0:1.0; corresponding to 3, 6 and 9 mol L⁻¹ H₂SO₄, respectively. The amount of organic C determined using the previous concentrations allowed the separation of oxidizable C in the four fractions of decreasing oxidability: fraction 1 (F1, oxidizable organic carbon under < 3 mol L⁻¹ H₂SO₄); fraction

2 (F2, difference between organic carbon extracted in 6 and 3 mol L^{-1} H₂SO₄; fraction 3 (F3, difference between organic carbon extracted in 9 and 6 mol L^{-1} H₂SO₄); and fraction 4 (F4, organic carbon residual after reaction of oxidizable carbon and 9 mol L^{-1} H₂SO₄).

The relationship between the distribution of labile fractions and recalcitrant fractions (F1+F2)/(F3+F4) was calculated.

2.3.4 Labile carbon

The content of carbon oxidizable by potassium permanganate was determined by oxidation with KMnO₄ 0.033 mol L⁻¹ solution according to the method proposed by Blair *et al.* (1995) and adapted by Shang and Tiessen (1997).

The content of carbon oxidizable by potassium permanganate was considered as the labile carbon content (LC), while the non-labile carbon content (NLC) was calculated by the difference between the TOC content and the labile carbon content. The ratio between labile carbon and non-labile carbon (LC/NLC), the proportion of labile carbon and total organic carbon (LC/TOC) and non-labile carbon and total organic carbon (NLC/TOC) were calculated.

2.4 Carbon stocks

To determine the total soil carbon stock or soil carbon fractions in each layer, undisturbed samples were collected with volumetric rings with dimensions of 5.0 cm in diameter and 5.0 cm in height in four repetitions per depth. The TOC stock or soil carbon fractions in each layer was estimated using the total carbon content, and the carbon content of each fraction and the equivalent mass procedures described by Wendt and Hauser (2013), according to equation 1 and 2:

$$M_{soil_{(DL)}} = \frac{M_{sample_{(DL)}}}{\pi \left(\frac{D}{2}\right)^2} \ x \ 10000 \tag{1}$$

In which:

M_{soil(DL)} is the mass of soil in each layer (Mg ha⁻¹);

M sample(DL) is dry mass of soil sampled in the field in each layer (g) and;

D is the diameter of the soil sampling ring (mm);

$$M_{OC_{(DL)}} = M_{Soil_{(DL)}} x C_{OC_{(DL)}}$$
(2)

In which:

 $M_{OC(DL)}$ is the carbon stock in each layer (kg ha⁻¹) $M_{soil(DL)}$ is the mass of soil in each layer (Mg ha⁻¹); $C_{OC(DL)}$ is the carbon content in each layer (g);

The TOC stock or soil carbon fractions (0-20 cm) was obtained by adding the stocks of each layer of soil. The correction of TOC stocks or of your fractions in agricultural areas was carried out by subtracting the estimated carbon stock error (M_{EECOT}) acquired by the increased in the soil density by the soil compaction in these areas. The M_{EECOT} in agricultural crops was calculated using equation 3, adapted from Wendt and Hauser (2013).

$$M_{EECOT} = \left(\rho_{agr} - \rho_{ref}\right) \times z \times C_{ref} \times 100 \tag{3}$$

In which:

 M_{EECOT} is the correction of the carbon stock in each layer (kg ha⁻¹) ρ_{agr} is the density of the soil in the agricultural area (g cm⁻³); ρ_{ref} is the density of the soil in the reference area (g cm⁻³); z is the thickness of the soil layer (cm); C_{ref} is the carbon content in each layer of the reference area (g kg⁻¹);

Therefore, the corrected C stock will be: M_{ECOT} - M_{EECOT} . This procedure corrects the soil C stock when the change in land-use increases the soil density and consequently overestimates the C stock.

2.5 Carbon recovery rate

The TOC or C fractions recovery rate was calculated according to equation 4, adapted from De Oliveira Ferreira *et al.* (2018):

$$CR(\%) = \frac{ECOT_{agricultural}}{ECOT_{reference}} \times 100$$
(4)

In which:

CR = Carbon Recovery;

ECOT_{agricultural} = Soil Carbon Stock in Sugarcane or Cassava (Mg ha⁻¹);

 $ECOT_{reference} = Soil Carbon Stock in native vegetation in Tropical Dry Forest or Tropical Rain Forest (Mg ha⁻¹).$

2.6 Carbon accumulation/depletion rate

The C depletion/accumulation rate was calculated according to equation 5, adapted from Oliveira Bordonal *et al.* (2017):

$$DR = ECOT_{agricultural} - \frac{ECOT_{reference}}{crop \ time} \tag{5}$$

In which:

DR = Carbon Depletion/Accumulation Rate;

ECOT_{agricultural}= Soil Carbon Stock in Sugarcane or Cassava (Mg ha⁻¹);

 $ECOT_{reference} = Soil Carbon Stock in native vegetation in Tropical Dry Forest or Tropical Rain Forest (Mg ha⁻¹);$

2.6 Statistical analysis

As assumptions required for analysis of variance (ANOVA), data were tested for normality and homoscedasticity using Shapiro-Wilk (SHAPIRO; WILK, 1965) and Levene (BROWN; FORSYTRE, 1974) tests, respectively (both at the 5% probability level).

Contents and stocks of total organic carbon, carbon of humic, fulvic and humine acid fractions; carbon from humic substances; carbon ratio of humic acid fraction and carbon of fulvic acid fraction and; carbon ratio of humic substances and total organic carbon were compared in each soil layer between land uses in the dry and humid environments by analysis of variance (ANOVA) using the F test at the 5% probability level.

Carbon contents of oxidizable carbon of each fraction, labile carbon and non-labile carbon were compared in each soil layer between the uses of the soil in the dry and humid environments through analysis of variance (ANOVA) using a F test at the level 5% probability.

The stocks of labile and non-labile carbon were compared in each soil layer between land uses in the dry and humid environments by analysis of variance (ANOVA) using a F test at the 5% probability level.

3 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

3.1 Dry environment

3.1.1 Labile carbon and fractions of oxidizable carbon

The most labile fractions (C-F1 and C-F2) in the dry forest soil when together represent \sim 40, 62 and 48% of TOC in the 0-5 cm, 5-10 cm and 10-20 cm layers, respectively. In the soil under cassava crop, they represent 54, 86 and 57% of TOC in the 0-5 cm, 5-10 cm and 10-20 cm layers, respectively (Table 2). The soil under cassava crop showed less TOC and more labile C, however, this lability did not differ from the more labile fractions of the soil under dry forest, because the continuous supply of litter contributed to the accumulation of C of the most labile fractions.

In the dry forest, the less labile fractions (C-F3 and C-F4) together represent ~60, 38 and 52% of the TOC in the 0-5 cm, 5-10 cm and 10-20 cm layers, respectively. In the soil under cassava crop, they represent 46, 14 and 43% of TOC in layers 0-5 cm, 5-10 cm and 10-20 cm, respectively (Table 2). The substitution of dry forest for cassava cultivation favored the decrease of C levels of the most recalcitrant fractions, reducing carbon quality in the soil.

The land-use change from dry forest to cassava cultivation affected the recalcitrance of C. The C less or non-labile (C-F3 and C-F4) of the soil under forest was 43 and 68% higher than C less or non-labile soil under cassava cultivation in 0-5 cm and 5-10 cm layers, respectively (Table 2). This demonstrated greater stability of soil C in the forest compared to soil C under cassava cultivation. Therefore, the soil C under Caatinga showed labile fractions that did not differ from the soil C under cassava, but also showed non-labile C fractions, which allow greater sustainability to the ecosystem due to the stability of C.

The relationships between labile carbon and recalcitrant carbon (C-F1+C-F2)/(C-F3+C-F4) were higher in the soil under cassava cultivation (Table 2), indicating a predominance of labile carbon fractions to the detriment of more stable fractions compared to the dry forest. These results suggest that land-use change promoted a reduction in accumulation of more recalcitrant carbon, thus interfering with the quality of carbon stored in the soil.

Site	TOC	C-F1 + C-F2	C-F3 + C-F4	(C-F1+C-F2)/(C-F3+C-F	F4) LC	NLC	LC/NLC	LC/TOC	NLC/TOC
		g kg ⁻¹			g	; kg ⁻¹			
					0 – 5 cm				
TDF	23.42 ± 5.46	9.26 ± 4.16	14.15 ± 3.76 a	0.65	$3.06\pm0.81~b$	15.92 ± 4.40 a	$0.19\pm0.06~a$	$0.13\pm0.03\ b$	0.68 ± 0.03 a
MN	17.54 ± 2.31	9.53 ± 2.87	$8.01\pm2.29~b$	1.19	6.70 ± 1.32 a	$4.69\pm0.92~b$	$1.43\pm0.43~b$	0.38 ± 0.03 a	$0.27\pm0.06~b$
Average	20.48 ± 7.26	8.52 ± 4.47	11.08 ± 3.99		4.88 ± 1.90	10.31 ± 5.40	0.81 ± 0.52	0.26 ± 0.05	0.48 ± 0.08
F value	3.93	1.29	19.25*		22.23*	29./1*	35.50*	84.90*	15.80*
					5 – 10 cm				
TDF	17.02 ± 1.94	10.61 ± 3.44	6.42 ± 2.21 a	1.65	3.96 ± 0.62 b	11.49 ± 0.24 a	$0.34\pm0.12\ b$	$0.23\pm0.06~b$	0.68 ± 0.06
MN	15.07 ± 1.53	13.01 ± 4.11	$2.06\pm1.91~\text{b}$	6.32	7.01 ± 0.91 a	$10.78\pm0.50\ b$	0.65 ± 0.11 a	0.47 ± 0.04 a	0.72 ± 0.03
Average F value	$\frac{16.04 \pm 3.03}{2.47^{ns}}$	$\begin{array}{c} 11.81\pm4.33\\ 1.18^{ns} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 4.24 \pm 2.35 \\ 10.87^{*} \end{array}$		5.48 ± 1.30 32.96*	$\frac{11.14\pm0.61}{74.31^{***}}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.50 \pm 0.19 \\ 14.18^* \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.35 \pm 0.09 \\ 40.93^{***} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.70 \pm 0.09 \\ 0.94^{ns} \end{array}$
					10 – 20 cm				
TDF	14.50 ± 3.88	6.99 ± 2.51	7.51 ± 1.96	0.93	6.14 ± 1.92	9.97 ± 0.52	0.62 ± 0.17	0.42 ± 0.06 a	0.69 ± 0.05 a
MN	14.17 ± 1.61	8.09 ± 5.02	6.08 ± 2.59	1.33	3.80 ± 0.51	9.99 ± 0.31	0.38 ± 0.28	$0.27\pm0.04\ b$	$0.38\pm0.03~b$
Average F value	$\begin{array}{c} 14.33 \pm 5.14 \\ 0.03^{ns} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 7.54 \pm 5.33 \\ 0.89^{ns} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 6.80 \pm 2.88 \\ 1.26^{ns} \end{array}$		$\begin{array}{c} 4.97 \pm 2.24 \\ 5.82^{ns} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.98 \pm 0.80 \\ 0.01^{ns} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.50 \pm 0.31 \\ 0.15^{ns} \end{array}$	0.34 ± 0.09 18.27**	0.54 ± 0.14 10.79*

Table 2 - Oxidizable carbon fractions, labile carbon and non-labile carbon in layers 0 - 5 cm, 5 - 10 cm and 10 - 20 cm in soils under tropical dry forest and cassava crop

TDF: Tropical Dry Forest; MN: Cassava crop; C-F1: Very labile carbon; C-F2: moderately labile carbon; C-F3: less labile carbon; C-F4: Carbon slightly labile; LC: labile carbon; NLC: Non-labile carbon; (C-F1 + C-F2) / (C-F3 + C-F4): Fractions easily oxidizable / fractions more resistant to oxidation. Means represented by the same letter per soil layer between areas do not differ by the F test at 5% significance. *, ** and *** significant at 5, 1 and 0.1% significance. ns not significant.

The ratio of labile carbon and total organic carbon (LC/TOC) was higher in the area cultivated with cassava compared to the forest in the surface layers (Table 2). The proportion of recalcitrant carbon (NLC /TOC) was higher in the forest in 0-5 cm and 10-20 cm layers and it did not differ of the soil under cassava cultivation in 5-10 cm layer (Table 2).

The carbon in the more recalcitrant fractions is more stabilized and decomposes more slowly. Similar results are found in studies of carbon fractionation in disturbed area in tropical dry forest (CAMPANHA *et al.*, 2009; MARTINS *et al.*, 2015).

When assessing the C lability through the stock, considering the equivalent soil mass corrected by the soil density, it was observed that the land-use change altered the accumulated stock of labile C up to 10 cm in soil depth (Table 3), favoring the storage of more labile C in the soil (Table 3). The labile carbon was a sensitive indicator to the land-use change. The accumulated labile carbon was reduced by 52 and 48%, respectively in the 0-5 cm and 0-10 cm layers (Table 3), when the dry forest was substituted by the cassava cultivation. The produced litter in the dry forest interfered with the C lability only in the very superficial layer because at 20 cm of soil depth, the accumulated labile C was no longer different from the soil under cassava cultivation.

Soil depth	TOC	Soil density	Soil mass	LC	NLC
(cm)	Mg ha ⁻¹	g cm ⁻³	Mg ha ⁻¹	Mg	g ha ⁻¹
			Tropical Dry Forest		
0-5	14.69 ± 3.48	1.25 ± 0.09	627.35 ± 46.74	4.00 ± 0.56	9.94 ± 2.48
5 - 10	25.66 ± 3.49	1.29 ± 0.07	644.47 ± 37.85	8.58 ± 0.94	17.30 ± 3.22
10 - 20	45.10 ± 6.31	1.34 ± 0.03	1340.72 ± 33.41	12.76 ± 2.61	30.17 ± 10.28
			Cassava crop		
0-5	9.15 ± 1.17	1.42 ± 0.03	634.99 ± 7.06	1.93 ± 0.78	2.96 ± 0.60
5 - 10	18.80 ± 0.75	1.34 ± 0.01	668.73 ± 4.80	4.49 ± 0.67	3.39 ± 0.79
10 - 20	37.61 ± 2.20	1.60 ± 0.03	1593.20 ± 26.80	13.03 ± 1.39	16.69 ± 5.85

Table 3 – Accumulated stocks of labile and non-labile carbon up to 20 cm deep in soils under tropical dry tropical forest and cassava crop

TOC: Total organic carbon; LC: labile carbon; NLC: Non-labile carbon.

The forest-agriculture conversion reduced the stock of non-labile carbon by ~70% in the surface layer (Table 3). These results are related to the low supply of organic residues in the agricultural environment that reduces the supply of organic matter readily available for degradation by soil microbiota.

Revolving of the soil by harrowing promotes soil aeration and the breakdown of aggregates, increasing the oxidation of SOM and the degradation of more recalcitrant compounds that were physically and chemically protected. Reducing the quality of C stored in the soil by decreasing the accumulation of less labile carbon fractions in the soil promoted by land-use change has implications for long-term carbon sequestration.

The largest stocks of labile carbon in the forest are mainly related to the fact that labile carbon is formed from different compartments of macrorganic matter, including freshly deposited waste and roots, C of microbial biomass, non-humic substances in unstabilized forms (SILVA; MENDONÇA, 2013).

Labile carbon is found in water-soluble compounds such as amino acids and sugars that are readily decomposable by microbial activity (BRADY; WEIL, 2013). This carbon returns to the atmosphere quickly, since it decomposes relatively fast (days to years) in tropical forests (SILVA; MENDONÇA, 2007).

Non-labile carbon is associated with more recalcitrant and stabilized compounds, taking longer time to decompose. For this reason, non-labile carbon is an important carbon reservoir in the soil and any change in that storage has effects on long-term carbon storage.

3.1.2 Total carbon and carbon from humic soil fractions

The land-use change changed the total organic carbon (TOC) content in the 0 - 5 cm and 5 - 10 cm layers in the dry environment (Table 4). Compared with forest ecosystems, agricultural cultivation in the soil promoted a decrease in TOC in these layers. There was a 25% and 11% reduction in TOC under cassava cultivation, respectively in the 0 - 5 cm and 5 - 10 cm layers, compared to the adjacent forest ecosystem (Table 4). In the 10 - 20 cm layer, there was no difference in TOC levels between land uses. The distribution of TOC content in the soil profile in the cultivation area demonstrated a pattern like that observed in dry forest, with the highest concentrations of TOC in the superficial layers (Table 4).

Sites	TOC	C-HA	C-FA	C-HU	C-HS	C-HA/C-FA	(C-HA+C-FA)/TOC	C-HS/TOC
					-g kg ⁻¹			
					——0 – 5 cm———			
TDF	23.42 ± 5.47 a	3.37 ± 0.25	5.05 ± 0.40	5.41 ± 0.20 a	13.83 ± 2.16 a	0.68 ± 0.19	0.37 ± 0.14	0.59 ± 0.21
MN	$17.55\pm2.31~b$	1.88 ± 0.46	3.13 ± 1.47	$2.83 \pm 1.72 \text{ b}$	$7.84\pm2.17~b$	0.60 ± 0.13	0.26 ± 0.06	0.45 ± 0.20
Average	18.14 ± 6.75	2.62 ± 0.55	3.18 ± 1.19	4.12 ± 1.71	10.84 ± 2.61	0.64 ± 0.31	0.31 ± 0.23	0.52 ± 0.38
F value	8.75^{*}	1.72 ^{ns}	2.33 ^{ns}	66.11 [*]	9.49^{*}	0.002 ^{ns}	1.49 ^{ns}	4.59 ^{ns}
	-				——5 – 10 cm———			
TDF	17.02 ± 1.94 a	1.80 ± 0.62	1.78 ± 0.56	2.89 ± 0.85	$6.47\pm0.06~b$	1.01 ± 0.21 a	$0.21\pm0.05~b$	$0.38\pm0.04\ b$
MN	15.07 ± 1.53 b	1.22 ± 0.96	3.33 ± 1.85	4.07 ± 2.16	8.62 ± 0.15 a	$0.37\pm0.15~b$	0.30 ± 0.15 a	$0.57\pm0.06~a$
Average	15.16 ± 4.47	1.51 ± 0.69	2.55 ± 2.56	3.48 ± 1.66	7.54 ± 0.90	0.69 ± 0.32	0.26 ± 0.20	0.48 ± 0.38
F value	4.10^{*}	1.03 ^{ns}	2.59 ^{ns}	1.03 ^{ns}	7.04^{*}	4.55*	0.76^{*}	23.39*
	-				—10 – 20 cm——			
TDF	14.50 ± 3.88	1.10 ± 0.26 a	2.71 ± 1.26	2.97 ± 0.15	6.78 ± 0.23	0.41 ± 0.19	0.26 ± 0.05	0.47 ± 0.17
MN	14.17 ± 1.61	$0.58\pm0.32~b$	2.98 ± 1.13	3.49 ± 0.21	7.05 ± 0.19	0.19 ± 0.18	0.26 ± 0.07	0.50 ± 0.16
Average	13.01 ± 5.96	0.83 ± 0.51	3.08 ± 1.81	3.23 ± 0.31	6.91 ± 0.54	0.30 ± 0.32	0.26 ± 0.12	0.49 ± 0.55
F value	2.18 ^{ns}	6.14^{*}	0.10 ^{ns}	2.63 ^{ns}	0.03 ^{ns}	2.75 ^{ns}	0.06 ^{ns}	0.05 ^{ns}

Table 4 - Total organic carbon and humic fractions of organic matter in 0 - 5 cm, 5 - 10 cm and 10 - 20 cm layers in soils under tropical dry forest and cassava crop

TDF: Tropical Dry forest; MN: Cassava crop; TOC: Total organic carbon; C-HA: Carbon of the humic acid fraction; C-FA: Carbon of the fulvic acid fraction; C-HU: Carbon from the humine fraction; C-HS: Carbon from humic substances; C-HA / C-FA: Carbon ratio of the humic acids and fulvic acids fraction; C-HS / TOC: Carbon ratio of humic substances and total organic carbon. Means represented by the same letter in the column per soil layer between the areas do not differ by the F test at 5% probability. * Significant at 5% significance by the F test. ^{Ns} Not significant.

The entry of carbon into the soil is mainly related to the contribution and decomposition of plant residues. The litterfall is one of the main pathways of the carbon flow from plant biomass to the soil. The higher values observed in the dry forest when compared to agricultural cultivation may be related to the continuous amount of litter deposited on the forest floor and the higher concentration of roots on the surface (TORRES *et al.*, 2014), to the detriment of removing crop residues in the cassava areas. The residues from the cassava harvest are used to feed goats, a common practice in the region.

In addition, the change in soil temperature and humidity in revolved soils without adopting conservation practices and the lower input of plant residues makes the conditions favourable for the decline of soil organic matter (LOSS *et al.*, 2009).

The C-HA fractions differed between environments only in the 10 - 20 cm layer, with higher C-HA levels in the forest. Soil under cassava cultivation obtained C-HA content in the 10 - 20 cm layer 47% lower than that of the dry forest. In general, C-HA levels in superficial layers tend to be higher in the dry forest (Table 4).

The maintenance of soil cover favours the polymerization of humic substances, which results in higher levels of C-HA (GUARESCHI *et al.*, 2013). In addition, the land-use change favoured the reduction of the supply of vegetable residues to the soil, favouring the lower accumulation of C-HA in the agricultural area (CAMPOS *et al.*, 2013).

No significant differences were found for C-FA levels between the land uses. However, it is observed that agricultural environments tend to exhibit higher C-FA levels in the subsurface layers compared to the forest ecosystem (Table 4). In the superficial layer, the dry forest exhibited a higher C-FA content (Table 4).

In the superficial layer, there is greater activity of the soil biota acting on the degradation of organic compounds, because this layer is directly linked to accumulation of litter and higher concentration of roots. Higher soil microbial activity in this layer in the forest favours the highest concentration of fulvic acids. In the subsurface layers, a possible explanation for the lower levels of C-FA in cassava is related to soil revolving, which favours microbial activity and decomposition of the SOM. The fulvic acid fraction has high mobility in the soil profile compared to other fractions. For this reason, an increase in this fraction is observed in the forest in the 10-20 cm layer compared to the 5-10 cm layer (Table 4).

C-HU contents were, in general, higher than C-FA and C-HA contents (Table 4). This is related to the greater stability of this fraction, that has a higher degree of connection with colloids

in the complex form of the soil and the size of the molecules, making them more resistant to degradation (ROSSI *et al.*, 2011, SANTOS *et al.*, 2013).

In contrast, although C-HU represents most part of humic substances, low levels of humine (< 27%) were observed in the different land uses, since the C-HU fraction represented on average 23, 17 and 20% of the TOC at depths 0 - 5 cm, 5 - 10 cm and 10 - 20 cm, respectively in the dry forest. In the soil under cassava cultivation, this fraction represented 16, 27 and 25% TOC at depths of 0 - 5 cm, 5 - 10 cm and 10 - 20 cm, respectively in cassava (Table 4). According to Sousa *et al.* (2012), this low level of humification is typical of semiarid regions, since water restriction reduces microbial activity.

The dry forest had a higher C-HU content in the surface layer (Table 4). The humine fraction is more stable than the FA and HA fractions because it has a higher molecular mass, being more difficult to mineralize, translocate to the subsurface layers or polymerize in depth, increasing its contents on the surface (VALLADARES *et al.*, 2011).

The land-use change altered the carbon content of humic substances in the 0 - 5 cm and 5 - 10 cm layers (Table 4). Higher carbon content in humic substances was found in the TDF in the 0 - 5 cm layer and a reduction of 51% of C-HS in the subsurface layer (Table 4). In the 5 - 10 cm layer a higher C-HS content was found in the soil under cassava cultivation (Table 4). There was no significant difference for the C-HA/C-FA ratio between land uses in layers 0-5 cm and 10-20 cm. The C-HA/C-FA ratio was, in general, less than 1.0 (Table 4).

The C-HA/C-FA ratio demonstrate the dynamics of formation of fulvic and humic acids, indicating the quality of the humus, with smaller values indicating predominance of fulvic acid fractions, that is, soils with evolved SOM decomposition (CUNHA *et al.*, 2005; SANTANA *et al.*, 2011). Ratios above 1.0 are explained by soil and climate conditions, where polymerization and condensation processes are favourable (VALLADARES *et al.*, 2007).

The C-HA/C-FA ratio was greater than 1.0 in the 5-10 cm layer in the forest, different from cassava (Table 4), demonstrating the predominance of humic acids and the greater stability of SOM in the forest. Higher C-HA/C-FA ratios indicate higher carbon stability, which favours carbon sequestration. In this sense, the higher values of the C-HA/C-FA ratio found in the dry forest indicate that the land-use change reduced the stability of the C stored in the soil in the form of humic acids. In the 0-5 cm and 5-10 cm layer, the average C-HA/C-FA ratio was higher than 0.66, which according to Santos *et al.* (2013) is an average value for Caatinga soils.

The C-HA+C-FA/TOC ratio showed a significant difference between land uses only in the 5-10 cm layer (Table 4). There was no significant difference for the C-HS/TOC ratio between soil

uses in layers 0 - 5 cm and 10 - 20 cm, with the highest value found in cassava soil (Table 4). The C-HS/TOC ratio indicates the state of SOM humification. According to Labrador-Moreno (1996), this index varies between 65 and 92%. In this study, all values for this ratio were less than 65% (35 - 61%), indicating a low degree of humification, independent of land use. In dry environments, water restriction is so intense that the decomposition state of MOS is little affected by the land-use change. Even in forest areas, humification is reduced by the lack of humidity and high temperatures, which are unpleasant to microbial activity.

The stock of TOC accumulated in the 20 cm of soil varied between ~ 37.61 and 45.10 Mg ha⁻¹ between the land uses (Table 5). These results are related to reduction in organic inputs in the agricultural environment, since crop residues are not incorporated into the soil in this area, reducing the supply of organic material for decomposition by soil biota and consequently the carbon stored in the soil, especially in the surface layer, where TOC was reduced by 25% (Table 5).

On the other hand, when comparing land uses in relation to the TOC stock in the first 10 cm of soil, there is a ~27% reduction in cassava soil cultivation (Table 5). These results indicate that changes in land use negatively impacts the TOC stock, especially in the superficial layers. This is related to a decrease in the amount of waste and to soil revolving, which increases the oxidation of SOM in agricultural soils, reducing TOC stock.

Accumulated carbon stocks of the fulvic acid fractions did not differentiate between land uses in the evaluated layers (Table 5). In contrast, the carbon stock in the humic acid fraction accumulated in the first 20 cm of soil was twice as high in soil under forest (Table 5). The carbon stored as humine was affected by the land-use change, representing a 60% reduction in forest/agriculture conversion. These results demonstrate that the humic acid and humine fractions were the most sensitive to the land-use change. The humine fraction is characterized by high development and resistance to microbial degradation, which is intensely linked to soil minerals (SPARKS, 2001), thus promoting long-term carbon storage.

Carbon stored in the most stable fractions remains stored in the soil for a longer time since its decomposition takes longer (years, decades, centuries). Thus, changes in carbon stocks of the most stable fractions are not beneficial for soil carbon storage.

Considering the accumulated carbon stock of humic substances, there were significant decreases in the change of forest to cassava cultivation in the 0-5 cm and 5-10 cm layers (Table 5), representing reductions of 65 and 33% of carbon, respectively.

Soil depth	Soil density	Soil mass	TOC	C-FA	C-HA	C-HU	C-HS
(cm)	g cm ⁻³	Mg ha ⁻¹			Mg ha ⁻¹		
			Tropi	cal Dry Forest			
0-5	1.25 ±0.09 b	627.35 ±46.74	14.69 ± 3.48	3.19 ± 1.51	2.15 ± 1.48	$3.39\pm0.16\ a$	8.73 ± 2.91 a
5 - 10	1.29 ±0.07	644.47 ± 37.85	25.66 ± 3.49 a	4.35 ± 1.35	3.32 ± 1.51	5.24 ± 0.50	12.90 ± 2.78 a
10 - 20	1.34 ±0.03 b	1340.72 ±33.41	45.10 ±6.31	7.97 ± 1.45	$4.79\pm1.48~a$	9.19 ± 2.17	21.95 ± 3.68
			Ca	issava crop			
0-5	1.42 ±0.03 a	634.99 ± 7.06	9.15 ±1.17	1.55 ± 0.79	0.90 ± 0.09	$1.34\pm0.40\ b$	$3.07 \pm 1.59 \text{ b}$
5 - 10	1.34 ±0.01	668.73 ±4.80	$18.80 \pm 0.75 \text{ b}$	3.74 ± 1.07	1.69 ± 0.67	3.98 ± 1.69	$8.68\pm2.00\ b$
10 - 20	1.60 ±0.03 a	1593.20 ± 26.80	37.61 ±2.20	7.78 ± 1.33	$2.33\pm0.90~b$	8.76 ± 2.52	18.14 ± 1.46

Table 5 - Accumulated stocks of total carbon, carbon of fulvic acids, humic acids, humine and humic substances up to 20 cm deep in soils under **T**ropical Dry Forest and cassava crop

3 TOC: Total organic carbon; C-HA: Carbon of the humic acid fraction; C-FA: Carbon of the fulvic acid fraction; C-HU: Carbon from the humine fraction; C-HS: Carbon 4 from humic substances; C-HA / C-FA: Carbon ratio of the humic acids and fulvic acids fraction; C-HS / TOC: Carbon ratio of humic substances and total organic carbon. 5 Means represented by the same letter in the column per soil layer between the areas do not differ by the F test at 5% significance.

In general, a predominance of humine fraction was found compared to other humic fractions Table 5). These results corroborate the values found by Santos *et al.* (2019) in a study on fractions of soil organic carbon and humic substances in different land uses in Caatinga in Pernambuco.

The proportions of carbon in humic substances fractions followed the order: humic acids (C-HA) < fulvic acids (C-FA) < humine (C-HU). High values found for the C-HU fraction may be related to their larger molecules size and its greater stability when compared to the other fractions (FONTANA *et al.*, 2006).

Due to its greater resistance to degradation and a higher proportion of stored carbon when compared to other humic fractions, humine is the most important carbon reservoir in the soil. Any change in carbon stored in this fraction caused by the land-use change will negatively impact the carbon sequestration by the soil in the ecosystem.

Most studies about changes in carbon fractions through land use change in forest areas indicate a reduction in carbon stocks of soil humic substances in agricultural crops (CAMPANHA *et al.*, 2009; MARINHO *et al.*, 2016; SALES *et al.*, 2017). As these studies report, this is due to reduction in carbon input by biomass through agricultural harvest and to greater carbon losses due to fragmentation of aggregates, oxidation of carbon by soil preparation (harrowing and ploughing), waste burning, water erosion and pasture (ISLAM; WEIL, 2000). However, the type of management can influence the direction and magnitude of changes in these stocks, and can often favour the increase of total carbon in the soil or of carbon fractions, especially in the superficial layers of the soil (BARRETO *et al.*, 2008; AMARAL *et al.*, 2015; OLIVEIRA FILHO; PEREIRA; AQUINO, 2017).

In a dry Caatinga forest, Marinho *et al.* (2016) observed higher carbon losses in the most recalcitrant fractions of humic substances in areas of conventional crops compared to the native vegetation of Caatinga. Similar results were found by Sales *et al.* (2017) for humic substances, in which the C-FA and C-HU of soils under different cultivation systems were lower than those in the soil under Caatinga.

On the other hand, Silva (2012) found that the use of different organic compounds increases the stock of the humine fraction at depth 0-5 cm, when compared to the caatinga reference area. Amaral *et al.* (2015) observed that the soil under mango cultivation in the semiarid region showed higher C stocks in the fractions of fulvic acids, humic acids and humines and in humic substances, when compared to the soil under native Caatinga in the 0-10 cm deep layer. These authors explained the results found due to the greater supply of waste in mango plantations and to irrigation, which favours microbial activity. Corroborating with these authors, Ferreira (2014) found that agricultural use of the soil provided greater HS formation than in soil under native forest, mainly in grape and corn cultivation systems, where more than 50% of C was in the form of HS. This is due to the organic fertilizer used. According to the author, conversion of semiarid soils into agricultural use will alter carbon distribution among humic fractions, mainly favouring the dynamics of humic acid formation, which, due to their higher carbon content, suggest greater potential for carbon accumulation in the soil.

Martins *et al.* (2015) observed that forest areas in the Caatinga used as a reference had low C content in the different carbon fractions. Although humic substances are more stable under changes resulting from handling operations, non-humic substances (also called light fraction) accumulated, probably due to recalcitrant compounds in the source material of the applied organic compounds.

3.2 Humid environment

3.2.1 Labile carbon and fractions of oxidizable carbon

The uses of the soil in the humid environment showed significant differences for less labile C oxidizable fractions (C-F3 + C-F4) (Table 6). The soil under tropical rainforest (Atlantic forest) showed higher contents of the high recalcitrance fractions compared to the sugarcane cultivation (Table 6). The most labile fractions (C-F1 and C-F2) did not differ between different land uses, by this method of assessing the lability of C, despite the higher values of labile C presented by the soil under forest. The continuous deposition and accumulation of plant biomass residues in the soil under forest favored the highest C concentrations of the most labile fractions, increasing the supply of C readily available for degradation by soil biota.

The more labile fractions C-F1 and C-F2 together represent ~48, 46 and 41% of TOC in layers 0-5 cm, 5-10 cm and 10-20 cm, respectively. In sugarcane, they represent 57, 50 and 64% of TOC in the 0-5 cm, 5-10 cm and 10-20 cm layers, respectively (Table 6). The soil under sugarcane cultivation showed less C, but for the most part it was in labile form. Sugarcane renews most of its root system between crops, favoring the continuous supply of C in the soil.

The less labile fractions (C-F3 and C-F4) together represent ~52, 54 and 59% of the TOC in the 0-5 cm, 5-10 cm and 10-20 cm layers, respectively. In sugarcane, on the other hand, they reach 43, 50 and 36% of TOC in layers 0-5 cm, 5-10 cm and 10-20 cm, respectively (Table 6).

Site	TOC	C-F1 + C-F2	C-F3 + C-F4	(C-F1+C-F2)/(C-F3+C-F4)) LC	NLC	LC/NLC	LC/TOC	NLC/TOC
		g kg ⁻¹			{	g kg ⁻¹			
				0	- 5 cm				
TRF	19.58 ± 2.07 a	9.47 ± 4.99	$10.11 \pm 1.21 \text{ a}$	0.94	$2.59\pm0.50~b$	12.52 ± 1.91 a	$0.21\pm0.03~b$	$0.13\pm0.02\ b$	0.64 ± 0.03 a
CA	$12.01\pm1.42~b$	6.84 ± 1.90	$5.17 \pm 1.09 \; b$	1.32	$3.56\pm0.90~a$	$4.14\pm0.32\ b$	0.86 ± 0.17 a	$0.30\pm0.03~a$	$0.34\pm0.04~b$
Average	15.79 ± 3.06	8.16 ± 6.89	7.64 ± 1.33		3.08 ± 0.90	8.33 ± 2.33	0.54 ± 0.21	0.22 ± 0.03	0.49 ± 0.06
F value	36.46**	1.21 ^{ns}	16.21*		6.64^{*}	76.39*	59.86*	47.10^{*}	51.56*
				5	10 cm				
TRF	16.38 ± 3.32	7.51 ± 1.77	8.87 ± 1.58	0.85	$2.38\pm0.31\ b$	13.68 ± 3.20 a	$0.17\pm0.03\ b$	$0.15\pm0.03\ b$	0.84 ± 0.03 a
CA	12.16 ± 0.97	6.02 ± 1.81	6.14 ± 1.87	0.98	$3.59\pm0.40\ a$	$4.40\pm0.71\ b$	$0.82\pm0.20\;a$	$0.30\pm0.07~a$	$0.36\pm0.06\ b$
Average	14.27 ± 4.23	6.77 ± 1.99	7.51 ± 1.99		2.99 ± 0.60	9.04 ± 2.52	0.50 ± 0.25	0.23 ± 0.09	0.60 ± 0.08
F value	5.95 ^{ns}	0.98 ^{ns}	0.89 ^{ns}		21.16*	30.10^{*}	40.58^{*}	49.16*	94.10*
				10	20 cm				
TRF	13.45 ± 3.33	5.48 ± 1.40	7.97 ± 1.30 a	0.69	1.52 ± 0.41	10.70 ± 2.51 a	$0.14\pm0.01~b$	$0.11\pm0.01~b$	0.80 ± 0.02 a
CA	9.94 ± 1.91	6.33 ± 0.91	$3.61\pm0.58~\text{b}$	1.75	1.75 ± 0.52	$3.90\pm0.90b$	$0.45\pm0.16~a$	0.18 ± 0.04 a	$0.39\pm0.05~b$
Average	11.69 ± 4.69	5.91 ± 1.89	5.79 ± 1.87		1.64 ± 0.83	7.30 ± 0.33	0.30 ± 0.20	0.15 ± 0.05	0.60 ± 0.06
F value	3.35 ^{ns}	0.21 ^{ns}	15.41*		0.42 ^{ns}	26.04^{*}	15.99*	9.14*	83.20*

Table $6 - \text{Oxidizable carbon fractions, labile carbon and non-labile carbon in layers 0 - 5 cm, 5 - 10 cm and 10 - 20 cm in soils under tropical rain forest and sugarcane crop$

TRF: Tropical Rain Forest; CA: sugarcane crop; C-F1: Very labile carbon; C-F2: moderately labile carbon; C-F3: less labile carbon; C-F4: Carbon slightly labile; LC: labile carbon; NLC: Non-labile carbon; (C-F1 + C-F2) / (C-F3 + C-F4): Fractions easily oxidizable / fractions more resistant to oxidation. Means represented by the same letter per soil layer between areas do not differ by the F test at 5% probability. *, ** and *** significant at 5, 1 and 0.1% probability. ^{ns} not significant.

.

The substitution of the rainforest for sugarcane cultivation favored the decrease of the levels of C of the most recalcitrant fractions, reducing the soil carbon quality. The land-use change in the humid environment has altered the quality of carbon especially in the surface layer, promoting a reduction in the accumulation of compounds with more recalcitrant C. According to Cerri (1986), with a replacement of a natural ecosystem by a cultivation system with intensive management such as sugarcane, the C stock is substantially reduced, mainly by reducing the supply of organic material in the soil.

When oxidizable C was evaluated by the potassium permanganate method, the labile carbon was higher in the soil under sugarcane cultivation in the surface layers (0-5 cm and 5-10 cm) (Table 6), ratifying that the lower soil TOC contents in sugarcane was in a condition of greater lability. Even the continuous litterfall deposition that contributes to the renewal of the C of compounds more easily degraded by soil biota in the soil under forest, has not overcome the continuous renewal of the root system of sugarcane.

On the other hand, the forest-agriculture conversion had effects on the non-labile C content in all soil layers. The non-labile carbon was on average 66% higher in the soil under forest (Table 6), demonstrating greater carbon stability in the forest compared to agricultural cultivation.

The proportions of labile C and recalcitrant non-labile C showed, on average, 46% of the soil carbon content in the forest is readily available for degradation by soil microorganisms, while in sugarcane is 56%. These results have implications for carbon sequestration in the humid environment, since a higher proportion of labile carbon changes the amounts of C stored in long term scales. The non-labile C represented between 64 and 84% of the TOC in the soil under forest, showing that the conservation of these environments is very important in the storage of soil C.

The stocks of labile carbon differed between soil uses up to 10 cm soil deep (Table 7), showing that sugarcane cultivation stored more labile C in the superficial layers. In the humid forest, favorable conditions for microorganism's performance with the continuous supply of fresh C, humidity and temperature probably promotes faster consumption of labile carbon from the mineral surface layer of the soil. On the other hand, the land-use change reduced the stocks of non-labile C in the soil cultivated with sugarcane. The reduction in the C quality stored in the soil by decreasing the accumulation of less labile fractions of C in the soil promoted by the land-use change has implications for long-term C sequestration. The forest-agriculture conversion in the humid environment reduced the non-labile carbon stock by ~ 82% considering the first 20 cm of soil (Table 7).

Soil depth	TOC	Soil density	Soil mass	LC	NLC
(cm)		g cm ⁻³	Mg ha ⁻¹	Mg ha ⁻¹	
			Tropical R	ainforest	
$0-5\ cm$	13.85 ± 1.40	1.27 ±0.01 b	707.86 ± 15.54	$1.83\pm0.31~\text{b}$	8.84 ± 1.17 a
0 - 10 cm	24.31 ± 3.27	$1.28 \pm 0.02 \text{ b}$	638.60 ± 1.71	$3.36\pm0.46\ b$	17.38 ± 3.10 a
$0-20\ cm$	44.34 ± 8.16	1.49 ±0.01 b	1488.97 ± 1.18	5.63 ± 1.07	33.31 ± 6.68 a
			Sugarcan	ie crop	
$0-5\ cm$	7.27 ± 0.95	1.60 ±0.01 a	845.96 ± 1.15	$2.59\pm0.48~a$	$1.44\pm0.19\ b$
0 - 10 cm	14.16 ± 1.33	1.69 ±0.01 a	842.48 ± 0.65	$5.12\pm0.69~a$	$2.40\pm1.01\ b$
$0-20\ cm$	27.83 ± 3.38	1.79 ±0.03 a	1782.96 ± 8.91	7.78 ± 1.54	$6.15\pm2.06~b$

Table 7 – Accumulated stocks of labile and non-labile carbon up to 20 cm deep in soils under tropical rain forest and sugarcane crop

TOC: Total organic carbon; LC: labile carbon; NLC: Non-labile carbon. Means represented by the same letter per layer of soil between the areas do not differ by the F test at 5% probability.

3.2.2 Total carbon and carbon from humic soil fractions

Changes in land use reduced the TOC content of the soil in the first 5 cm, representing a ~39% decrease when converting to sugarcane (Table 8). At the other depths, no significant differences were found for the TOC content between land uses. However, the rainforest showed more TOC compared to the agricultural area (Table 8). This result demonstrates that the topsoil is the most altered by the land-use change in this environment.

The conversion of rainforest to sugarcane affects the input of carbon through litterfall in the soil, since cultivation of sugar cane is carried out by burning waste before harvest, which has an impact on carbon storage, especially in the topsoil. Decrease in soil cover has a direct impact on the maintenance of soil temperature and humidity, essential factors for microbial activity. In addition, fire decreases microbial activity.

On the other hand, no significant differences were found between the levels of TOC in the 5-10 cm and 10-20 cm layers (Table 8). Sugarcane through its root system may have provided a large amount of C in the subsurface layers.

The carbon content of the humic acid fraction was not influenced by the land-use change in the first 10 cm of the soil (Table 8). However, in the 10-20 cm layer, a 50% increase in the carbon content in this fraction was observed in sugarcane (Table 8).

Carbon content in the fulvic acid fraction did not change with land-use change regardless of the evaluated soil layer (Table 8). However, higher values of this fraction were found in the sugarcane area, especially in the first 10 cm of soil.

Site	TOC	C-HA	C-FA	C-HU	C-HS	C-HA/C-FA	(C-HA+C-FA)/TOC	C-HS/TOC
					g kg ⁻¹			
					0 - 5 cm			
TRF	19.58 ± 2.07 a	1.12 ± 0.46	1.33 ± 0.47	3.40 ± 0.60	5.85 ± 2.03	0.84 ± 0.09	$0.13\pm0.05~b$	$0.30\pm0.13~b$
CA	$12.01 \pm 1.42 \text{ b}$	2.02 ± 0.68	2.64 ± 0.57	4.41 ± 0.82	9.07 ± 1.34	0.77 ± 0.21	$0.39\pm0.09~a$	0.76 ± 0.18 a
Average	15.79 ± 3.06	1.57 ± 1.00	3.18 ± 1.19	3.91 ± 1.71	7.46 ± 2.61	0.80 ± 0.29	0.26 ± 0.18	0.53 ± 0.38
F value	36.46*	4.81 ^{ns}	1.40 ^{ns}	0.65 ^{ns}	0.34 ^{ns}	0.59 ^{ns}	2.04^{*}	4.91^{*}
					5 – 10 cm			-
TRF	16.38 ± 3.32	2.59 ± 1.14	3.42 ± 0.91	5.89 ± 2.38	11.90 ± 0.82	0.76 ± 0.38	0.37 ± 0.09	0.73 ± 0.32
CA	12.16 ± 0.97	1.40 ± 1.08	3.98 ± 1.18	4.49 ± 2.13	9.87 ± 0.17	0.35 ± 0.15	0.44 ± 0.12	0.81 ± 0.14
Average	14.27 ± 4.23	1.75 ± 0.69	3.13 ± 2.56	5.19 ± 1.66	10.89 ± 0.90	0.55 ± 0.49	0.40 ± 0.18	0.77 ± 0.38
F value	4.10 ^{ns}	0.51 ^{ns}	0.56 ^{ns}	0.33 ^{ns}	0.23 ^{ns}	0.66 ^{ns}	0.94 ^{ns}	0.57 ^{ns}
	_							
TRF	13.45 ± 3.33	$1.33\pm0.47~b$	3.42 ± 1.68	3.97 ± 1.62	8.72 ± 0.38	0.39 ± 0.24	0.35 ± 0.17	0.65 ± 0.18
CA	9.94 ± 1.91	2.64 ± 0.57 a	3.20 ± 1.21	3.03 ± 1.36	8.87 ± 0.18	0.83 ± 0.17	0.59 ± 0.19	0.89 ± 0.44
Average	11.69 ± 4.69	1.99 ± 0.90	3.08 ± 1.81	3.50 ± 1.22	8.80 ± 0.54	0.61 ± 0.29	0.47 ± 0.31	0.77 ± 0.55
F value	3.35 ^{ns}	12.66*	0.05 ^{ns}	0.27 ^{ns}	0.05 ^{ns}	0.68 ^{ns}	1.60 ^{ns}	1.72 ^{ns}

1Table 8 - Total organic carbon and humic fractions of organic matter in layers 0 - 5 cm, 5 - 10 cm and 10 - 20 cm in soils under tropical rainforest 2and sugarcane crop

3 TRF: Tropical Rainforest; CA: sugarcane crop; TOC: Total organic carbon; C-HA: Carbon of the humic acid fraction; C-FA: Carbon of the fulvic acid fraction; C-HU: 4 Carbon from the humine fraction; C-HS: Carbon from humic substances; C-HA / C-FA: Carbon ratio of the humic acids and fulvic acids fraction; C-HS / TOC: Carbon ratio 5 of humic substances and total organic carbon. Means represented by the same letter in the column per soil layer between the areas do not differ by the F test at 5% probability. 6* Significant at 5% probability by the F test. ^{Ns} Not significant.

In general, the C-FA levels showed an increase in depth in different soil uses (Table 8). This is related to lower stability of the AF fraction and high mobility in the soil profile, accumulating in depth (LEITE *et al.*, 2003).

Considering the first 20 cm of soil, sugarcane showed higher levels of C-HA (6.06 g kg⁻¹), compared to the humid forest (5.05 g kg⁻¹). C stocks in areas cultivated with sugar cane are influenced by the application of mineral and organic fertilizers (GALDOS *et al.*, 2009) such as the application of vinasse and filter cake. The history of soil management in the sugarcane area evaluated reports the use of filter cake in the years prior to this research. Thus, these results may be related to the increase in carbon stocks compared to areas that do not receive fertilization and, consequently, have a greater potential for carbon sequestration (RESCK *et al.*, 2008).

C-HU contents were not influenced by land-use change in the evaluated layers (Table 8). In general, higher values of C-HU were found in comparison with the other humic fractions in the evaluated areas. This behaviour indicates a possible more advanced degree of humification of the soil's organic matter, since the humine fraction has greater stability and is more resistant to degradation by the soil's biota due to complexation with metal ions and/or clay-minerals (BARRETO *et al.*, 2008), becoming a long-term carbon deposit.

Higher C-FA contents compared to C-HA values in both land uses were observed (Table 8). Higher C-HA values are consequence of intense humification and faster mineralization rate of organic residues in the soil (CUNHA *et al.*, 2007).

There was no significant difference between the levels of C in humic substances in the land uses (Table 8). For the C-HA/C-FA ratio, land-use change affected the degree of humification of the organic matter in the 0-5 cm layer (Table 8), with higher values observed in sugarcane. In general, the C-HA/C-FA ratio was less than 1.0 (Table 8), indicating greater loss or less synthesis and accumulation of the more stable fraction (C-HA) (BONIFÁCIO *et al.*, 2006).

In relation to accumulated C stocks, the land-use change affected the TOC stock in the 0-5 cm layer in the humid environment (Table 9), representing a \sim 40% reduction in C when there was sugarcane cultivation.

C-FA stocks have not been altered by the land-use change (Table 9). Considering the first 20 cm of soil, it was observed that the sugarcane area had 38% more C stored in the C-HA fraction when compared to the humid forest (Table 9). A possible explanation for these results is related to the higher speed of SOM decomposition when the sugarcane is burned during the harvest. Even though the area under forest has a continuous supply of litter and favourable

conditions for microbial activity such as temperature and humidity, which favors the decomposition of the SOM, the burning of sugarcane residues is an instant C loss and much faster than decomposition in the forest area. Thus, SOM is more decomposed, favoring the accumulation of more stable fractions, to the detriment of fractions of lower molecular weight and more vulnerable to decomposition.

In general, most studies about changes in carbon fractions through land use change in areas under forest indicate a reduction in the carbon stocks of soil humic substances in agricultural crops (LEITE *et al.*, 2003; LIMA *et al.*, 2008; FONTANA *et al.*, 2011; MACHADO *et al.*, 2014; BALDOTTO *et al.*, 2015).

The land use change for sugarcane promoted a reduction of 11% in the TOC stock in the first 20 cm of the soil. However, the conversion of the rainforest to sugarcane in the C-AH, C-AF and C-HU fractions of humic substances showed an increase of 57, 30 and 13%, respectively (Table 9).

Machado *et al.* (2014) observed that levels of C-FA, C-HA and C-HU were significantly higher in the native forest system when compared to coffee cultivations systems at a depth of 0-0.05 m. Baldotto *et al.* (2015) found that, compared to continuous cultivation or pasture monoculture, the native forest had higher carbon stocks that were more stable and less soluble, with more aromatic and hydrophobic forms (higher HA/FA ratio).

Leite *et al.* (2003) found a decrease in the values of humic substances in cultivated areas with mineral and organic fertilization in Minas Gerais, with greater values in areas with mineral fertilization, mostly C-HA and C-HU. Similar results were found by Fontana *et al.* (2011) under study in areas of banana and cassava cultivation compared to native forest with reductions in the levels of C-FA and C-HA.

Pessoa (2011) found that the levels of fulvic acids, humic acids and humine were similar in areas of native forest and capoeira, but higher than those in areas of pasture and agricultural cultivation. Lima *et al.* (2008) obtained higher stocks of C in the fractions of fulvic acids and humic acids in the soil under forest compared to those under pasture and planting of eucalyptus, indicating that management practices influence this reduction. Barreto *et al.* (2008) demonstrated higher carbon stocks in the fulvic acid and humine fractions in a pasture area, in comparison with the Atlantic Forest. Fontana *et al.* (2010), on the other hand, did not observe significant changes in carbon stocks in the humic fractions in pasture soil, sugar cane and native forest. A similar result was obtained by Miranda *et al.* (2007) for HS in different vegetation cover and Atlantic forest.

Soil depth	Soil density	Soil mass	TOC	C-FA	C-HA	C-HU	C-HS
(cm)	g cm ⁻³	g cm ⁻³ Mg ha ⁻¹					
			Trop	ical Rainforest			
0-5	1.27 ±0.01 b	707.86 ± 15.54	13.85±1.40 a	2.33 ± 1.06	0.80 ± 0.33	2.40 ± 1.19	5.53 ± 2.23
5 - 10	1.28 ±0.02 b	638.60 ± 1.71	24.31±3.27 a	4.52 ± 0.83	2.45 ± 1.69	6.16 ± 2.37	13.13 ± 3.53
10 - 20	1.49 ±0.01 b	1488.97 ± 1.18	44.34±8.16 a	9.62 ± 3.01	4.43 ± 2.15	12.07 ± 7.65	26.11 ± 8.86
			Su	garcane crop			
0-5	1.60 ±0.01 a	845.96 ± 1.15	7.27±0.95 b	1.48 ± 0.48	1.53 ± 0.53	3.17 ± 1.46	6.17 ± 0.85
5 - 10	1.69 ±0.01 a	842.48 ± 0.65	14.16±1.33 b	4.12 ± 1.37	2.37 ± 1.42	5.74 ± 1.38	12.04 ± 1.38
10 - 20	1.79 ±0.03 a	1782.96 ± 8.91	27.83±3.38 b	7.86 ± 3.21	4.94 ± 3.16	9.06 ± 1.02	22.63 ± 4.56

Table 9 - Accumulated stocks of total carbon, carbon of fulvic acids, humic acids, humine and humic substances up to 20 cm deep in soils under dry tropical forest and agricultural cultivation of sugarcane

TOC: Total organic carbon; C-HA: Carbon of the humic acid fraction; C-FA: Carbon of the fulvic acid fraction; C-HU: Carbon from the humine fraction; C-HS: Carbon from humic substances; C-HA / C-FA: Carbon ratio of the humic acids and fulvic acids fraction; C-HS / TOC: Carbon ratio of humic substances and total organic carbon. Means represented by the same letter in the column per soil layer between the areas do not differ by the F test at 5% probability.
Ribas *et al.* (2008) studied the distribution of organic fractions in areas of native forest, marginal vegetation, pasture and sugarcane, noting that in areas with sugarcane and pasture the most reactive fraction (fulvic acids and humic acids) represents less than 20% of carbon, most of which corresponds to the inert fraction (humine). In the native forest area, the most reactive fraction is equivalent to more than 40% of carbon.

Humic substances and their fractions were not changed by converting the forest to agricultural area (Table 9). The proportions of the humic fractions of the SOM considering the 20 cm depth was C-HU > C-FA > C-HA in both soil uses (Table 9). It was found that 59% of the total carbon is stored up to 20 cm deep in the forest as humic substances. In sugar cane, 81% of the total carbon is stored as humic substances (Table 9).

In general, carbon proportions of fulvic acid, humic acid and humine fractions are lower in the forest area (22, 10 and 27% of the TOC under forest and 28, 18 and 33% of the TOC in sugarcane). These results may be related to deterioration of the stability of organic C by continuous supply of fresh C, which is an essential source of energy for soil microorganisms in the forest, especially in the superficial layers. The compounds readily available for decomposition are a source of energy for microbial activity, and the acquisition of energy through degradation of more recalcitrant compounds is not enough for the decomposition of more stabilized organic matter (FONTAINE *et al.*, 2007). As in sugarcane the supply of fresh C is reduced and the situation is intensified by the fire which further reduces the input of fresh SOM, there is a greater accumulation of humid substances.

3.3 Carbon recovery and depletion rate

3.3.1 Dry environment

Considering carbon stocks in the dry forest as a reference, the percentage of total soil carbon (TOC) not recovered after the land-use change for cassava cultivation in the dry environment at 20 cm depth was 17% (Table 10). There was a very significant loss of C-HA and non-labile C and no change or loss of labile C.

Carbon depletion rate when switching from dry forest to cassava cultivation was negative for all fractions of carbon and TOC, except for labile carbon (Table 10). Positive values indicate accumulation of C stock in the soil and negative values suggest depletion of C stock in the soil.

	Carbon recovery rate	Carbon accumulation/depletion
	%	rate Mg ha ⁻¹ year ⁻¹
	0-	- 20 cm
TOC	83	-0.25
C-FA	98	-0.01
С-НА	49	-0.08
C-HU	95	-0.01
C-HS	83	-0.13
Clabile	102	0.01
C _{non-labile}	55	-0.45

Table 10 – Carbon recovery and accumulation/depletion rate up to 20 cm soil depth after landuse change in dry environment

TOC: total organic carbon; C-HA: Carbon of the humic acid fraction; C-FA: Carbon of the fulvic acid fraction; C-HU: Carbon from the humine fraction; C-HS: Carbon from humic substances; Labile: Labile carbon; Non-labile: Non-labile carbon.

Labile carbon consists of the organic compounds easily mineralized by soil biota and are the main constituents of newly deposited waste in the soil. Labile organic carbon is decomposed relatively quickly (days to years). In agricultural crops, non-incorporation of vegetable residues in the soil reduces C input, reducing C stocks, especially of the more labile fractions that are quickly degraded.

The conversion of forest to cassava depleted TOC stocks in the 0-20 cm layer at an average of 0.25 Mg C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ (Table 11), considering the 30 years of cultivation, carbon loss was on average 7.5 Mg C ha⁻¹. The depletion of non-labile C was very significant, showing the impact that cassava cultivation had on the sustainability of soil C dynamics.

Recovery of C stocks in the deforested Caatinga soils requires at least 60 years and the sequestration of C in these forests should require longer periods than in tropical rainforests. (ARAÚJO FILHO *et al.*, 2018).

3.3.2 Humid environment

On average, 65% of carbon stored in TOC, C-FA, C-HU, C-HS and NLC were recovered after land-use change in the dry environment (Table 11).

	Carbon recovery rate Carbon accumulation/		
	%	rate	
	0- 20 cm		
TOC	63	-0.55	
C-FA	82	-0.06	
С-НА	112	0.02	
C-HU	75	-0.10	
C-HS	87	-0.12	
Clabile	138	0.07	
$C_{non-labile}$	18	-0.91	

Table 11 – Carbon recovery and depletion rate up to 20 cm soil depth after land-use change in humid environment

TOC: total organic carbon; C-HA: Carbon of the humic acid fraction; C-FA: Carbon of the fulvic acid fraction; C-HU: Carbon from the humine fraction; C-HS: Carbon from humic substances; Labile: Labile carbon; Non-labile: Non-labile carbon.

Considering the carbon stocks of the rainforest as a reference, the percentage of total soil carbon (TOC) not recovered after the change of land use to cultivate sugarcane in the 20 cm depth was 37% (Table 11).

The lowest carbon recovery was observed for non-labile carbon (Table 11), with a carbon loss of 82%. On the other hand, the carbon of the humic acid and labile carbon fractions were not lost, but exceeded the values found in the reference area (Table 11).

The rate of carbon depletion in the change from the rainforest to sugarcane is negative for TOC, C-FA, C-HU, C-HS and NLC (Table 11). For labile C and the C-HA, it was positive (Table 11). The conversion of forest to sugarcane depleted the TOC stocks in the 0-20 cm layer at an average of 0.55 Mg C ha⁻¹ (Table 11). Considering the 30 years of cultivation, the reduction of stocks carbon content would be an average of 16.55 Mg C ha⁻¹.

4 CONCLUSIONS

The land-use change reduced the content and stock of total organic carbon in the surface layers of dry and humid environments.

The C-FA fraction was not a sensitive indicator of land-use change in the dry environment.

The land-use change altered the carbon content of humic substances in superficial layers in the dry environment.

The quality of the humification given by the C-HA/C-FA ratio was not affected by landuse change in the dry environment. In general, the uses of soil in the dry environment show low quality of humification.

The fractions C-FA, C-HU and C-HS were not sensitive indicators of the land-use change in the humid environment.

The quality of humification was affected by the land-use change in the humid environment. In general, the uses of the soil in the humid environment show low quality of humification.

The land-use change in the humid environment has altered carbon quality, especially in the surface layer, promoting a reduction in the accumulation of compounds with more recalcitrant C.

The land-use change reduced the carbon recovery rate from fractions of fulvic acids, humic acids, humine and total humic substances in the surface layers in the dry environment.

The land-use change reduced the carbon recovery rate from non-humic substances in the surface layer. The carbon depletion rate with land-use change in the humid environment is higher in the surface layers.

REFERENCES

BALDOTTO, M. A. Estoque e frações de carbono orgânico e fertilidade de solo sob floresta, agricultura e pecuária. **Revista Ceres**, v. 62, n. 3, 2015.

BARRETO, A. C.; FREIRE, M. B. G. S.; NACIF, P. G. S.; ARAÚJO, Q. R.; FREIRE, F. J.; INÁCIO, E. S. B. Fracionamento químico e físico do carbono orgânico total em um solo de mata submetido a diferentes usos. **Revista Brasileira de Ciência do Solo**, Viçosa, MG, v. 32, n. 4, p. 1471-1478, 2008

BONIFACIO, E., SANTONI, S., CELI, L., ZANINI, E. Spodosol–Histosol evolution in the Krkonoše National Park (CZ). **Geoderma**, v. 131, n. 1-2, p. 237-250, 2006. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2005.03.023

CAMPANHA, M. M., NOGUEIRA, R. D. S., DE OLIVEIRA, T. S., TEIXEIRA, A. D. S., ROMERO, R. E. Teores e estoques de carbono no solo de sistemas agroflorestais e tradicionais no semiárido brasileiro. **Embrapa Caprinos e Ovinos-Circular Técnica** (INFOTECA-E), 2009.

CHAN, K. Y; BOWMAN, A; OATES, A. Oxidizible organic carbon fractions and soil quality changes in an oxic paleustalf under different pasture leys. **Soil Science**, v.166, n.1, p. 61-67, 2001.

CUNHA, T. J. F., MADARI, B. E., BENITES, V. DE M., CANELLAS, L. P., NOVOTNY, E. H., MOUTTA, R. DE O., ... SANTOS, G. DE A. Fracionamento químico da matéria orgânica e características de ácidos húmicos de solos com horizonte a antrópico da amazônia (Terra Preta). Acta Amazônica, 37(1), 91-98, 2007. https://doi.org/10.1590/ S0044-59672007000100010.

DE OLIVEIRA BORDONAL, Ricardo *et al.* Changes in quantity and quality of soil carbon due to the land-use conversion to sugarcane (Saccharum officinarum) plantation in southern Brazil. **Agriculture, ecosystems & environment**, v. 240, p. 54-65, 2017.

DE OLIVEIRA FERREIRA, A.; SÁ, J.C.M. ; LAL, R.; TIVET, F. ; BRIEDIS, C.; INAGAKI, T.M.; GONCALVES, D.R.P.; ROMANIW, J. Macroaggregation and soil organic carbon restoration in a highly weathered Brazilian Oxisol after two decades under no-till. **Science of the Total Environment**, Amsterdam, v. 621, p. 1559-1567, 2018.

FONTAINE, Sebastien *et al.* Stability of organic carbon in deep soil layers controlled by fresh carbon supply. **Nature**, v. 450, n. 7167, p. 277-280, 2007. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature06275

FONTANA, A., DA SILVA, C. F., PEREIRA, M. G., LOSS, A., DE BRITO, R. J., DE MELO BENITES, V. Avaliação dos compartimentos da matéria orgânica em área de Mata Atlântica. **Acta Scientiarum. Agronomy**, v. 33, n. 3, 2011.

FONTANA, A., PEREIRA, M. G., LOSS, A., CUNHA, T. J. F., SALTON, J. C. Atributos de fertilidade e frações húmicas de um Latossolo Vermelho no Cerrado. **Pesquisa Agropecuária Brasileira**, v. 41, n. 5, p. 847-853, 2006.

GALDOS, M. V.; CERRI, C. C.; CERRI, C. E. P.; PAUSTIAN, K.; VAN ANTWERPEN, R. Simulation of Soil Carbon Dynamics under Sugarcane with the CENTURY Model. **Soil Science Society of America Journal**, Madison, v. 73, n. 3, p. 802-811, 2009.

KONONOVA M.M. Soil organic matter. Oxford, Pergamon Press. p. 272. 1966.

ISLAM, K. R^Ĥ; WEIL, R. R. Land use effects on soil quality in a tropical forest ecosystem of Bangladesh. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, v. 79, n. 1, p. 9-16, 2000.

LEITE, L. F. C., MENDONÇA, E. S., NEVES, J. C., MACHADO, P. L. O. A., GALVÃO, J. C. C. Estoques totais de carbono orgânico e seus compartimentos em Argissolo sob floresta e sob milho cultivado com adubação mineral e orgânica. **Revista Brasileira de Ciência do Solo**, v. 27, n. 5, p. 821-832, 2003.

MACHADO, L. V., RANGEL, O. J. P., MENDONÇA, E. D. S., MACHADO, R. V., FERRARI, J. L Fertilidade e compartimentos da matéria orgânica do solo sob diferentes sistemas de manejo. 2014.

MARINHO, A.C.C.S. *et al.* Organic matter and physicochemical attributes of a Cambisol under different agricultural uses in a semi-arid region of Brazil. **Australian Journal of Crop Science**, v. 10, n. 1, p. 32, 2016.

RESCK, D. V. S.; FERREIRA, E. A. B.; FIGUEIREDO, C. C.; ZINN, Y. L. Dinâmica da matéria orgânica no Cerrado. In: SANTOS, G. A.; SILVA, L. S.; CANELLAS, L. P.; CAMARGO, F. A. **O. Fundamentos da matéria orgânica do solo: ecossistemas tropicais e subtropicais**. 2. ed. Porto Alegre: Metrópole, 2008. p. 359-417

SALES, R.P. *et al.* Organic matter fractions of an irrigated oxisol under no-till and conventional tillage in the Brazilian semi-arid region. **Revista Caatinga**, v. 30, n. 2, p. 303-312, 2017.

SANTOS, U. J., DUDA, G. P., MARQUES, M. C., VALENTE DE MEDEIROS, E., DE SOUSA LIMA, J. R., SOARES DE SOUZA, E., ...; HAMMECKER, C. Soil organic carbon fractions and humic substances are affected by land uses of Caatinga forest in Brazil. Arid Land Research and Management, v. 33, n. 3, p. 255-273, 2019.

SEGNINI, Aline *et al.* Carbon stock and humification index of organic matter affected by sugarcane straw and soil management. **Scientia Agricola**. (Piracicaba, Braz.), Piracicaba, v. 70, n. 5, p. 321-326, Oct. 2013 . Available from http://www.scielo.br/scielo.php?script=sci_arttext&pid=S0103-90162013000500006&lng=en&nrm=iso. access on 10 Feb. 2020. http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/S0103-90162013000500006.

Soil Survey Staff, 2014. Keys to Soil Taxonomy, 12th ed. Natural Resources Conservation Service - USDA, Washington, DC.

SPARKS, D. L. Elucidating the fundamental chemistry of soils: past and recent achievements and future frontiers. **Geoderma**, v. 100, n. 3-4, p. 303-319, 2001.

VALLADARES, G. S., BATISTELLA, M., PEREIRA, M. G. (2011). Alterações ocorridas pelo manejo em Latossolo, Rondônia, Amazônia brasileira. **Bragantia**, v. 70, n. 3, p. 631-637, 2011. <u>https://doi.org/10.1590/S0006-87052011000300019</u>

VALLADARES, G. S., PEREIRA, M. G., ANJOS, L. H. C., BENITES, V. M., EBELING, A. G., MOUTA, R. O. Humic substance fractions and attributes of histosols and related highorganic-matter soils from Brazil. **Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis**, v. 38, n. 5-6, p. 763-777, 2007. https://doi.org/10.1080/0010362070 1220759 YEOMANS, J. C.; BREMNER, J. M. A rapid and precise method for routine determination of organic carbon in soil. **Communications in Soil Science & Plant Analysis**, v. 19, n. 13, p. 1467-1476, 198

WENDT, J. W.; HAUSER, S. An equivalent soil mass procedure for monitoring soil organic carbon in multiple soil layers. **European Journal of Soil Science**, v. 64, n. 1, p. 58-65, 2013. doi: 10.1111/ejss.12002

CHAPTER III – CARBON FLUX THROUGH LITTERFALL IN A TROPICAL DRY FOREST AND TROPICAL RAINFOREST

ABSTRACT

The plant litter input to the soil is one of the main pathways of the carbon flow from plant biomass to the soil. Tropical forests are known to play an important role in the global C cycle. However, carbon dynamics in response to climatic conditions and seasonal fluctuations in litter have not been well explored in these environments and there is little information on the annual carbon flow. Thus, the objective of this work was to quantify and evaluate the seasonal variation on carbon flows through litter input in the forest ecosystems of Dry Tropical Forest and Tropical Rainforest. The study was developed in forest fragments located in Pernambuco. The contribution of litter was evaluated using 20 collectors of 1.0 m², installed in the center of the plots. The material deposited in the collectors was collected at 15; 30; 45; 90; 135; 180; 225; 270 and 315 days after its installation in April 2017 and the collection cycle was repeated the following year (April/2018), totaling 18 collections per area. The contributed litter was divided into leaves, branches+bark and miscellaneous. The dry litter biomass of each fraction and total was determined, as well as the carbon content. Leaf biomass contributed the most to the litter content, varying between 82.12 and 82.28% between years, and exhibited the same time trend as the total litter. Production peaks were observed for the litter fractions at days 45 of each year, corresponding to May 2018 and May 2017, which may be associated with the lower precipitations and beginning of water stress in this period in that region. Considering total litter, there was an increase of 34% on deposited litter and of 33% in total C contributed through litter in the drier year (2018/19). In the humid environment, leaf biomass contributed the most (~70%) to the total carbon of the litter in the observed years. The largest contributions of C through litter occurred during the period of water limitation and is related to leaf senescence in Caatinga species. Peaks of C input through litter in the humid forest occur during winter and spring, the driest period. A 30% reduction in total rainfall over the years did not change the pattern and seasonal amount of litter and carbon deposition in the rainforest.

Keywords: carbon pool, litter carbon, soil carbon, forest carbon sequestration, croplands, Atlantic forest, Caatinga.

1 INTRODUCTION

The contribution of plant litter to the soil is one of the main pathways of the carbon flow from plant biomass to the soil. Litter is a significant proportion of the forest's carbon reservoirs. Globally, a contribution of 60 Pg C year⁻¹ is estimated through plant litter (MARTINELLI *et al.*, 2009).

This compartment corresponds to the layer of organic residues deposited on the soil surface that accumulates until its fragmentation and decomposition by biotic, physical and chemical processes (ADUAN; VILELA; KLINK, 2003). Litter is one of the most dynamic carbon deposits, and climatic conditions significantly influence the amount and quality of litter deposited.

Climate variations such as rainier or drier years, forest type, species composition, topography and conservation levels will influence the quality and quantity of litter deposited in the soil and consequently alter the carbon flows in these ecosystems. The dynamics of litter influences carbon cycling in terrestrial ecosystems due to seasonal differences in the quantity, type and quality of the material that reaches the forest floor during the year and between years (PRESCOTT, 2002).

Tropical forests are known to play an important role in the global C cycle. However, carbon dynamics in response to climatic conditions and seasonal fluctuations in litter have not been well explored in these environments and there is little information on the annual carbon flow in these ecosystems.

The Atlantic Forest is a complex of ecosystems of great importance for the maintenance of biodiversity, i.e. it is a biodiversity hotspot, with one of the richest species in the world, with high levels of endemism but that also faces high threats to its integrity (MITTERMEIER *et al.*, 2011). Due to intense degradation caused by deforestation since the 16th century, only a small portion of the original cover of the Atlantic Forest still exists. These remnants are distributed mainly in small fragments (< 50 ha), often distant from each other (RIBEIRO, *et al.*, 2009).

In the Brazilian semiarid region, caatinga vegetation occupies an area of approximately 845,000 km², which represents around 10% of Brazil's territory (BRAZIL/MMA, 2019). The main causes of the degradation of dry Caatinga forests involve deforestation for agricultural production systems such as cutting and burning agricultural practices and firewood production. In addition, the inadequate management of vegetation and soil in the semiarid region has contributed to increasing the region's susceptibility to desertification, which has negative environmental, social and economic consequences for the region.

In dry forests, the carbon stored in litter is normally lower than that reported for humid forests. In Caatinga, studies show that the annual carbon flux of litter can vary between 0.91 and 2.62 Mg C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ (AMORIM *et al.*, 2014; PEREIRA JÚNIOR *et al.*, 2016; MOURA *et al.*, 2016). In the Atlantic Forest, the C fluxes found oscillate between 0.70 and 5.82 Mg C ha-1 year⁻¹ (SANQUETTA *et al.*, 2014; TORRES *et al.*, 2014; DINIZ *et al.*, 2015; FEREZ *et al.*, 2015).

The litter production in the Caatinga can reach its peak at the beginning of the dry season and be minimal during the wettest period (MOURA *et al.*, 2016; HOLANDA *et al.*, 2017; BRASIL *et al.*, 2017; FERREIRA *et al.*, 2018; SILVA *et al.*, 2019). In the Atlantic Forest, on the other hand, there is no severe drought period and, therefore, the highest rates of litter deposition are usually verified during the rainy season (PEREIRA; ESPÍNDULA JÚNIOR, 2009; MENEZES *et al.*, 2010; BIANCHIN *et al.*, 2016; CAMARA *et al.*, 2018).

Some studies have demonstrated different seasonal patterns for litter production in these ecosystems, with litter production peaks during the driest period in the humid tropical forest (ESPIG *et al.*, 2009) and during the longer rainy period in the seasonally dry forest (SILVA *et al.*, 2019).

Studies on carbon stocks and flows are important for preserving natural ecosystems and their sustainability and for assessing impacts caused to the environment. Understanding these processes in natural ecosystems can provide important information to better understand the vegetation's response to climate change and anthropogenic disturbances. Predicting how the Caatinga and the Atlantic Forest vegetations will behave in the face of predicted climate change contexts is essential to establish accurate management protocols and sustainable conservation strategies for these forest ecosystems.

Thus, the aim of the present study was to quantify and evaluate the seasonal variation of carbon flux via litter input as a function of the seasonal variation of rainfall and temperature in forest ecosystems in Tropical Dry Forest and Tropical Rainforest.

2 MATERIAL AND METHODS

2.1 Study area

The study was developed in two forest fragments, located in two environments originally occupied by the Dry Tropical Forest and Tropical Rainforest, located in the state of Pernambuco. The first refers to the area covered by the Caatinga dry tropical forest, where a Caatinga forest ecosystem and an agricultural area with cassava cultivation were selected, which are equivalent to the most common types of land uses in the study region. The second environment relates to the domain area of the dense lowland tropical rainforest, where an Atlantic Forest ecosystem and an agricultural area with sugarcane cultivation were selected (Figure 1).



Figure 1 - Study sites location in Tropical Dry Forest and Tropical Rainforest, Northeast, Brazil.

The edaphoclimatic characterization and geographical location of the study areas are summarized in Table 1.

	Tropical Dry Forest	Tropical Rainforest	
Location	Chapada do Araripe, Pernambuco	Recife, Pernambuco	
	(7°25'S - 40°26'W)	(8°04'S - 34°57'W)	
Area size	~13 ha	~28 ha	
Altitude	838 m	38 m	
Topography	Predominantly flat	Predominantly flat	
Climate	BSh	Am	
classification	Dry Semi-arid low latitude and altitude ^a	Tropical monsoon ^a	
Precipitation	<700 mm ano ^{-1 b}	~1500 mm ano ^{-1 b}	
Temperature	27 °C ^b	25.8 °C ^b	
Forest Domain	Tropical Dry Forest - Caatinga	Dense lowland tropical rainforest - Atlantic forest	
Soil Classification	Dystrophic Yellow Latosol (Oxisol) ^d	Dystrophic Yellow Latosol (Oxisol) ^d	
Absolute density	1294 ind ha ⁻¹	970 ind ha ⁻¹	
Number of species	29	107	
Highest absolute	Guapira opposita (Vell.) Reitz	Helicostylis tomentosa (Poepp & Endl.) J.F.Macbr.	
density species	Croton limae A.P. Gomes, M.F. Sales P.E. Berry	Mabea occidentalis (Benth.) Müll. Arg.	
	Metrodorea mollis Taub.	Brosimum guianense (Aubl.) Huber	
	Annona leptopetala (R.E.Fr.) H.Rainer	Parkia pendula (Willd) Benth. ex Walpers	
	Pilocarpus spicatus A.StHil.	Thyrsodium schomburgkianum Benth.	
	Senegalia langsdorffii (Benth.) Seigler & Ebinger	Protium heptaphyllum (Aubl.) Marchand.	
	Zanthoxylum hamadryadicum Pirani	Brosimum conduru Standl	
	Erythroxylum sp	Tapirira guianensis Aubl.	
	Byrsonima vacciniifolia A.Juss.	Dialium guianensis (Aublet.) Sandw.	

Table 1 - Location and characteristics of the areas in the dry and humid environment

^aAlvares *et al.* (2014); ^bAPAC (2019); ^cSantos *et al.* (2018); ^dDensidade absoluta; ^eSantos (2018); ^eEspig *et al.* (2008).

The total precipitation for the evaluation period was 1,244.7 mm, ~ 576.6 mm in the first year (April/2017 to March/2018) and 668.10 mm in the second year (April/2018 to March/2019) in the dry forest. In the first year, the dry period started in May/2017 and continued until December/2017. In the second year, the water restriction period started in May/2018 and extended until November/2018 (Figure 2).

In the rainforest, the total precipitation recorded for the evaluation years was 3,935.0 mm, $\sim 2,354.4$ mm for the first and $\sim 1,580.6$ mm in the second year, respectively, which shows a $\sim 33\%$ reduction in precipitation between years. The rainy period occurred between April and July in the two years of assessment, during which 71% (first year) and 56% (second year) of the total rainfall of the years was concentrated (Figure 2).



Figure 2 - Monthly rainfall in the Dry and Rainforest during the study period 2017 to 2019. Source: APAC data (2020).

2.2 Litterfall

In the forest fragments, 20 plots of 10 m x 25 m (250 m²) were used, systematically distributed (Figure 3), where the collectors were installed for the litter deposition.



Figure 3 – Litter sampling design for carbon content determination in forest sites.

A total of 20 litter traps were installed in the center of each plot in each forest fragment. The collectors were made of PVC, with 1.0 m² of area and nylon mesh with 2.0 mm mesh, installed at approximately 1.0 m in height in relation to the soil surface.

The material deposited in the collectors was collected at 45; 90; 135; 180; 225; 270 and 315 days after its installation in April 2017 or April 2018, totaling 18 collections per area. In each collection, litter was taken from collectors and packed in identified plastic bags for further processing in the laboratory.

Litter samples were separated into fractions: leaves, branches+bark and miscellaneous. This last fraction included all particles of deposited material that did not fit into any other categories or that were not identified. After sorting, the material was packed in paper bags and dried in an oven at 60 ± 5 °C until it reached constant weight. The dry mass of the material was obtained with a precision scale. Then, samples were ground in a Willey-type mill for further chemical analysis.

2.4 Carbon stock on litterfall

Samples were passed through a 60-mesh sieve and weighed in porcelain crucibles and then taken to the analysis of C levels by dry combustion in a LECO equipment (model C-144). The accumulated and produced litter C stock was calculated by multiplying the C content by the dry mass in kg ha⁻¹, extrapolated to hectare using the collector area.

2.5 Statistical analysis

A Shapiro-Wilk (SHAPIRO; WILK, 1965) and Levene (BROWN; FORSYTHE, 1974) tests (both at the 5% significance level) were used to test data's normality and homoscedasticity, respectively, as assumptions required for analysis of variance (ANOVA).

To the biomass of the leaf and the wood/manioc/stalk compartments and total biomass between land uses in the dry or humid environment, the data were submitted to two-way ANOVA with repeated measures over time for the effects of collection time, year of collection and its interaction in the biomass and carbon content of the total litter contributed and of each fraction.

3 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

3.1 Tropical Dry Forest

The contribution of total litter and leaves showed the greatest temporal variations. Foliage biomass contributed most to the litter contributed, varying between 82.12 and 82.28% between years and exhibited the same time trend as the total litter (Figure 3), with higher production at 45 and 90 days, followed by decreased production up to 315 days in the two years of collection.

The fractions of leaves, branches+bark and total litter showed a seasonal pattern of unimodal input with peak production occurring in each month. The miscellaneous fraction showed an irregular pattern with several peaks of contribution (Figure 3).

Seasonal litter variations are common in all types of vegetation. Usually, the highest litter production rates are observed during the period of water limitation and warmer periods, and the lowest rates are expected during the wettest period (TAHMASBIAN *et al.*, 2019).

In this study, the production peaks were observed for litter fractions at 45 days from the beginning of the assessments, corresponding to May 2018 and May 2017, which may be associated with the lower precipitations and consequent beginning of the water stress period in the region.

Lower production of leaf and total biomass observed after the 135 days of evaluation are associated with the deciduous vegetation. Under conditions of stress due to water deficit, Caatinga species use morphological and/or physiological adaptations that allows survival in dry conditions, such as senescence and deciduousness, thus depositing large amounts of deciduous leaves to reduce transpiration (DA SILVA *et al.*, 2004).

The pattern of greater litter deposition right after the rainy season was also observed by Santana and Souto (2011) in a caatinga area in Seridó, in the state of Rio Grande do Norte. The authors related this pattern to the increase in water stress in the region.

The litter deposition peaks are influenced by species phenology, floristic composition, seasonal climatic conditions and leaf senescence (CUEVAS; LUGO, 1998; CAMPANELLA; BERTILLER, 2008; STAELENS *et al.*, 2011; ZHANG *et al.*, 2014).

The fraction branches+barks showed less variation in evaluated years (Figure 3). However, the highest productions were normally registered at 45 and 90 days, followed by a consistent contribution in the period between 135 and 270 days and an increase in contribution of this fraction with 315 days (Figure 3). The peak of the branches+bark fraction, as well as leaves, occurred during the dry period.



Figure 3 - Total litter, leaves and branches litterfall deposition every 45 days during the two years in the Tropical Dry Forest.

The contribution of the miscellaneous fraction during the two years of evaluation was not continuous (Figure 3). At 90, 135 and 270 days, production of this fraction was not recorded in both years of evaluation (Figure 3).

Comparing the two years of evaluation, it appears that deposition of the leaf, miscellaneous and total litter fractions were greater in the second year, which was the driest year. The branch+bark fraction did not vary between years. According to Macinnis-Ng and Schwendenmann (2015), the dry period is an important driver for litter deposition, reducing leaf area which decrease their water loss through transpiration, consequently protecting trees from water stress (CHAVES *et al.*, 2003).

The leaf biomass was the one that most contributed to total carbon of the litter between the observed years (~84.15%). Carbon of the leaf fraction showed the same trend of temporal variation as in total litter (Figure 4), with higher productions at 45 and 90 days and decreased carbon return until 315 days of the two years of study.

Carbon of the branches+bark fraction showed less variation during the years (Figure 4). However, the highest productions were registered with 45 and 90 days with a general tendency to decreased contribution and lesser variation between 135 and 270 days, and an increase in carbon contribution with 315 days (Figure 4).

The highest C contributions of the miscellaneous fraction during the two years of evaluation were recorded at 45 and 315 days (Figure 4), not varying between years.

Contributions of C by leaves, branches+bark and total litter fractions were higher during the beginning of the dry period, related to greater deposition of the biomass from these fractions in this period due to strategies from the Caatinga plants to decrease water loss. The smallest contributions were observed during the humid period, suggesting that adequate soil moisture conditions, less transpiration and lower temperatures favored the maintenance of plant tissues.

Overall, the second collection year showed higher biomass and carbon content in leaf, miscellaneous and total annual litter fractions brought to the soil in the dry forest (Figure 4).

Considering total litter, the driest year (second year) represented an increase of 34% in litter deposited and of 33% of total C contributed via litter. These results demonstrate that decrease in water availability increases carbon deposits in the soil, which has implications for carbon stocks in biomass and litter deposits and for carbon sequestration in the face of predicted climate changes.



Figure 4 - Carbon return via total litter, leaves and branches litterfall every 45 days during the two years in the Tropical Dry Forest.

The leaf fraction contributed with the highest proportion of biomass (~82.28 - 85.12%) and carbon (~82.66 - 85.27%) of the total litter brought to the soil in the two years (Table 3). As seen in other studies, annual variations in nutrient content returned to the soil through total

litter are strongly associated with the amounts of nutrients stored in the leaves, since it is the fraction with the highest proportion in litter (DE HOLANDA *et al.*, 2017; MUQADDAS; LEWIS, 2020).

		Year I	Year II	Average	
		kg ha ⁻¹ year ⁻¹			
Leaves	Biomass	1298.87 ± 329.51 b	1800.08 ± 116.94 a	1549.48 ± 427.78	
	%	82.28	85.12	83.91	
	С	$664.97 \pm 179.78 \text{ b}$	895.65 ± 65.69 a	780.31 ± 234.17	
Branches+bark	Biomass	225.95 ± 122.91	201.82 ± 59.95	213.89 ± 167.31	
	%	14.31	9.54	11.58	
	С	110.29 ± 58.95	98.83 ± 30.64	104.56 ± 81.29	
Miscellaneous	Biomass	53.79 ± 24.91 b	112.85 ± 29.88 a	83.32 ± 47.59	
	%	3,41	5.34	4.51	
	С	$25.94 \pm 11.90 \text{ b}$	54.56 ± 13.72 a	40.25 ± 22.21	
Total	Biomass	1578.61 ± 152.31 b	2114.75 ± 81.45 a	1846.68 ± 262.28	
	С	$785.56 \pm 37.16 \text{ b}$	1041.23 ± 46.40 a	913.40 ± 65.66	

Table 3 - Annual contribution of leaves, branches and barks, miscellaneous and total litter and carbon return via litterfall in the Tropical Dry Forest

C: carbon. Means followed by the same letter on the line do not differ by the F test at 5% significance.

According to Martínez-Yrízar (1995) in dry tropical forests the leaf litter is the one that most contributes to the total litter content, representing about 70% of the total biomass in these environments. For this reason, the leaf fraction is also the one that most influences nutrients cycling, in addition to be the one with the most stored nutrients. Thus, it is responsible for the rapid return of nutrients to the soil, related to the greater specific surface of the leaves in relation to other fractions of litter (GODINHO *et al.*, 2013).

The biomass and carbon in the branches+bark fraction did not vary between years (Table 3), representing an average of 11.58 and 11.45% of the total, respectively.

The total amount of litter observed for the studied dry forest is lower than averages found in most studies on several physiognomies and rainfall conditions of dry forests in Brazil (Table 4).

In general, it appears that regions with higher average rainfall contribute with more plant litter when compared to areas with water restriction (Table 4). These results corroborate with Zhang *et al.* (2014), who states that precipitation and radiation are the limiting factors for litter supply in tropical forests.

Location	Vegetation type	Average annual rainfall	Litterfall (kg ha ⁻¹ year ⁻¹)	Author (Year)
Araripina,	Steppe savannah -	<700 mm	1846.68	This study
Pernambuco	Carrasco			
Iguatu, Ceará	Steppe savannah in	867.10 mm	4227.20	Brasil <i>et al.</i> (2017)
	regeneration			
Pombal, Paraíba	Steppe forested	963.07 mm	3785.67	De Holanda et al.
	savanna			(2017)
Várzea, Paraíba	Steppe shrub-tree	700 mm	2370.00	Da Silva <i>et al</i> .
	savanna			(2019)
Iguatu, Ceará	Steppe shrub-tree	1026.40 mm	4038.79	Moura et al. (2016)
	savanna			
Manga, Minas	Steppe savanna	871 mm	4000.00	Souza <i>et al.</i> (2019)
Gerais				
Floresta,	Steppe shrub-tree	489 mm	637.00	De Queiroz et al.
Pernambuco	savanna			(2019)

Table 4 - Average annual contribution of total litter found in studies in the Brazilian Tropical Dry Forest

3.2 Tropical Rainforest

The leaf supply showed the same time trend as the total litter (Figure 5), with higher production at 180 and 225 days, followed by a decrease in production up to 315 days in both years and lower yields in the first 135 days of evaluation. (Figure 5).

These results corroborate with Zhang *et al.* (2014) who states that in tropical forests, peaks of litter production occur during the driest period, usually during spring and winter. During the dry period, leaf abscission occurs due to water stress, and plants are adapted to these conditions (NDAKARA, 2011; MACINNIS-NG; SCHWENDENMANN, 2015).

The branches+bark fraction showed the greatest temporal variations (Figure 5). However, in general, the highest production were recorded at 45 days and the lowest at 270 days for branches and barks (Figure 5). These results may be related to the close relation of the branch fraction to biotic and abiotic events prior to its contribution to the soil, which characterizes its high variability in temporal production (PINTO *et al.*, 2008). The contribution of the miscellaneous fraction during both years was continuous (Figure 5). At 45 days, the highest production of this fraction was observed in both years (Figure 5).



Figure 5 – Total litter, leaves and branches litterfall deposition every 45 days during the two years in the Tropical Rainforest.

Leaf biomass had the main contribution to total carbon in litter between years in the humid environment (~70%). Carbon in the leaf fraction showed the same temporal trend as C

in total litter (Figure 6), with higher production at 180 and 225 days and a decrease in carbon return up to 315 days and up to 135 days in the first and second years of study, respectively.



Figure 6 – Carbon return via total litter, leaves and branches litterfall every 45 days during the two years in the Tropical Rainforest.

Carbon in the branches+bark fraction showed different behavior between the two years of collection after the 135 days of evaluation (Figure 6). However, the highest production was registered at 45 days with a general tendency to decrease in contribution at 225 days (Figure 6).

The highest C contributions of the miscellaneous fraction during the two years were recorded at 45 days (Figure 6). There was no significant difference between years in biomass and carbon content in the fractions of leaves, branches+bark, miscellaneous and total annual litter landed in the rainforest (Table 6).

		Year I	Year II	Average
		kg ha ⁻¹ year ⁻¹		
Leaves	Biomass	7116.10 ± 728.55	7465.53 ± 397.28	7290.82 ± 1015.26
	%	69.02	70.79	69.92
	С	3380.47 ± 345.03	3505.69 ± 180.72	3443.08 ± 476.53
Branches+bark	Biomass	2189.50 ± 314.64	2002.93 ± 221.12	2096.22 ± 470.50
	%	21.24	18.99	20.10
	С	1031.85 ± 160.68	944.41 ± 106.16	988.13 ± 235.62
Miscellaneous	Biomass	1004.09 ± 365.18	1077.06 ± 328.64	1040.58 ± 601.07
	%	9.77	10.22	9.98
Total	С	464.88 ± 169.30	507.50 ± 149.90	486.19 ± 276.66
	Biomass	10309.69 ± 1200.95	10545.52 ± 682.45	$10427.61 \pm \! 1689.97$
	С	4877.20 ± 606.93	4957.60 ± 324.16	4917.40 ± 841.83

Table 6 – Annual contribution of leaves, branches and barks, miscellaneous and total litter and carbon return via litterfall in the Tropical Rainforest

These results suggest that a 30% decrease in total precipitation between years did not change the seasonal pattern of litter deposition and the amount of litter deposited in the rainforest.

The leaf fraction contributed with the largest biomass and C (~ 70%) of the total litter brought to the soil in the two years of collection (Table 6), which demonstrates the importance of this fraction for the cycling of nutrients in this ecosystem.

The second largest contribution was from the branches + barks fraction, representing \sim 20% of litter total biomass of carbon returned to the soil. The miscellaneous fraction showed the lowest contributions of biomass and C to total litter brought to the soil in the two years of evaluation, with an average of 9.98 and 9.89%, respectively.

Most studies in humid forest, especially the Atlantic Forest, found that leaves predominate in deposited litter (ESPIG *et al.*, 2009; MENEZES *et al.*, 2010; BIANCHIN *et al.*,

2016). This higher proportion is related to the fact that leaves are the physiologically active organs through photosynthesis, fixing and transferring of carbon and nutrients to forest soils, helping to mainten fertility in these ecosystems.

The annual total carbon contribution to the soil through litter fractions was proportional to the amounts of litter biomass. The supply of carbon and other nutrients through litter is variable, especially in tropical forests, and depends on the functional characteristics of elements in the plants metabolism such as edaphoclimatic conditions, nutritional status, phrenology, conservation degree and successional stage of the forest, and the presence or absence of nutrient retention mechanisms (VITOUSEK; SANFORD, 1986).

The average contribution of total litter during both years of evaluation was 10.43 Mg ha^{-1} year⁻¹. According to Golley *et al.*, (1978), the litter supply in tropical forests in the world varies between 4 and 25 Mg ha^{-1} year⁻¹.

The result of total litter brought to the soil was slightly higher than that found by Espig *et al.* (2009) in a study developed in the same area 15 years ago (Table 7), indicating little variability in litter production in this forest that may be related to the advanced degree of conservation and successional stage of the forest.

Rumorost				
Location	Vegetation type	Average annual rainfall	Litterfall (kg ha ⁻ ¹ year ⁻¹)	Author (Year)
Recife, Pernambuco	Lowland Dense Ombrophilous Forest	1500 mm	10427.61	This study
Antonina, Paraná	Dense Submontane Rainforest	2000 - 3000 mm	8090.50	Bianchin <i>et al.</i> (2016)
Recife, Pernambuco	Lowland Dense Ombrophilous Forest	1500 mm	10070.00	Espig <i>et al.</i> (2009)
Linhares, Espírito Santo	Seasonal Semideciduous Forest	1159 mm	12100.00	Menezes <i>et al.</i> (2020)
Sirinhaém, Pernambuco	Lowland Dense Ombrophilous Forest	1860 mm	8261.15	Lima <i>et al.</i> (2019)
Além Paraíba, Minas Gerais	Seasonally Semi-deciduous Forest	1390 mm	7790.00	Machado <i>et al.</i> (2018)
Pinheiral, Rio de Janeiro	Semideciduous Submontane Seasonal Forest	1300 mm	10980.00	Mendonça <i>et al.</i> (2019)

Table 7 – Average annual contribution of total litter found in studies in the Brazilian Tropical Rainforest

In general, litter production in humid forests is variable and does not show a positive association with average rainfall (Table 7), since litter supply in environments with higher average rainfall was lower than that of forests located in environments with lower rainfall averages. However, it is noteworthy that the floristic composition, forest type, density, successional stage and degree of anthropic pressure can alter the litter production.

4 CONCLUSIONS

Leaf biomass contributed most to the litter provided in the dry and humid forests.

The largest contributions of C through litter occurred during the period of water limitation and is related to leaf senescence of Caatinga species.

In the dry forest, the lower annual water availability increases carbon deposits to the soil, which has implications for carbon release to the atmosphere.

Most of the carbon supplied to the soil comes from the leaf fraction in dry and humid forests.

The peaks of C input through litter in the humid forest occur during winter and spring, the driest period.

The 30% reduction in total rainfall over the years did not change the pattern and seasonal amount of litter and carbon deposition in the rainforest.

REFERENCES

BIANCHIN, Jonas Eduardo *et al.* Deposição de fitomassa em formações secundárias na Floresta Atlântica do Paraná. **Floresta e Ambiente**, v. 23, n. 4, p. 524-533, 2016.

BRASIL, José Bandeira *et al.* Sazonalidade na produção de serrapilheira em dois manejos no semiárido tropical. **Journal of Environmental Analysis and Progress**, v. 2, n. 3, p. 167-176, 2017.

BRAZIL. Ministry of Agriculture, Livestock and Food Supply. **Brazilian forests at a glance**: **2019**. Brazilian Forest Service – Brasília: MAPA/SFB, 2019.

CAMPANELLA, M. Victoria; BERTILLER, Mónica B. Plant phenology, leaf traits and leaf litterfall of contrasting life forms in the arid Patagonian Monte, Argentina. **Journal of Vegetation Science**, v. 19, n. 1, p. 75-85, 2008.

CHAVES, Manuela M.; MAROCO, João P.; PEREIRA, Joao S. Understanding plant responses to drought—from genes to the whole plant. **Functional plant biology**, v. 30, n. 3, p. 239-264, 2003.

CUEVAS, Elvira; LUGO, Ariel E. Dynamics of organic matter and nutrient return from litterfall in stands of ten tropical tree plantation species. **Forest ecology and management**, v. 112, n. 3, p. 263-279, 1998.

DA SILVA, Ane Cristine Fortes *et al.* Litter Production and Accumulation as an Indicator of Degradation in Caatinga. **Journal of Agricultural Science**, v. 11, n. 13, 2019.

DA SILVA, Elizamar Ciríaco *et al*. Aspectos ecofisiológicos de dez espécies em uma área de caatinga no município de Cabaceiras, Paraíba, Brasil. **Iheringia. Série Botânica**., v. 59, n. 2, p. 201-206, 2004.

DE HOLANDA, Alan Cauê *et al*. Aporte de serapilheira e nutrientes em uma área de caatinga. **Ciência Florestal**, v. 27, n. 2, p. 621-633, 2017.

DE QUEIROZ, Maria Gabriela *et al.* Seasonal patterns of deposition litterfall in a seasonal dry tropical forest. **Agricultural and Forest Meteorology**, v. 279, p. 107712, 2019.

ESPIG, S. A., FREIRE, F. J., MARANGON, L. C., FERREIRA, R. L. C., FREIRE, M. B. G. D. S., ESPIG, D. B. Composição e eficiência da utilização biológica de nutrientes em fragmento de Mata Atlântica em Pernambuco. **Ciência Florestal**, v. 18, n. 3, p. 307-314, 2008.

ESPIG, Silvana Andreoli *et al.* Sazonalidade, composição e aporte de nutrientes da serapilheira em fragmento de Mata Atlântica. **Revista Árvore**, v. 33, n. 5, p. 949-956, 2009.

GODINHO, T. de O. *et al.* Biomassa, macronutrientes e carbono orgânico na serapilheira depositada em trecho de floresta Estacional Semidecidual Submontana, ES. **Scientia Forestalis**, Piracicaba, v. 41, n. 97, p. 131-144, 2013.

LIMA, Rosival BA *et al.* Nutritional Contribution of Litter in Rainforest of Brazil. Journal of Agricultural Science, v. 11, n. 3, 2019.

MACHADO, Murilo Rezende *et al.* Litterfall: A Bio-indicator for Edge Effect in a Semideciduous Seasonal Forest. **Floresta e Ambiente**, v. 25, n. 3, 2018. MACINNIS-NG, Cate; SCHWENDENMANN, Luitgard. Litterfall, carbon and nitrogen cycling in a southern hemisphere conifer forest dominated by kauri (Agathis australis) during drought. **Plant Ecology**, v. 216, n. 2, p. 247-262, 2015.

MARTÍNEZ-YRÍZAR, A. Biomass distribution and primary productivity of tropical dry forests. **Seasonally dry tropical forests**, 1995.

MENDONÇA, Victória Maria Monteiro *et al*. Litter contribution on different geomorphological conditions in the Atlantic Forest–State of Rio de Janeiro, Brazil. **Floresta**, v. 49, n. 3, p. 373-382, 2019.

MENEZES, Luis Fernando Tavares de *et al*. Different Patterns Of Nutrient Cycling In Contiguous Phytophysiognomies Of Atlantic Forest, Brazil. **Floresta e Ambiente**, v. 27, n. 1, 2020.

MOURA, Matheus Magalhães Silva *et al.* Produção de serapilheira e suas frações em área da Caatinga no Semiárido Tropical. **Revista Brasileira de Gestão Ambiental e Sustentabilidade**, v. 3, n. 5, p. 199-208, 2016.

MUQADDAS, Bushra; LEWIS, Tom. Temporal variations in litterfall biomass input and nutrient return under long-term prescribed burning in a wet sclerophyll forest, Queensland, Australia. **Science of The Total Environment**, v. 706, p. 136035, 2020.

NDAKARA, O. E. Litterfall and nutrient returns in isolated stands of Persea gratissima (avocado pear) in the rainforest zone of Southern Nigeria. **Ethiopian Journal of Environmental Studies and Management**, v. 4, n. 3, p. 42-50, 2011.

PINTO, Sheila Isabel do Carmo *et al*. Produção de serapilheira em dois estádios sucessionais de Floresta Estacional Semidecidual na Reserva Mata do Paraíso, em Viçosa, MG. **Revista Árvore**, v. 32, n. 3, p. 545-556, 2008.

SANTANA, José Augusto da Silva; SILVA SOUTO, Jacob. Produção de serapilheira na Caatinga da região semi-árida do Rio Grande do Norte, Brasil. **Idesia** (Arica), v. 29, n. 2, p. 87-94, 2011.

SANTOS HG, JACOMINE PKT, ANJOS LHC, OLIVEIRA VA, LUMBRERAS JF, COELHO MR, ALMEIDA JA, ARAÚJO FILHO, JC, OLIVEIRA JB, CUNHA TJF. **Sistema Brasileiro de Classificação de Solos**. 5nd ed. Brasília: Empresa Brasileira de Pesquisa Agropecuária; 2018.

SANTOS, W.B. Vegetação lenhosa em altitudes no semiárido pernambucano: estrutura, potencial energético e fatores ambientais. 2018, Tese – Universidade Federal Rural de Pernambuco, Recife, 2018.

SOUZA, Saimo R. *et al.* Litterfall dynamics along a successional gradient in a Brazilian tropical dry forest. **Forest Ecosystems**, v. 6, n. 1, p. 35, 2019.

TAHMASBIAN, Iman *et al.* Short-term carbon and nitrogen dynamics in soil, litterfall and canopy of a suburban native forest subjected to prescribed burning in subtropical Australia. **Journal of Soils and Sediments**, v. 19, n. 12, p. 3969-3981, 2019.

ZHANG, Haicheng *et al.* Seasonal patterns of litterfall in forest ecosystem worldwide. **Ecological Complexity**, v. 20, p. 240-247, 2014.